

Institute of Distance and Open Learning Gauhati University

M.A. in Sanskrit 1st Semester

Paper III SMŖTI And ÂYURVEDA



Contents:

Introduction:

Unit 1: Dharmaoâstra (History)

Unit 2: Mânavadharmaoâstra/Manusmṛiti

Unit 3: Manusmṛṭi: Chapter VIII, Râjadharma Unit 4: Introduction to Ancient Indian Medicine Unit 5: Bhaiṣajyaratnâvalī: A General Idea

Unit 6: Bhaisajyaratnâvalī: The Text

Contributors:

Prof. Laksahira Gogoi Chutia Retd. Professor, Dept. of Sanskrit

(Units: 1, 2 & 3) Gauhati University

Dr. Sudeshna Bhattacharjya Reader, Dept. of Sanskrit

(Units: 4, 5 & 6) Gauhati University

Course Co-ordination:

Dr. Kandarpa Das Director,

IDOL, Gauhati University

Prof. Mukta Biswas Professor, HOD Dept. of Sanskrit

Gauhati University

Prof. Sujata Purkayastha Professor, Dept. of Sanskrit

Gauhati University

Dr. Sudeshna Bhattacharjya Reader

Dept. of Sanskrit, Gauhati University

Dr. Jagadish Sarma Asst. Professor, Dept. of Sanskrit

Gauhati University

Gitartha Goswami Assistant Director

IDOL, Gauhati University

Editorial Team:

Prof. Dipak Kumar Sharma Vice-Chancellor

Kumar Bhaskar Varma Sanskrit and Ancient Studies University, Assam

Timelent Studies Chivelsity, 1150

Prof. Rajendra Nath Sarma Professor, Dept. of Sanskrit

Gauhati University

Cover Page Designing:

Bhaskar Jyoti Goswami: IDOL, Gauhati University

September, 2012

© Institute of Distance and Open Learning, Gauhati University. All rights reserved. No part of this work may be reproduced in any form, by mimeograph or any other means, without permission in writing from the Institute of Distance and Open Learning, Gauhati University. Further information about the Institute of Distance and Open Learning, Gauhati University courses may be obtained from the University's office at IDOL Building, Gauhati University, Guwahati-14. Published on behalf of the Institute of Distance and Open Learning, Gauhati University by Dr. Kandarpa Das, Director and printed at Maliyata Offset Press, Mirza. Copies printed 500.

Acknowledgement

The Institute of Distance and Open Learning, Gauhati University duly acknowledges the financial assistance from the Distance Education Council, IGNOU, New Delhi, for preparation of this material.

Block Introduction

This block deals with two major works of Sanskrit literature viz the Manusamhita and the Bhaisajyaratnâvalī. The Manusamhita, also called Manavadharmasastra, belongs to the category of Smrti literature. It stands as a monumental work, furnishing the important codes of conduct of the Indian society that grew up on the basis of the vedic norms and postulates. Starting from the divine theory of creation of the world, the society as a whole, the origin of the state and kingship, the rules and regulations to be followed by people at every stage, the infliction of punishment on the refusal of maintenance of law and order of the society – is incorporated in the book. The seventh chapter of the book named Râjadharmah, prescribed as the text here, particularly deals with the origin of the concept of kingship and the duties of the rulers towards the society. It starts with the discussion on the divine origin of the king and narrates the powers of the king in the society, the concept of punishment and its strength and so on and so forth. This chapter provides us with the information on various administrative policies and programmes prevalent in the society of ancient India. The second book i.e. the *Bhaisajyaratnâvalī* deals with the different domains of Ayurveda i.e. the science of medicine of ancient India. This book furnishes various data on causes and remedies of different types of human diseases, their nature, types and effects of these ailments and specially the list of things to be avoided during such attacks. This book can be regarded as a connection between various ideas of Ayurveda of ancient India and its modern development. Thus, the Bhaisajyaratnâvali is being prescribed in almost all the ayurvedic institutions of India, presently and it is used as a handbook for many ayurvedic practitioners. First chapter of this book named Arurvedavataraprakaranam dealing with the historical and mythical background of Ayurveda and the third chapter, named Misravargaprakaranam dealing with the concept of cikitsa i.e. treatment, vaidya i.e. practitioners etc. .are prescribed here as the text. Both these chapters are very important for the beginners in this field. The units in this block are arranged in the following way:

Unit 1: Dharmaoâstra (History)

Unit 2: Mânava Dharmacâstra/Manusmriti

Unit 3: Manusmrti: Chapter VIII, Râjadharma

Unit 4: Introduction to Ancient Indian Medicine

Unit 5 : *Bhaisajyaratnâvali*: A General Idea

Unit 6 : *Bhaisajyaratnâvali* : The Text

Unit 1 DHARMAŚA STRA (HISTORY)

Contents:

- 1.1 Introduction:
- 1.2 Objectives
- 1.3 Meaning of DHARMA
- 1.4 Sources of DHARMA
- 1.5 When were the DHARMASA STRAS first composed
- 1.6 Different DHARMAS UTRAS.
- 1.7 Summing up
- 1.8 Sample questions.

1.1 Introduction:

The word Dharmaśāstra is often understood as 'Law-literature'. But the connotation and scope of this science is moreāextensive than what is meant by 'Law'. It includes 'religion, custom and usage' too. The oldest manuals of Dharma are the Dharmaśāstra originated in the closest association with Ved nga-Kalpa i.e., the literature of rituals.

1.2 Objectives:

- This section will help one to understand the broad meaning of Dharmaśāstra.
- Meaning of Dharma
- Sources of Dharma
- When Dharmaśāstras are first composed
- About principal Dharmasūtras

1.3 Meaning of DHARMA:

The general meaning of the word Dharma is the privileges, duties and obligations of a man, his standard of conduct as a member of the Aryan community, as a member of the one of the castes, as a person in a particular stage of life. It corresponds to the teachings contained in the *Taittirīya*

Upaniṣad (1.11) "speak the truth, practise (your own) dharma" and so on. Srīmad Bhagavad Gīt also says 'svadharme nidhana śreyah'. The word is employed in this sense in the Dharmas'atr literature. The Manusmṛti (1.2) tells us that the sages requested Manu to impart instruction in the dharmas of all the varṇas. The Yāj avalkya Smṛti (1.1) employs it in the same sense. In the Tantrav rtika also we are told that the Dharmaś stras are concerned with imparting instructions in the dharmas of varṇas and sramas. There are five kinds of Dharma viz, varṇadharma, śramadharma, varṇ śramadharama, naimittika dharma and guṇadharma (duty of a crowned king, whether Kṣatriya or not, to protect). Mitākṣarā on Y j avalkya adds a sixth one to this list, viz, sādhāraṇadharma – duties common to all men (including even caṇḍ las), such as ahi sā, and quotes a vedic passage in support of it – na hi syāt sarvāṇi bhutāni.

Kauṭilya (1.3.13) prescribes for all men – ahi s, satya, śauca, anasūy, anṛsamsaya and kṣamā. This is the acceptable sense of the word dharma. Manusmṛti (in II.1) gives the general definition of dharma—'know Dharma to be that which is practised by the learned that lead a moral life, that are free from hatred and partiality and that is accepted by their hearts (i.e, conscience).

1.4 Sources of Dharma:

瓤

The *Gautama Dharmas tra* says that *Veda* is the source of Dharma and tradition and practice of those. (Vedo dharmam lam, tadvid śca dharma m le I.1-2)

A pastamba and Vaśiṣṭha Dharmas tras regard Vedas and tradition and practrice of those rules. Manusmṛṭi lays down five different sources of Dharma, viz, (a) The whole Veda is the source of Dharma. (b) tradition and practice of those that know it (Veda). (c) usages of virtuous men and self satisfaction (Vedokhilo dharmam la smṛṭiśile ca tadvid m, c raścaiva s dh n m tmanastustivera ca. Manu II.6). Yāj avalkya regards the Vedas, traditional lore, usages of good men, what is agreeable to ones self satisfaction and desire born of due deliberation—this is traditionally recognized as the source of dharma. So the Vedas, Smṛṭis and customs are the principal sources of Dharma.

1.5 When Dharmasāstras are first composed.

In the technical schools of Dharmas tras, there originated the metrical *Dharmas'astras* or Smrtis. The extant Dharmas tras of Gautama, Baudh yana and Apastamba belonging to the period between 600 to 300 B.C. speak of Dharmas stras. Gautama refers to *Manu* in one place and

 \overline{A} c ryas in many places. Thus it may be proved that Dharmas stras existed prior to Y ska or at least prior to the period of 600 to 300 and in the 2nd century B.C.and they had attained a position of supreme authority in regulating the conduct of men. Besides the Dharmas stras, the two epics and the Puranas have played a great role in the development of the Dharmas stra. The Mah bh rata is regarded as the fifth source of Dharma.

The word *dharmas'* stra is conceived as the 'law-literature' in general. This class of literature was originally known as Dharmas tra. They sprang up from the Ved nga-Kalpa and it is fully manifested in the Dharmas stra. Hence they are neither mere collection of rules nor pure lectures on jurisprudence; but they, with predilection deals with religious duties of men. They form the constituent elements of Vedic and religious literature. These old manuals had sprang up in the Vedic schools and were written by Brahmanas, priests and scholars for the purpose of imparting instructions. Those are not written as codes for practical use in courts of Law. It mainly deals with the rules regulating daily usage and duties in respect of devotion to Gods. Besides containing rules on duties and rights of husbandman (farmer), Brahmanas, kings, ascetics, and holy men, leading a retired life in forest, it contained lectures on cosmology, cosmogony and eschatology, family laws, legal proceedings, and civil and criminal laws (*Vyavahāra*). The Dharmas tras are written in the S tra style. However, almost all the Dharmas tras contain some verses written in the Anustubh-śloka metre.

ā

1.6 The Dharmasūtras

Originally, many of the *Dharmasūtras* formed part of the Kalpasūtra and were studied in distinct *sūtracaraṇas*. Some of the extant *dharmasūtras* show in unmistakable terms that they presuppose the Grhyasūtra of the *caraṇa* to which they belong (caraṇa = branch of a particular Veda). The *dhamasūtras* belonging to all *sutracaranas* have not come down to us. The Tantrav rtika of Kumārilabhaṭṭa contains very interesting observation on this points. It informs us that *Gautama* (*dharmasūtra*) and Gobhila (*gṛhyasūtra*) were studied by the *Chandogas* (S mavedins), Vasiṣṭha (dharmasūtra) by the Rgvedins, the dharmasūtra of Sankhalikhita by the followers of Vājasaneyi Samhita and the Sūtras of Āpastamba and Baudhayana by the followers of the Tattiriya Sākhā. The *Tantrav rtieka* (P.179) establishes it as a *siddh nta* (on Jaimini 1.3.11) that all the *dharma* and *Gṛhyasūtras* are authoritative for all Aryan people.

The Dharmasūtras were closely connected with the Grhyasūtras in subjects and topics. Most of the Grhyasūtra treat of sacred domestic fire, the divisions of Grhya-sacrifices, the regular morning and evening oblations, sacrifices on new and full moon, sacrifices of cooked food, annual sacrifices, marriage, pumsavasa, jātakarma, upanayana, and other samskāras, rules for students

and *sn taka* and holidays, *śrāddha* offerings, *Madhūparka*. In most cases the Grhyasūtras confine themselves principally to the various events of domestic life; they rarely give rules about the conduct of men, their rights, duties and responsibilities.

1.6. (a) Dharmasūtra of Gautama:

It appears that the oldest of all the *dharmas tras* that have come down to us is that of Gautama or Gautama school, the Gautam ya Dharmasūtra. This dharmasūtra is specially studied by the followers of S maveda and actually it belongs to the Rāṇāyanīya school. The commentary on the *Caranavyuha* tells us that Gautama was one of the nine-subdivisions of the R ṇ yaniya school of *S maveda*. The *Gobhilagṛḥya* (III.10.6) which belongs to the S maveda cites Gautama as an authority.

The *Gautama Dharmas tra* appears to have been held in high esteem by Kumarila, as in his *T ntrav rtika* he quotes or clearly refers to *Gautama Dharmas tra* at least a dozen times. Not only Kumarila, but Dharmak rti, an earlier famous writer on Logic and Philosophy, appears to suggest in his *Ny yavindu* that Gautama was chief among the exponents of Dharmas stra.

According to Haradatta, this dharmasūtra has 28 chapters. The Calcutta edition adds one chapter on *Karmavipāka* after chapter 19. The following are briefly the contents of the *Gautamadharmas tra*.

- (1) Sources of dharma, rules about interpretation of texts, time of *upanayana* for the varnas, the appropriate girdle, deer skin, cloth and staff. For each *varna*, rules about *sauca* and *ācamana*, method of approaching the teacher.
- (2) rules about those not invested with sacred thread, rules for the brahmacārin, control of pupil, period of study.
- (3) the four aśramas, the duty of brahmacarin, bhikṣu and vaikhanasa.
- (4) rules about the householder, marriage, age at time of marriage, subcastes.
- (5) rules about intercourse on marriage, the five great daily sacrifices—the reward of gifts, *madhuparka*, method of honouring the guests of different castes;
- (6) rules about showing respect to parents, relatives (male and female) and teachers, rules of the road.
- (7) rules about the avocations of a brahmana, avocation for him in distress, what articles a brahmana could not sell or deal in.
- (8) the forty *Sanskāras* and the eight spiritual qualities (such as *day*, forbearance, etc.)

- (9) The observances for a *snātaka* and house-holder,
- (10) The peculiar duties of four castes, the responsibilities of the king, taxation, sources of ownership, treasure-trove, guardsians hip of minors wealth.
- (11) *Rājadharma*, qualities of the kings *purohita*.
- (12) Punishment for libel, abuse, assault, hurt, adultery and rape, theft in the case of several *varnas* and rules about money lending and adverse possession, special privileges of brahmanas as to punishment, payment of debts, deposits.
- (13) Rules about witnesses falsehoods when excusable.
- (14) Rules of impurity on birth and death.
- (15) Sr ddha of five kinds.
- (16) *Upākarma*, period of vedic study in the year, holidays and occasion for them
- (17) Rules about foods for brahmanas.
- (18) Duties of women, *niyoga* and its conditions, discussions about the son born of *niyoga*.
- (19) Causes and occasions of pr yaścitta.
- (20) Abandoning a sinner.

ā

- (21) Sinners of various grades.
- (22) *Prāyascittas* for various sins.
- (23) *Prāyaścitta* for drinking.
- (24) Secret prāyascittas for mah tp kas and upapātakas.
- (25) Kṛcca and Alikṛcca penances.
- (26) Cāndrāyana penances.
- (27) Partition, *stridhana*, reunion, twelve kinds of son, inheritance.

1.6.(b) Baudhāyana Dharmasūtra:

Baudhayāna is a teacher of the Kṛṣṇayajurveda. A complete set of the Baudh yanasūtras has not yet been recovered and has not been carefully preserved as the sūtras of A pastamba and Hiraṇyakeśin. In the Dharamasūtra Baudh yana himself is cited as an authority several times (e.g. 1.4.15 and 24.III5.8, 6.20)

The contents of the Baudh yana Dharmas tra are as follows:

Prasna (1) Sources of Dharma, who are Sistas, Parisad, different practices

of Northern and Southern India, countries where sistas reside, and where mixed castes reside, *prāyascitta* for visiting countries of the later type. (2) Studenthood for 48, 24 or 12 years, time of *Upanayana*, and the girdle, skin, staff appropriate to each caste, duties of brahmac rin, eulogy of brahmacarya. (3) The duties of the snātaka, who has completed his studies and observances but has not yet married. (4) Directions about carrying the earthen jar (in the case of sn taka). (5) Bodily and mental sauca, purification of various substances, impurity on birth and death, meaning of sapinda as sakulya, rules of inheritance, purification on touching a corpse or women in her menses or on dog bite, what flesh and food was allowed and forbidden. (6) Purification from the point of view of sacrifice, purification of others, ground, grass, fuell, vessels and articles used in sacrifice. (7) Rules about the importance of sacrifice, of the utensils of sacrifice, priests, the sacrificer and his wife, ghee, cooked offerings, the victim, soma and fires. (8) The four varnas and the sub-castes. (9) Mixed castes, (10) The duties of Kings, the five great sins and punishment for them, punishment for killing birds, witnesses. (11) The eight form of marriage, holidays. *Prasna II.* contains— (1) prāyaścitta for brahmahatyā etc. brahmacāri violating rules, (2) Partition of heritage, (3) The daily duties of the householders, (4) Sandhyā, (5) Rules for ācamana, bathing etc, (6) Five great daily yajñas, (7) regulation about dinner, (8) Sr ddha, (9) eulogy of sons, (10) rules about Sany sa. Prasana, III. (1) Modes of subsistence for the two kinds of householders- Salina and Yajavara, (2) the means of sustenence called sannivartani. (3) duties of the forest hermit and his livelihood. (4) prāyaścitta (5) method of reciting aghamarsana (6) the ritual of prasrtayavaka (7) Purificatory homa called Kusm nda (8) the penance called cāndrāyana (9) recital of Veda without taking food (10) Theories about parification for sin, purifying sins. There is fourth praśna also but critics opine that this praśna most probably is an interpolation. (History of Dharmasāstra, Vol I, part I by P.V. Kane. P.42). It is opined that the Dharmas tra of Baudh yana is not concise.

1.6.3 Dharmas \bar{A} pastamba:

A pastambiya Dharmas tra forms a constituent part of a big S tra-work, the A pastambiya Kalps tra, belonging to a South Indian school of the *Kṛṣṇa Yajurveda*. It could not have been compiled later than the 5th or the 4th century B.C. This Dharmas tra is preserved in its original form. This Dharmas tra is considered as a later one to the Gautama Dharmas tra. This Dharmas tra has been edited several times in the Bombay Sanskrit Series with large extracts from Haradatta's commentary called *Ujjvalā*.

The A pastamba Kalpas tra of the *Taitṭiriya Sākhā* of the Black Yajurveda is divided into 30 *praśna*. According to Buhler, the first 24 *praśna* contain the

treatment of *Srauta* sacrifices, the 25th contain *paribh* s s, *pravarakhanda* and *Hautraka* prayers to be recited by Hotr priests; 26th and 27th *prasnas* constitute the *Grhyasūtra*, the 28th and 29th Dharmas tra and 30th *prasna* is Sulvas tra.

Contents of the A pastambiya Dharmas tra are more or less similar to that of Baudh yana. The Dharmas tra is written in a more concise and compact style than that of Baudh yana and has more archaic and un-paninian forms than any other extant Dharmas tra.

The Dharmas tra stands in a peculiar relation to the P rvam m ms . It is the only Dharmas tra that contains many of the technical terms and doctrines of the $M\bar{i}m$ ms \bar{a} . He prefers Vedic text to Smrti, whenever conflict arises regarding the preference of the two.

Vasistha Dharmasūtra:

Sage Vasistha is regarded as the author of Vasistha Dharmas tra. The contents of this Dharmas tra are: (1) Definition if Dharma, a brahmana can marry a girl of any higher castes, the king was to regulate the conduct of people and to take sixth part of wealth as a tax and so on and so forth.

The Vasistha Dharmas tra resembles in several respects the other Dharmas tras described above. It contains almost the same subjects and is similarly composed in prose interspersed with verses. Its style is like the Gautamadharmas tra and has many s tras identical with the later.

Vişnudharmasūtra:

In the introductory and the concluding chapters it is said that the work is a revelation made by God Viṣṇu, and the entire work is presented in the form of a dialogue between Viṣṇu and Goddess Earth. The basic stock of the work is an old Dharmas tra of the Kathaka school of the Kṛṣṇa Yajurveda. It contain one hundred chapters with 100 hundred topics. This Dharmas tra somehow resembles the Vasistha Dharmas tra.

This work has a few chapters (viz, 3 and 5 on *r ja dharma* and punishment; 15 and 16 on the rules about the twelve sons and the mixed castes, and 21 and 22 on funeral rites) which are comparatively old and stand on a level with the S tras of Gautama and Āpastamba.

Vaikhānasa Dharmasūtra:

Vaikhānasa Dharmas tra by Vaikhānasa is an authority on the duties of Vānaprasthas. Manu, Gautama, Baudhāyana and Vasistha mention

Vaikhānasa. It has four *praśnas*. It describes four kinds of brahmacārins four kinds of householders— *Vārtā-vṛtti*, *Sālina*, *Yāyāvara*, and *Ghoracārika*; two kinds of V naprasthas— *Sapatnika* and *apatnika* with their further sub-divisions, and four kinds of *Sanyāsins*.

Ausanasa Dharmasūtra:

It is in seven chapters and deals with mainly the duties of four castes. It refers to Vasistha, Harita, Saunaka and Gautama. This dharmas tras is supposed to have dealt with all topics – $\bar{a}c\bar{a}ra$, $vyavah\bar{a}ra$ and $pr\bar{a}yas\acute{c}itta$.

Summing up:

The Dharmas tra represent the oldest phase of Dharma literature of which we have more talk about religious duties and manner of worship than about secular duties. For example, in the Āpastambiya Dharmas tra, the section dealing with pure jurisprudence covers almost only about one-seventeenth part of the whole work. However, Dharmas tras are the forerunner of the metrical Dharmas stras or Smrtis.

In these technical schools of Dharma, Smrtis or Dharmas stras are originated. The works of this type are not written in the aphoristic s trastyle, but in a metrical form. The didactial poetry, the gnomic poetry had been one of the main sources of Dharmas stra. A large number of ślokas, that contain moral lessons or legal doctrine in the form aphoristic epigrams, are found in epical poems, particularly in the *Mah bh rata*. For this reason epic (*itihāsa*) is often called the fifth source of Dharma.

Sample questions:

- (1) What is the acceptable sense of the word Dharma?
- (2) General definition of Dharma by Manu.
- (3) Short notes on different Dharmas tras.

References/Suggested Readings:

- (1) History of Dharmas stra, by P.V. Kane. Vol I. Part I
- (2) History of Indian literature, Vol.III, M. Winternitz
- (3) The Cultural Heritage of India Vol.II.



Unit 2

Mānavaharmasāstra/Manusmṛti

Contents:

- 2.1 Introduction:
- 2.2 Objectives
- 2.3 Contents of Manusmrti
 - 2.3.1 Chapter I
 - 2.3.2 Chapter II
 - 2.3.3 Chapter III
 - 2.3.4 Chapter IV
 - 2.3.5 Chapter V
 - 2.3.6 Chapter VI
 - 2.3.7 Chapter VII
 - 2.3.8 Chapter VIII
 - 2.3.9 Chapter IX
 - 2.3.10 Chapter X
 - 2.3.11 Chapter XI
 - 2.3.12 Chapter XII
- 2.4 Importance of Manusmṛti
 - 2.4.1 Popularity of Manusmṛti
 - 2.4.2 Uniqueness
 - 2.4.3 Literary value of the Manusmṛti
 - 2.4.4 Philosophy and Science
 - 2.4.5 Place of women
- 2.5 Date of Manusmrti
- 2.6 Summing up
- 2.7 Suggested readings

2.1 Introduction:

Side by side with the lately composed Dharmas \bar{u} tras, metrical Dharmas \bar{a} stras were also composed with the growing demand for new provisions in the matters of Dharma, religious and secular. Numerous such Ś \bar{a} stras were composed but only a few like Manu and Y \bar{a} j \bar{n} avalkya may specially be mentioned.

The Manusmrti is the earliest and most authoritative among the extant metrical works on Dharma. There is no other work that had such a great fame and

considered to be so authoritative in the field of Smrti literature. Manu has been considered not only as the progenitor of mankind, but also as the founder of all social customs and orders. It is already stated in the Veda that — "all that Manu has said is medicine" (*manuravadat tad bheṣajam*). This smrti is said to have a divine origin. In the first chapter, it is said that this code of law is a work of Brahman, the creator Himself. Brahman revealed it to his son Manu. Manu fashions this work. It has many masterly commentaries like those of Medhātithi, Govindarāja and Kulluka Bhatta. The extant work is a version compiled by Bhṛgu, one of the disciples of Manu.

Yājañavalkya smṛti is next to *Manusmṛti* in importance and it has three *Kāndas* on *ācāra*, *Vyavahāra* and *Prāyascitta*. Though it agrees with Manu in many points, but disagrees in important topics like *niyoga*, inheritance, and gambling. It has three important commentaries of which *Mit kṣar* is the best and most critical and authoritative.

2.2 Objectives

In this unit a detailed account of Manusamhitā is given. At the end of this unit you will be able to know about –

 \overline{a}

- the detail contents of Manusmhita
- the importance of Manusmhita
- place of women in the Manusmhitā
- Date of Manusmhita

2.3 Contents of Manusmrti:

A good range of subjects are dealt with by Manu. It consists of twelve sections or chapters.

2.3.1 Chapter I

The first chapter contains an introduction in the style of the *Mah bh rata* and of the puranas. The great sages approach Manu and request him to reveal to them the holy laws of different castes. Manu agrees and begins with a discourse on the creation. This is an intricate discourse on the creation, that is begun by Manu and continued by Bhrgu. The epochs of time (*yuga*) and the difference in dharmas according to them, the four classes of men, and the differences in their respective Dharma are also discussed. It also gives a list of the topics to be subsequently dealt with in the work.

2.3.2 Chapter II

In this chapter main subject matter of the Manusmrti begins. Here four sources

and grounds or proofs of Dharma, the person for whom this dharma holds good, and the area where it prevails are put for discussion. After dealing with these general questions, the text proceeds to describe the dharmas as applicable to each of the four classes, Brahmana, Kṣatriya, Vaiśya and Ś dra. Of these the Brahmanas (dvija) are considered first and foremost one. Sacraments ($Samsk\bar{a}ras$) are described for them in relation to the four stages of life ($\bar{a}sramas$). This chapter takes us through the Samsk ras beginning with birth and going upto study in the establishment of the teacher, i.e., upto the end of the first stage called brahmacarya (Studentship). Characteristics of A $c\bar{a}rya$, $Up\bar{a}dhy\bar{a}ya$, Guru, Rtvig, etc. Superiority of A $c\bar{a}rya$, a child can be A $c\bar{a}rya$, students should be treated with sweet words, superiority of studying Veda, rules of a brahmacarin, not to listen the abuse about preceptor, about teacher, his son, wife etc. Three kinds of $Brahmac\bar{a}rin$, $Sandhyop\bar{a}sana$, trivargas dhanam, etc.

2.3.3 Chapter III

In chapter III, the householder's life, which is the second stage, is taken up. Eight kinds of marriage is discussed and of these eight kinds, $br\bar{a}hmaviv\bar{a}ha$ is praised. About married life, daily and periodical observances of a householder, the vital character and the important social role of the householder, his five daily $yaj\bar{n}as$, or sacrifices (viz, study and teaching of scripture, proposition of the means, adoration of the Gods by oblation in the fire, reception of guests and gratification of (other living beings) and the periodic Sr ddhas are described.

2.3.4 Chapter IV

In chapter four also householder's life is described in detail, some relating to Dharmas already mentioned, and enjoining some further dharmas, relating to the ways of earning livelihood. Moreover some rules relating to personal habits and details of daily routine and principles of character and conduct.

2.3.5 Chapter V

This chapter opens with the discussion on proper food. It forbids some foods like milk of a cow which has a newborn calf and becomes solid when boiled. Here it is suggested that *lasya* and *annadoṣa* can bring calamity to a person's life. Next topic dealt with is the death and funeral ceremonies, and also pollution and purificatory ceremonies. The last section of this chapter speaks of women (wives and widows) and their special *dharma*. Manu opines that service to husband is the *yajña* for a women (V.155) definition of *Sāddhvī Strī* (166) is also given.

2.3.6 Chapter VI

Chapter VI is devoted to a description of the two further stages of men, i.e, the

Vānaprastha and *Sanyāsa* denoting life of retirement in forests and complete renunciation, having spiritual realization as their purpose. The pursuit of the spiritual aim and resignation by one who continues to be in the household life is also dealt with at the end of the chapter.

2.3.7 Chapter VII

This chapter contains discussion on the duties and qualities of a king ($R\bar{a}jadharma$). The $R\bar{a}jadharma$ includes not only king's qualities and equipment, but also the art of statecraft in peace and war. Ministers and council, diplomacy, messengers, army, fort, war, conquest, treatment of the conquered administration of villages, communities, merchants, collection of revenue, punishment, clearance of antisocial elements, etc. (Kantakas odhana)

2.3.8 Chapter VIII

Chapter VIII deals with administration of justice and describes legal procedure in respect of the eighteen tittle of civil and criminal disputes, judges, evidence, offences and punishment. Disputes are classified under 18 heads. (i.e., aṣṭādaśa mārgena nibandhāni (vyavahāra) kāryāni). These eighteen topics are the following: (1) Laws regarding debt, (2) pledges and deposits, (3) sale without ownership, (4) dispute about joint companies, (5) nullification of gift, (6) non-clearance of wages, and emoluments, (7) breach for contract, (8) investigation in cases of sales and purchages, (10) boundary disputes, (11) real injury, (12) Verbal injury, (13) theft, (14) violence (robbery, etc.), (15) sex-offences, (16) marriage-rules (duties of husband and wife) (17) laws of partition, and inheritance, and (18) gambling and betting.

2.3.9 Chapter IX

This chapter deals in detail about women, particularly from the standpoint of Law, their *dharmas*, duties expected of and towards them and their importance regarding progeny and the family, and also about property, inheritance, and partition, which arise in the family. The later part of the chapter speaks of other matters coming under the administration of justice, like debts, gambling, contracts between the employer and the employed, and theft. After touching upon some of the other *rājadharmas* left over, the chapter concludes with a brief description of *dharmas* of the *Vaiśyas* and the Śūdras.

2.3.10 Chapter **X**

It deals with mixed castes (*varnasa kara*) and describes the usual profession of the three castes and emergency laws (*āpaddharma*). In the case of the four classes and their ordained duties, confusion may occur due to extraordinary

development of a private or public nature; *dharmas* permissible under such emergencies ($\bar{a}p\bar{a}ddharma$) are therefore dealt with.

2.3.11 Chapter XI

The main subject of chapter XI is different kinds of sins, major and minor and their expiations (*prāyaścittas*). Purifications regarding ritualistic and other omissions are also dealt with. In addition to these topics there are some rules about gift and sacrifices and a classification of sins, omissions and commissions.

2.3.12 Chapter XII

This chapter deals with the consequences in future life, of nobles and ignoble acts in respect of future rebirth. This is followed by the concluding stanzas containing philosophical reflections on the journey of the soul and on the means of attainment of the supreme bliss (mokṣa). So, like the chapter I, this chapter also is strongly influenced by the $S\bar{a}$ khya principles that is mixed with the teachings of Yoga and Ved nta.

2.4 Importance of Manusmrti or Manusamhitā:

 $Samhit\bar{a}$ is a collection of codes (सम् + धा + क्रुक कर्मणि). मनोः संहिता,षष्ठीतत्। The epithet by transference means the book containing collections of codes of Manu. स्मृतिविशेषात् स्त्रीलिङ्गम्। प्रातिपादिकार्थे प्रथमा।

2.4.1 Popularity of Manusmrti:

Manusamhitā is very popular, as it is not sectarian. It endorses universal views of customs and religion for the Aryan race. Like other *Samhitākāras*, he does not embody sectarian or Pauranic worship of idols. This *Smṛṭi* rather neglects Vedic rites and sacrifices and speaks of *Brahman* (supreme soul) as the highest one and the goal of man. This position places Manu in a higher level than other authors of *Dharmasāstra*.

2.4.2 Uniqueness:

There are two level of *Dharma*, one is lower and the other is higher. The higher *Dharma* is more meritorious and fruitfull to lower *Dharma*. This *Dharma* is equal to *Satya* and *Satya* is equal to *Ahimsā*. (non-violence). This is reflected in the following verse.

SATYAM BRUYĀT PRIYAM BRUYĀT NA BRUYĀT SATYAM APRIYAM/ PRIYAÑCA NĀNRTAM BRUYĀT EŞA DHARMAḤ SANĀTANAḤ/ II.224. *Dharma* is also a positive concept. The enunciation of the highest possible ideal, viz, self realizations and soul emancipation, as the goal of *dharma*, further gives a person the longest possible course of progress and ascent to strive for.

2.4.3 Literary value of the Manusmrti

The language of this *Samhitā* is simple. The *Manusmṛti* can be read more like a didactic poem rather than a dull text book. Even in the purely technical sections we often find pictures and similies and a highly polished language. That proves that the author's objective was to write a book that would be valuable from the literary point of view as well. For example, in connection with *Rājadharma* it is stated that a King should realize taxes little by little as a leech or calf or bee sucks blood, milk and honey. Such verses testify also to the author's power of observation.

2.4.4 Philosophy and Science

In the account of creation, the author reveals his knowledge of philosophy. In this connection, the description of creatures shows his knowledge of biology. He also gives a scientific account of Botany. That the plant kingdom bears life, perhaps for the first time, stated by Manu in the famous line— अन्तः संज्ञा भवन्त्येते सुखदुः खसमन्विताः ॥

And the first half of the verse is— तमसा बहुरूपेण वेष्टिता: कर्महेतुना।(I.49)

2.4.5 Place of women:

The position of women is rather anomalous in this work. At one place Manu provides (III.56) that Gods are pleased when women are honoured. Again it is stated that the mother is more honorable than a thousand fathers (II.145). The family in which women suffers, is ruined (III.59)

A line from the text, however, is frequently cited viz, *na strī svātantryamarhati* (women is not fit for freedom). In the ideology of Manu and Dharmaś stra, the home and the family constitute the bed-rock of society and woman is the person on whom the stability and sanctity of the home and household life rest. The wife is the home, not the structure: *na gṛham gṛhamity huḥ, gṛhiṇī gṛhamucyate*. Manu and other Indian thinkers had also a conception of women according to which they did not like women to be exposed to the rough and unprotected, independent life, and in this spirit, it is said by Manu that a woman should always be taken care of by someone-by her father in her girlhood, by her husband in her youth, by her son in her old age, and that she should not be left to herself. He opines that there is no difference between the housewife and the goddess of fortune; both illumine the home and are to be adored as such (IX.26) *striyaḥ śriyaśca geheṣu na viśeṣo sti kaścana* so on and so forth.

2.5 Date of Manusmrti:

It is ascertained that extant *Manusmṛti* is the result of several redactions. Therefore, it is difficult to ascertain when the nucleus originated and the work took its present shape.

The lower terminus of the date of the extant Manusmrti can be determined. As some verses from Manu were quoted by Kumārila Bhatta and Śa karācārya in their works it can be sadi that Manu came long before 7th century A.D.

The upper terminus is difficult to determine compared with the Y j avalkyasmrti, the Manusmrti lays down the rules of legal procedure in an incomplete manner. For example, definitions of legal terms are almost absent in Manu. Whereas these are frequent in $Y\bar{a}j$ avalkya. Manu does not bother with widows' rights while $Y\bar{a}j$ avalkya accords to her the first place among the successors of a sonless man. Here it may be concluded that Manu's work preceded that of $Y\bar{a}j$ avalkya who may be placed in the 3rd century A.D.

Manu mentions (X.44) the tribes of Yavana, Kamboja, Saka, Palhava and Cina. The Medas and Andhras are also mentioned (X.48). From this it can be inferred that the Manusmrti can not be much earlier than the 3rd century B.C.

Jayaswal thinks that the Brahmanas enjoyed the greatest privilege under the Sungas, particularly Pusyamitra which is advocated by Manu that one who knows the Vedas deserves the rank of the Commander in chief leadership in the Government, etc.

Taking all evidences into consideration Buhler concludes that the present *Manusmṛti* was composed between the 2nd century B.C. and the 2nd century A D

2.6 Summing up

In this unit you are acauinted with the Manusmahita with its contents and date. You also able to know about the importance of Manusmrti with its popularity, uniqueness, Literary value etc.

2.7 Suggested reading

Shastri, J. L.: Manusmrti with Kullakabhatta, Motilal Banarasidass, Delhi.

---XXX----

Unit III

MANUSMŖTI: CHAPTER-VII, RĀJADHARMA

Contents:

- 3.1 Introduction
- 3.2 Objectives
- 3.3 Contents of Chapter-VII
 - 3.3.1 Origin and Competency of Kings
 - 3.3.2 Emissaries
 - 3.3.3 King's duty as Ksatriya
 - 3.3.4 Realisation of annual Revenues
- 3.4 Circle of twelve kings
- 3.5 Position of Kings in the circel
- 3.6 Six means of polity
- 3.7 Suming up
- 3.8 Suggested readings

ā

3.1 Introduction:

It is found in the $Mahabh \bar{a}rata$ that people protected each other by their Satvaguna during the days of yore (सत्ययुग). But, gradually people became greedy and anarchy prevailed everywhere. So to control such situation God created the king. The same concept is found in the Manusmrti also. In the seventh chapter, Manu depicts that the Lord created the king to stop anarchy and protect all the creatures. Lord created king extracting the eternal concentrated parts of Indra, Varuna, Yama, S rya, Agni, V yu, Candra and Kubera – the eight dikp las so that by majesty he (king) overpowers all (VII,3,4,5). So as a preamble, Manu depicts the dharma of a Kṣatriya in the very first chapter as—

प्रजानां रक्षणं दानमिज्याध्ययनमेव च।

विषयेष्वप्रसक्तिश्च क्षत्रियस्य समासतः ॥ 1.89

Thus Manu says that a king is born to rule over others. So, to make his fitness well assured he should be self restrained, well versed in Vedas, Logic, Vedanta, Politics and Agriculture; such a king indeed is a fit person to rule his subjects. He must forgo objects of senses, specially of the senses of anger and passion. These may destroy kings reason and mentality. The king must be humble to all and reverent to the old learned ones. The king also should see that his ministers are qualified and honest. Otherwise, (दृष्टमन्त्रियुक्तगुजा) anarchy and dissension prevail

in the kingdom.

Apart from the ministers, faithful officers, specially the emissaries and spies bring prosperi to a kingdom. A king is called *cārekṣaṇa* (चारेक्षण) and दूतमुख. For protection a king should live in a healthy and wealthy city provided with suitable forts.

The king should subdivide his entire kingdom into several villages with a Governor in each of them. In this way, seated in his own capital, the king will conduct administration and keep all informations through his deputies. The king is also to make arrangements for revenues, taxes, on business of all kinds. Thus with due diligence to the various measures of polity (e.g, साम, दान, भेद, दण्ड), the king should always look for victory and shall ever remain vigilant to the welfare of his kingdom.

3.2 Objectives

After go through this unit you will be ableto learn about –

- contents of Rājadharma
- origin and competency of kings
- King's Priest
- King's & ministers
- bribery to be punished
- six means of polity

3.3 Contents of Chapter-VII

To protect and extend one's kingdom Manu discusses the duties of a king in chapter VII in detail. Contents of chapter VII may be summarized as follows:

- (1) Origin and competency of kings.
- (2) Origin of दण्ड (administration) and its proper use.
- (3) Kings humility, education, self control by controlling own's fault, outcome of greed and anger.
- (4) King's ministers and officers with whom the king should consult about four उपायs and six *guṇas*.
- (5) $D\bar{u}ta$, country and forts.
- (6) Queens
- (7) King's priest
- (8) About taxes.
- (9) About facing battle etc.
- (10) persons not to be killed in war.

- (11) King's highest gift. (97)
- (12) King's horses, elephants etc. his enterprise, candidness with ministers.
- (13) King's arthacintā.
- (14) Protection of the kingdom: engagement of deputies in kingdom: of revenue-officers-and so on.
- (15) Bribery to be punished.
- (16) Taxes in all business.
- (17) Kings timely strictness and leniency (140)
- (18) Consultation with ministers—punishing thieves
- (19) Secrecy in counsels—time for council and so on.
- (20) Thought on धर्म, अर्थ and कामं and so on sending of envoys. The six policies—nature of enemy—expedition to enemy's kingdom—examining army—oppressing enemies—war to be resorted to when all other measures fail.
- (21) Brahmanas, Gods, etc. to be propitiated after victory—realization of taxes herein.
- (22) About शत्रु, मित्र, उदासीन etc.
- (23) Thinking of means in times of distress.
- (24) King's food—its examination—kings বিহাৰ, his observances of daily religious rights and excercises, his preservation of health.

A brief discussion on each topic follows:

3.3.1 Origin and competency of kings

Protection of all the *varnas* is Kṣatriya's duty. So Manu considers a Kṣatriya, who is well educated, fit to control his senses should be installed as a king after proper initiation according to the Vedic rites. A king is supposed to be the combination of the strength of all Gods of eight directions. So, even though he is a young man, he should not be disregarded, because king's anger may perish a person along with his family and property. Because a king is all powerful. So everyone should follow the rules and laws established by the king. Because the king issues some mandatory orders to be carried out by his subjects to keep peace, he also circulates some reasonable prohibitions for his subjects from doing some works which may bring disorder in the kingdom.

Creation of दण्डनीति :

तस्यार्थे सर्वभूतानां गोप्तारं धर्ममात्मजम्। ब्रह्मतेजोमयं दण्डमसृजत् पूर्वमीश्वरः॥

The Ísvara created दण्डनीति for king's administration or polity which will save all, which is the *Dharma* itself and like Brahma's own son and full of divine power.

And for the fear of punishment all the moveable and immovable living beings could enjoy in this world. (सर्वाणि भूतानि स्यावराणि चराणि च), Punishment goes to the wrong doers, only considering the place, time, offender's power.

Danda is regarded as the king, a judge and everything else. And thus proper legal procedure (दण्ड) is like the representative of the rites of the four \bar{a} sramas. So it is said that दण्ड (justice) governs all the subjects. It protects all even in their sleep. So Danda (justice) is called Dharma.

```
दण्डः शास्ति प्रजाः सर्वा दण्ड एवाभिरक्षति।
दण्डः सुप्तेषु जागत्तिं दण्डं धर्म विदुर्ब्धाः॥ (18)
```

Honest and pure men are rare in society. So, दण्ड is essential. All the world is fit for enjoyment through fear of justice only. Even the Gods, demons, Gandharvas, R k asas, birds and serpents being subdued by Justice and help in king's enjoyment. Otherwise, a complete opposite scene will prevail. Justice is presided over by a deity, who destroys sin. This deity's colour is imagined as brown and her eyes as red. The king who wield justice is really said as wise, and considerate. By proper use of दण्ड a king can attain three पुरेषार्थ viz, धर्म, अर्थ and काम. On the other hand, a passionate and low-hearted king is destroyed by the दण्ड itself. Kings of untrained mind cannot use दण्ड because of its veritable effulgence (सुमहतेजत्वात्) So, a virtuous and intelligent king, who works according to S stras and helped by ministers can rule a kingdom properly.

King's Education and attitude in Government:

The king should learn the three Vedas from the teachers who are well versed in the three Vedas, should learn politics which is ever useful to him and also should learn Metaphysics, Upanisads, and agriculture from experienced men.

```
त्रैविद्येभ्यस्त्रयीं विद्यां दण्डनीतिं च शाश्वतीम्।
आन्विक्षिकीं चात्मविद्यां बातारम्भांश्च लोकतः॥(43)
```

[Fox explanation Kulluka's comm. is to be consulted].

The king should learn to control his senses, avoid anger and lust (V.45) because *lust* leads to destruction of wealth and religion and *anger* leads one to bereft of good health.

Ten vices born of passion (कामजदोष:) are: hunting, dice, day-dreaming, slandering, woman, liquor, dancing, song, playing of drum and wandering aimlessly. And

eight vices born out of anger are : faultfinding, outrage, malice, hatred, spite, harshness of speech, non payment of dues and punishment. *Lobha* (greed) is the root of all these vices and so the king should avoid लोभ carefully.

The king should honour *brāhmana*, who are learned and well-versed in the lores of the three Vedas. The king should always serve the old in age and penances, king's modesty is very essential for his survival. Otherwise he may perish like Veṇa, Nahuṣa, Paijavana, and Nimi. And he may rise like Pṛthu, Manu, Kubera and Visy mitra if he is honest.

Ministers

Kings should select good ministers: seven or eight well tested ministers should be selected. They should be कुलक्रमागता faithful by hereditary, versed in polities, valorous, adept in weapons, etc.

```
मौलान् शास्त्रविदः शुराल्लद्धलक्षान् कुलोद्भवान्।
सचिवान् साप्त चाष्टौ च प्रकुर्वीत परीक्षितान्॥ (54)
```

King should consult with his ministers about *Sandhi* (conciliation), विग्रह (war), stability in justice, wealth etc. along with the production of crops, protection and distribution of money. The king should consult with ministers separately and considering the individual opinions he should do his own good in all the affairs.

```
तेषां स्वं स्वमभिप्रायमुपलभ्य पृथक् पृथक् । \bar{a} समस्तानां च काय्यैषु विद्ध्याद्धितमात्मनः॥ (57)
```

Among the ministers, the king should consult secret *mantras* containing the six policies of conciliation, war, etc. with honoured and learned Brahman ministers. Having confided in that Brahman minister the king should always do his royal duties. Then after planning with that minister he should proceed with his works. (58)

[In modern times also king has to manage state affairs in consultating with ministers in Parliament. Among the ministers too, some selected few have the valued privilege of enjoying secret consultation (परंमन्त्रम्) with the king Emperor.]

The King should appoint other ministers also other than the Brahmanas of pure conduct, wise, engrossed in own duties, rightly collector of wealth and well tested.

Number of ministers and their special duties:

The king should engage as many as ministers who are expert, vigilant and wise whereby all his duties are well conducted. Among those ministers, those who are valorous, experts, born of noble family and pure as well, should be entrusted with places of incomes, as gold-mines, paddy stores etc. And the timid should be in charge of

harem etc.

```
तेषामर्थे नियुञ्जित सुरान् दक्षान् कुलोद्गतान्।
शुचीनाकरकर्मान्ते भीरुनन्तर्निवेशने॥ (62)
```

3.3.2 Emissaries (दूत):

```
दूतं चैव प्रकुर्वीत सर्वं शास्त्रविशारदम्।
इङ्गिताकारचेष्ठज्ञं शुचिं दक्षं कुलोदृतम्॥ (63)
```

The king should appoint emissaries versed in all the S stras, and political principles, born of a high family, and pious (pure), expert in understanding various movements and expressions of the people (इङ्गिताकारचेष्ट्ज).

The $D\bar{u}ta$, who is faithful, pious, expert, of good memory, of good physique, fearless and prolific right speaker and $de\acute{s}a$ -k lavit (having knowledge of time and place) is praised by all.

As the regimental staff constituted with elephants, horses etc. depend on the commander in chief, civility depends on Danda, Kosa and $R\bar{a}stra$ depends on the king, and Sandhi and Vigraha depends on the दूत. The $D\bar{u}ta$ can unite the disunited, separate the united, and thus the $d\bar{u}ta$ can do these things in other's kingdom. Because the $D\bar{u}ta$ can detect the rival's affairs from the movements and behaviour of servants of rival king. And king will do the needfull so that he may not suffer.

Kings Capital:

```
जाङ्गलं शस्यसम्पन्नमार्थ्यप्रायमनाबिलम्।
रम्यमानतसामन्तं स्वाजीद्यं देशमावशेत॥ (68)
```

The king should reside in a *Jāngaladeśa* abounding in pious men, free of diseases and other calamities, beautiful, having obedient subjects, having plenty of crops and full facilities of livelihood. [*Jāngaladeśa* is a province which is free from flood, having thin forests, free of heavy storm, having sufficient sunshine and full of crops.]

King's capital, where he lives, must be within a fort (दुर्ग). Fort is of six kinds viz, Dhanva durga (fort with desert on all sides), or महोदुर्ग (fort with brick-ramparts around, or अपदुर्ग (with water all around. or वार्श्वदुर्ग (surrounded by thorny plants) or ज्ञिरिदुर्ग (fort in an uphill) or नृदुर्ग (protected by infantry, horses and elephants). Among all these durgas, Giridurga is considered as best because of its various advantages like insurmountable by enemies easily and a king is well protected here.

That fort should be rich in weapons, money, crops, carriers, brahmanas, craftsmen,

grass and water. King should have his own residence there constructed with sufficient space and rooms, with protection by ramparts, with white washes on and with tanks and that it should be pleasurable in all the seasons. (76)

Collection of annual revenues:

The King should appoint such an honest and faithful minister for realising annual revenues like corps, etc from his own kingdom so that he may treat his subjects like a father to his sons. (V.80). He also should appoint officers for supervision of various departments. Manu advices kings to honour *brahmanas*, and give donations to them, because the result of such donations is imperishable.

3.3.3 King's duties as a Kşatriya:

As a protector of subjects the King should not desist from battle if summoned by an enemy, be he a stronger or equal.

```
संग्रामेष्विनवर्तित्वं प्रजानां चैव पालनम्।
शुश्रुषा ब्राह्मणानां च राज्ञां श्रेयस्करं परम्॥ (87)
```

Non retreat in battles, protection of subjects and service to Brahmana—these are the highest goods for a King. Because a Kṣatriya king does not fear to die in the battlefield. Because it is said that death in battlefield leads to heaven. Manu suggests that dangerous weapons should not be used in the fighting. The King should not kill persons in the battle field like those who alighted from the car, eunuch (नपुंसक), बद्धञ्जलीं (who prays) with hair nots loosened, the seated, one who says 'I am yours', the sleeping, one whose armour is gone, the naked, the weaponless, non-fighters but observer of fight, those who engaged in fight with others, (परेण समागतम् अन्येन युध्यमानम्) one with broken weapons, (आयुधब्यसनप्राप्तं), the distressed, the severely injured, the timid and the retreaters. (91-93)

Four fold purus rtha for attaining wealth:

```
अलब्धं चैव लिप्सेत लब्धं रक्षेत् प्रयत्नतः।
रिक्षतं वर्धयेच्चैव वृद्धं पात्रेषु निःक्षिपेत्॥
एतच्चतुर्विघं विद्यात् पुरुषार्थप्रयोजनम्।
अस्य नित्यमनुष्ठानं सम्यक् कुर्य्यादतन्द्रितः॥ (99-100)
```

The King should hanker after unacquired wealth, should try to safeguard the acquired wealth, and he must increase the preserved wealth and should give the increased (by trade ete.) money to the needy ones. These are beneficial and leads to heaven and happiness. So, the King should perform these without idleness.(अनलसः) The King must always be ready for warfare, should manifest

his valour, he should conceal his counsel, and should find out enemy's loopholes. (101) He should bring all under control by means of *danḍa*. He should behave with his ministers like friends and study through spies if there be any enemy among the officers.

How a King should behave?

वकविच्चन्तयेदर्थान् सिंहवच्च पराक्रमेत्। बुकवच्चालुम्पेत शशवच्च विनिष्पतेत्॥ (106)

The King should think of wealth (intently and secretly) like a crane, he must attack others (valourously) like a lion, he will destroy enemies (with sudden attacks) like a leopard, and he must escape from enemy's clutches as unaware as a hare. (consult Kulluka)

[(1) As the crane thinks with concentration for catching a fish of restless character, so the King should in secret think of wealth in the form taking well-protected enemy's country. (2) As a lion attacks a huge tusker to kill, so a King of meagre force, being attacked by a stronger one should attack to kill enemy with all his might. (3) As a leopard kills even a protected cattle through sudden attack due to carelessness of the cowherd, so the king should kill by getting some loop-hole of the enemy though protected within a fort. (4) As a hare escapes by oblique jumps though surrounded by fowlers eager to kill it, so the King though himself weak, being surrounded by a strong enemy's, should escape and resort to another kinder King by throwing dust on the enemies eyes.]

Use of साम, दान, भेद and दण्ड:

The King who conquered his enemy king and become victorious, should control his enemies by four kinds of measures viz, साम, (conciliation) दान (gift), भेद (dissension) and दण्ड (fight). And if the former three *upāyas* fail then the King should resort to *Danda* (fight). However, learned (*paṇdita*) considers the first (साम) and the fourth (दण्ड) as best measures for expanding one's kingdom. (109)

3.3.4 Realisation of annual Revenues

The king should arrange for accruing revenues from various sources, so that the treasury of the kingdom becomes strong. However, the king is suggested to realise revenues in such a way that the sources should not suffer. It is said –

यथाल्पाल्पमदन्त्याद्यं वार्योकोवत्सषट्पदाः। तथाल्पाल्पो ग्रहीतव्यो राष्ट्राज्ञाब्दिकः करः॥(129)

As the leeches, the calves and the bees suck their food little by little, so the king should realise annual revenues from his kingdom little by little. Revenue for surplus

gold and cattle should be one fiftieth part (पञ्चराद्धाग) and from paddy (धान्य) either sixth, eighth or twelfth part depending on the output (deducting) the labour charge etc.). One sixth of the gain on the trees, meat, honey, butter, scents, herbs, metals, flowers, roots, fruits, leaves, vegetables, grasses (पत्रशाकतृणा), skins, pulses, earthen wares, and on all articles of stone, (13-32). There should not be any taxes from a Brahmana versed in the *Vedas*. In cases of cooks, blacksmiths, and servents etc, that live by labour, should work one day in every month in the king's residence.

Secrecy in counsel (मन्त्रणा):

The King can enjoy the earth, though devoid of wealth, whose counsel cannot be known by others. So he should hold counsel (with ministers) in slope or plain of a mountain, or entering a secluded place or in a solitary forest.

```
गिरिपृष्ठं समारुह्य प्रासादं वा रहोगत:।
अरण्ये नि:शलाके वा मन्त्रयेदविभावित:॥
```

He should drive away the birds like parrot etc. and also the people like dullards, dumb, blind, deaf, old ones, women, diseased and deformed and also the *mlecchas* during counsel, because all these may divulge secrets. (149-50), counsel should be held at mid-day or mid-night with ministers or alone.

3.4 Circle of twelve Kings

Political thinkers in ancient India thought of a circle of Kings in monarchical system. Among those twelve kings विजिगीषु is said to be the principal one. In front of विजिगीषु there is stated to be an अरि of the former, next to him is मित्र and the next is अरिमित्र, मित्रमित्रम् and अरिमित्रम्. To the rear of the विजिगीषु there are पार्श्चिग्राहः, आक्रन्द, पार्श्चिग्राहासारः and आक्रन्दसार. Besides these eight kings there are four kings who are considered as the mainstays of the circle of kings. Those are विजिगीषु, मध्यम, उदासीन and अरि. These twelve types of king constitutes the राजमण्डल

- (a) A मध्यम is one whose lands are immediately adjoining to those of the अरि and the विजिगीषु and he is of such strength as to depend on the favour of these two when united but able to kill both if not united.
- (b) A उदासीन King is one who can depend on the strength of विजिगीषु and मध्यम when united, but can kill them both when disunited. Thus it appears that a उदासीन is of superior strength to the मध्यम.

```
मध्यमस्य प्रचारं च विजिगीषोश्च चेष्टितम्।
उदासीनप्रचारं च शत्रोश्चैव प्रयत्नतः॥ (155)
```

So, the king should very carefully think on the movements of a middle king (one between अरि and the विजिगीषु), on the doing of the विजिगीषु, on those of neutral

(उदासीन) and on that of the enemy (अरि) as well.

एताः प्रकृतयोर्मूलं मण्डलस्य समासतः।

अष्टौ चान्याः समाख्न्याता द्वादशैव तु ताः स्मृताः ॥ (157)

3.5 Position of Kings in the Circle

The enemy and his followers as immediately after the ambitious (विजिगीषु) king and again immediately after the enemy there is friendly king, beyond these two there is the neutral (उदासीन) king. The king must control all these kings of the circle either by the measures of conciliation, gift, dissention or war, applied separately or conjointly or by the policy of peace.

```
[अरिमित्रमरेर्मित्रं मित्रमित्रमतः परम्।
तथारिमित्रञ्च विजिगीषुः पुरःस्थिताः॥
पार्ष्णिग्राहः स्मृतः पश्चादाक्रन्दस्तत्।
परम आसारावनयोश्चैव विजिगीषुस्तु मण्डलम्॥
अरेस्तु मण्डलम् अरेस्तु मण्डल विजिगीषोस्तु मध्यमो भूमानन्तरः।
अनुग्रहे संहतयोः सामर्थो व्यस्तयोवंधे॥
मण्डलाद्वहिरेताषामुदासीना वलाधिकाः।
अनुग्रहे संहतानां क्यस्तनाञ्च वधे प्रभुः॥
नीतिसार of कामन्दक ]
```

These twelve kings in the circle constitute a string like a necklace having a common aim, whoever attains the supreme position of a leader at any time becomes, for the time, the central gem of this necklace, Manu suggests that a king should study the doings etc, of this whole circle of kings and should win them over by साम, दान भेद or दण्ड applied jointly or separately.

3.6 Six means of polity : (षाड्गुण्य)

सन्धिं च विग्रहंचैव यानमासनमेव च द्वैधीभावं संश्रयं च षड्गुणाश्चिन्तयेतु सदा॥ 190

The king should always think of the six means of peace, war, march, armed, neutrality, division of army for achieving end, and alliance (considering one's own power). Manu says that all these *gunas* are of two kinds each. (ज्ञेया द्विलक्षण:) (162-163). He also explains these divisions in detail.

3.7 Summing up

From this unit you have now gathered some idea about the subject matters of Rājadharma. Here, you have acauinted with the contents of the chapter-VII of Manusaṁhitā. You also able to get some idea about the origin and competency of kings, king's duty, six means of polity etc.

3.8 Suggested Readings

Jha, Ganganath : (ed. & Tr.) Manusmrti, Motilal Banarasidass, Delhi.

----xxx----

Unit-4

Introduction to Ancient Indian Medicine

- 1.1. Objectives
- 1.2. Background.
- 1.3. Beginning of the concept of Medicine in India
- 1.4. Scope of Ayurveda.
- 1.5. Different Works on Ancient Indian Medicine
- 1.6. Summing up
- 1.7. Glossary
- 1.8. References and Suggested Readings.

1.1 Objectives:

The purpose of this unit is to help you to

- recount the origin and development of the science of Indian medicine
- define the term Āyurveda exhaustively
- relate various facts related to Ayurveda
- evaluate the importance of the Atharvaveda in this context
- trace various works on ancient Indian medicine and their importance.

1.2. Background:

India is famous for a rich heritage of medicinal science and its practice. Like many other branches of knowledge, the origin of medicine in India is also attached to a divine story. It is believed that this branch of knowledge started from Brahmāthe lord of creation and then it was handed down to various sages and scholasts generation by generation through the ages. The particular term used for ancient Indian medicinal science and treatment is Āyurveda and though this branch has a very ancient origin it still bears its importance and utility not only in modern India but also through the other parts of the globe. It is worthwhile to remember here that the science of Indian medicine was not only concerned with the causes and the process of treatment of the physical ailments, it also relates the ways and means of attaining a peaceful life without any disease either mental or physical. So the ancient Indian medical science establishes a very healthy pattern of lifestyle pertaining to a disease free body synchronizing with a stress less mind. The way of life which one should follow to keep oneself free from physical and mental afflictions is elaborately

discussed in the works of ancient Indian medicine. The concept of ayurvedic treatment has received much importance in the present world because in the life of the busy society of modern world which creates constant stress and strain, easily leaves a heavy scar in the physical and mental domain of almost all human being in every dimension. So it is high time to fight against stress and strain both physically and mentally in every section of the day to day life. Moreover, the medicine used in the ayurvedic treatment does not have any side effect. So people are becoming more interested and accustomed to the ayurvedic way of treating the ailments not only in India but also in the nook and corners of the world. As India can take pride of being one of the premiere countries in using the ayurvedic concept of treating diseases from very ancient time, it is important and necessary to get a glimpse of the early history of this branch of knowledge and the rich heritage connected therein which can charm the mind of the student of this field even after the passage of thousand and thousand years back.

1.3 Beginning of the concept of Medicine in India:

As you have been informed earlier, it is believed that the science of medicine and its practice in India is supposed to have a divine origin. According to the tradition, Brahmaa is called the originator of this branch of knowledge. Gods like Indra, after receiving the knowledge of this field, brought it in the mortal world. This branch of knowledge was used for the benefit of the people of this world. Different stories about the origin of the medicinal science in India are found from different sources. In the *Bhaisajyaratnaa valī*, it is said that Brahmaa after recollecting the knowledge of Ayurveda within himself delivered it to Prajapati who again percolated the knowledge to twin gods Aszvinau. Then Indra received the knowledge from the twin gods and delivered the same to sages like Ātreya, Naarada, Angira etc.. From these sages Agnives za and others could learn the science and that stage onwards, the composition of separate collection of medicinal works started in this world. There is another trend of story regarding the origin of medicinal science in India. In the Brahmavaivartapuraa na it is said that Brahmaa after exposing the real meaning of the Rgveda, Saa maveda, Yajurveda and Atharvaveda, gifted the morals of the Ayurveda to his disciple Bhaaskara and Bh skara after acquining that knowledge from his preceptor, composed a work on the subject studied, which is unfortunately not available now. In this puranic work, Ayurveda is regarded as the Fifth Veda and this concept of delivering the status of a Veda to Āyurveda conspicuously proves that in India, from the very beginning, Ayurveda was considered as a very important branch of knowledge. Moreover, this work also mentions Āyurveda as the science of treatment i.e. cikitsaa tatattvavijnaa nam and a list of the names of the ancient physicians is also furnished here. This branch of knowledge is also called *vaidyas zaa stra* i.e. the scripture of the doctors. The important fact about the ancient medicinal science in India is that it is accepted to be a subsidiary part of the Atharvaveda where a substantial amount of information regarding Ayurveda can be traced. The bhaişajyasūktaa ni of the Aharvaveda speak about the medicine prescribed for various diseases seen in ancient India. The aa yusyaa ni sūktaa ni which are also available in the Atharvaveda in a scattered manner, assert the ways and means of running a good and healthy life. In the Atharvaveda we come across the verses dealing with the treatment of hydropath i.e. the process of treatment of the diseases with the help of water, the use of medicinal plants, the good ways of lifestyle that one should follow at the time of various ailments and many other issues related to diseases and their treatment along with some supernatural phenomena. This can obviously be taken as the early stage of medical ideas in India. Though the *Atharvaveda* is included in the periphery of the Veda, yet this monumental work of ancient India along with many other subject, most of which are not available in other three vedas, discusses various ailments, their sub varieties, their symptoms, the ways of treatment for these diseases, the norms to be followed during the time of ailments and many other issues related to this field. The interesting fact is that in most of the cases, the *Atharvaveda* offers different mantras which are to be chanted to get rid of the ailments, and these verses appear in this work in the same way as the mantras of the other vedas. In this work we also come across the verses where many diseases are described as demons and subsequently mantras are seen to be applied to keep oneself safe from the attack of these enemies. It is also worth mentioning that though in the Atharvaveda various references of elements regarding diseases and their treatment prevalent in ancient India are notified, the Rgveda which is considered to be the oldest literary document of India also refers to the twin gods (As zvinau) as the healer of diseases of the gods. These twin gods are often referred to as the divine physicians in many places of the vedic ver \bar{y} es. The Rkveda itself states that the prominent physicians were mostly related to the Atharvaveda. The Rgveda furnishes the fact that in its contemporary period the physicians had to call out the patients. These and such other references prove that even at the age of the Rgveda India was aware of the ways and means of treatment of various physical ailments and it obviously indicates even the existence of medicinal practice as an established profession. In the Szatapathabraa hmana, which comes under the jurisdiction of the Szuklayajurveda, the reference of the study of anatomy is found. Scholars are of opinion that this concept started along with the slaughtering of animals at the time of various sacrifices in the garb of the act of offering to make the Gods happy and satisfied. The vedic era also furnishes documents of the reference of embryology and hygiene. The reference to different rites and rituals in various verses and passages of the vedic works, which were performed during the period of pregnancy, mainly with a view to getting a male child as well as for the benefit of the child in the womb along with the mother, points out to some extent, the existence of the study of embryology though in a crude form. These and such other references can be regarded as the part of early stages of Indian medicinal science. In the puranic era we also find various references about different diseases and in some places even the mode of treatment of the concerned diseases. Though the subject matter of the puraanas as depicted in their definitions does not directly include the study of Ayurveda, yet puraanas being the store house of every type of knowledge, tell about in many context, different issues regarding

various ailments of the people, the ways of treatment and sometimes even the causes of such diseases. The Gadurapuraa na while discussing the context of creation of various things of the world, has also referred to the creation of herbs etc. from Brahmaa, the supreme creator of the universe. The *Matsvapuraa na* incorporates innumerable references of the subject matter related to Ayurveda. The Carakasa hitaa and the Sus zrutasa hitaa are also treated as the two important sources of the early medicinal practices prevailed in ancient India. The reference of Ayurveda is also found in the Fifth ucchvaa sa of the Harşacarita of B na in connection with the description of the ailing father of Harsa. From the historical point of view, the existence of Ayurveda can be traced in the pre-Aryan period and some scholars are of opinion that the pre-Aryan and Indo-Aryan ideas on Āyurveda are projected in a systematic manner in the works and treatises of later period. The existence of medical practices and some ideas on hygiene are traced in the excavations found at Mohenjodaro and Harappa. Again after noticing some similarities between the subject matter of the Sus zrutasa hitaa and the rules of Hippocrates, some occidental scholars try to establish the fact that Indian medicinal science got their way of existence with the help of the ideas of the Greeks. This view cannot be supported as Pythagoras who is regarded as the father of medicine in ancient Greek world is thought to be influenced by various ideas and ideals of Buddhist philosophy. It is also true that the whole world could get the kernel of ancient Indian medicine through the Arabic, Persian and Latin translation of the Carakasa hitaa and the Sus zrutasa hit done in much later period. So if we go for searching the root and origination of medicinal practices of India, we will have to start from the pre-vedic era and come to the vedic works and then proceed through different treatises composed in various period and in doing so one can also mark the stages of development along with variations of ideas of this branch of knowledge. Some scholars are in support to divide the history of Ayurveda in India into four different stages viz. (i) the period of origin or devakaa la, (ii) the period of compilation or sa hitaa kaa la, (iii) the period of epitomes or sa grahakaa la and (iv) the period of decline which can be termed as *dhva* sakaa la. The first period includes the germinated ideas of \bar{A} yurveda which are supported by the reference of the works like *Brahmasa hita*a, Praj patisa hitaa, Aszvisa hitaa and Balabhitsa hitaa which unfortunately remain with us only by names. The second period includes the compilations of the works of the ancient teachers and scholars of Ayurveda in the form of treatises like Agnives zatantra of Agnives za, Carakasa hitaa, Sus zrutasa hitaa, Bhelasa hitaa, Haaritasa hitaa, Paraas zarasa hitaa etc. The third period or the period of epitomes is fixed on the basis of the samgrahas which are the epitomes or the summaries of the earlier texts, e.g. Astaa gasa graha of Vaagbhata I, Astaa gahrdaya of VaagbhataII, Godanigraha of Sodhala, Siddhiyoga of Vrnda, Ṣaar gadharasa hitaa of Saar gadhara, Cikitsaa saa rasa graha of Vangasena and Yogaratnaa kara and Bhaa vaprakaa s za of Bhavamis z ra. Some of the partial works of this kind are Rugvinis zcaya or Maa dhavanid na of Maadhavakara, Arkaprakaa s za of Raavana, Cikitsaa saa rasa graha of Cakrapaanidatta etc. The fourth period i.e.

the period of decline of Ayurveda came up with the post sa graha period and it was accelerated by various reasons both social and political. It is to be noted here that this division of the period of various stages of Ayurveda in India is a related one and there cannot be any strong mark of demarcation to map the boundaries of the periods rigidly. It is also true however, that there are various stray ingredients relating to the medicinal practices of ancient India in different field which, if judged properly, can also provide substantial matter in the field of Ayurveda. But it is also true that ancient medical ideas of India were in many places seen to be mixed up with and sometimes messed up with many supernatural beliefs and practices. So it is the duty of a researcher in this field to collect the actual facts of the medicinal ideas of ancient India after sieving the superfluous elements and judge those with proper introspection. Otherwise the wrong notion of mixing the concepts of Ayurveda with those of magic and supernatural activities will still continue to exist and this will lead to many misunderstanding and misconception in this field. Besides, this branch of knowledge in India has also suffered a lot in the hands of untrained physicians who are not different from the so called quacks and who, taking the advantages of the illiteracy of the native people, are exploiting them in highest order. Nevertheless, it is not improper to say that the knowledge of Ayurveda which has its beginning in the pre Aryan or Indo-Aryan period, got a momentum in ancient India during the time of the Vedas and it was expanded to different parts of the world during different period of history, where sometimes this field of knowledge was improvised and upgraded with the implementation of various native ideas and facts through experiments and maturity.

丽

Step to Consider

- 1. **Rgveda**: In the *Rgveda* the twin god Aśvinau are often referred to as the physicians. cf. *bhiṣajau* (1.116.16). The *Rgveda* refers to the physicians of the Atharvan, *tasmaa dakṣinaa satyavicakṣa aa dhattama dasrabhiṣaj tharvv n* (1.116, 16). The *Rgveda* also supports the view that at that time the physicians had to call out the patients for rendering treatment towards them, *rutam bhiṣak* (9.112)
- 2. Atharvaveda: In the Atharvaveda treatment of diseases through hydrotherapy is stated clearly many a time. cf. pa id va u bheṣajīr po amivacatanīh/ aa po viśvasya bheṣajīstaste kṛṇvantu bheṣajam // (6th k ṇḍa, 10th anuv ka, 5th s kta, 3rd verse). This Veda also furnishes the reference of the diseases like tuberculosis. cf. yakṣmo yo asminn viṣṭastamu devaa avīvaran (6.9.2.1).
- 3. **Satapathabran hmana**: The reference to the twin gods Aśvinau as the physicians of deities is found in this brahmanic work. cf. *aśvinau vai dev n m bhiṣajau* (12.7.2.3) This Br hmana puts forward the reference of the study of anatomy also. Here we find the reference of thirteen ribs on both the side of the body which are called *parśu*. cf. *trayodaś ny h parsavastrayodas ny h p rsve trinave tasm t p rsve trinavah* (12.2.4.13)

- 4. **Brahmavaivartapura** na: This work exhibits references about the divine origin of Ayurveda. cf. rgyajuhsaa maa tharvaa khyan drstvaa vedaa nprajaa patih/vicintya tesaa martham caivaa yurvedam cakaa ra sah/ / (Brahmakaa nda. ch 16. v. no. 9). The reference of calling Ayurveda as the Fifth Veda runs as kṛtvaa tu pañcamamvedambhaa skaraa ya dadau vibhuḥ/ ... etc. (Brahmakaa nda. ch 16. v no. 10). This field of study was treated as a science in this work and the reference of a good number of physicians earning fame is also found here. This Puraana shows us a long list in this regard along with its exposition on the definition of a physician called *vaidya*. In this context this work establishes a very powerful statement that physicians are in no way to enhance the span of one's life na vaidyah prabhuraa yuşah (Brahmakaa nda. ch 16. v no. 25). This work also incorporates the existence of various human diseases like paa ndu (i.e. Jaundice), kustha (i.e. Leprocy) etc. and states clearly that high fever was the cause of all types of diseases, cf. janakah sarvarogaa naa m durvaa ro daa runah jvarah (Brahmak nda. ch 16, v no. 27). One of the interesting statements regarding healthy life reflected in this great work is that here we also find the ways to stay away from old age . cf. nityam bhu kte samyamī yo jaraa tam nopagacchati (Brahmakaa nda, ch. 16, v no. 45)
- **5.** Matsyapura na: This famous Pura na gives us different ideas regarding various diseases and the treatment of those ailments. A detailed discussion on the oṣadhi or medicinal plants is incorporated in the verse no. 23 up to the end of the chapter 217th of this book. The atment of wounds is also found in the introductory verses of the 219th chapter of this Pur na. Cf. nara śastrahatam praa pto na tasya maranam bhavet/kalmaa ṣavenunaa tatra janayettu vibhaa vasum // (v no. 4). The treatment of burn injury is stated in this work in connection with the description of the duties of a king. Cf. saa mudrasaindhavayavaa vidyuddagdhaa ca mṛttikaa /tayaa nuliptam yadveśma naa gninaaa dahyate nṛpaḥ (ch. 219, v no. 7). The treatment of ailments like gout or arthritis has also been incorporated in this purana. Cf. digdham nirviṣataa meti gaa tram sarvaviṣaa rditam / (ch. 217, v no. 21).
- **6.** Garudapur na: In this work the 164th chapter exhibits a detail discussion on the issues which are directly connected with Āyurveda. Here we find the utterance of almost all types of diseases detected in ancient India. Again in this work sage Ātreya is referred to as an earlier prophet in this field. cf. sarvaroganid na cavakṣye suśruta tattvataḥ/aa treyaa dyairmunivarairyathaa p rvamudir tam// (164.1). In the same chapter of the work, the divine origin of herbs and medicine is also incorporated.
- 7. *Bhaişajyaratnaa vali*: This book clearly states about the divine origin of Āyurveda. cf. *brahmaa smṛtvaa 'yuṣo vedamprajaa patīmajigrahat | so 'śvinau tau sahasraa kṣam so 'triputraa dikaa n munīn | te 'gniveśaa dikan'ste tu pṛthak tantraa ṇi tenire/ Āyurvedaa vataa raprakaraṇam.* verse no.8.

SAQ
Write a note on the references of the materials of \overline{A} yurveda available in various pur \overline{n} as. (100 words)
Bring out some vedic references on ancient Indian medicine. (30 words)

1.5 Scope of Ayurveda

The term Ayurveda has a very wide scope in the context of Indian medicinal field. In Indian tradition it is also referred as Vaidyaśaa stra i.e. the scripture of the physicians. It is often recorded as an upaa nga or subsidiary part of the Atharvaveda as this Veda, as stated earlier in the present unit, furnishes ample examples and sufficient references of the existence of the study of treatment of diseases and medicine used for it in the early period of Indian history. Susruta, the famous surgeon of ancient India has termed Ayurveda as an subsidiary branch of the Atharvaveda in the 1st chapter of the Sūtrasthaa na part of his Sa hitaa. Pata jali, the great ancient scholar of India mentions the existence of *Vaidyaka* i.e. the medical practitioner along with the reference of A gas and *litihaa sa*, Puraa na and Vaa kovaa kya. This also stands as a strong proof of antiquity of Indian medical study and its practices. Etymologically this term consists of two words viz. aa yuḥ and veda. The meaning of the term aa yuḥ is the span of life whereas the word *veda* is used to signify knowledge. Thus the composite meaning of the term Ayurveda is the knowledge that enhances the span of life. It is important to note that though the primary meaning of the term Ayurveda is the knowledge that is used for prolonging the span of life, but it encompasses the knowledge of the whole field of medical issues prevailed and practised in India in ancient period. The term aa yuh is very much significant in the context of Indian medicinal field. Various scholars at different point of time have notified their divergent views on the concept of the term aa yuh along with its scope and it is common in almost all the opinions that this particular term bears a philosophical ideology which sometimes transcends the material life and appears to be attached with spiritual mission. Thus the holistic approach to describe the term aa yuh in ancient Indian works also leads to put emphasis on the spiritual side of the treatment of various ailments by correlating the importance of mental health in this regard. Let us now

discuss the definition of the term Ayurveda as it is found in the works like the Bhaişajyaratnaa val . Here Govindad sa defines the term Āyurveda as the scripture where the things both beneficial and injurious to aa yuh or conditions of respective directions are mentioned and the causes and treatments of diseases are narrated is called Ayurveda. Again pointing out the etymology of the term Āyurveda Govindadaasa says that as with the help of the knowledge of Āyurveda man achieves length of life span and attains perfection in this field, so it is termed as Āyurveda by the sages. It is worth mentioning here that the term Āyurveda was used for referring to treatment of diseases in general as a result of which we also find the terms vrksaa vurveda which refers to the ways of treatment of diseases of trees and plants, hastyaa yurveda that refers to the treatment of ailments of elephants etc. In the Carakasam hit the term Āyurveda is defined in a very systematic way. The definition of Ayurveda furnished in this work runs as hitaa hitam sukham duhkhamaa yustasya hitaa hitam / maa nan ca tacca yatroktamaa yurvedah sa ucyate //(1.41) It is notified in this definition of Āvurveda that *aa vuh* or the span of life can be *hita* i.e. beneficial, *ahita* i.e. injurious, sukha i.e. happiness and duhkha i.e. suffering and the branch of knowledge that deals with the ways and means effective or otherwise to aa yuh and which establishes the proofs of lengthening the span of life is known as Āyurveda. It is also stated in this work that *aa yuh* or the span of life is the connection that stays among the body, sense organs, mind and soul and Ayurveda is beneficial for men not only in this world, it is necessary for the benefit in the other world too. The aa yuh is also referred to in the Carakasa hitaa as the cycle of perpetual change(*nityaga*) and progress (*anubandha*). Bar whatever be the supernatural concept revolving round the idea of the term Avurveda, it is the age old traditional way of treating human diseases in India. It covers a wide range of area by taking into its jurisdiction both the physical and mental ailments and the process of curing those with proper ways and means. It is very important to note here that though the definition of Ayurveda varies in different earlier works of ancient Indian medicinal science as we have already noticed in the cases of the Bhaisajyaratnaa val and the Carakasa hitaa, but the basic concept of this branch of knowledge is always related to the ways and means of detecting human ailments and to fix the norms to be followed and medicines to be taken to get rid of problems of health both physical and mental. The Carakasa hit, for this reason has formulated three basic pillars of *Ayurveda* as *hetu* (causes), *li ga* (symptoms) and *dravya* (medicine). These three are called *tris* tra of *Ayurveda*. It is said in the work heturli gauşadhaj aa nam svasthaa turapar yanam/ trisaa tramśaa svatam punyam bubudhe yam pitaa mahah // (1.24) This is important to note that there were mainly eight topics with which Ayurveda initially dealt. Those topics or the subjects of discussion in the Ayurveda were (a) śalya or major surgery, (b) śaa laa kya or minor surgery, (c) kaa yacikitsaa or healing of disease, (d) bh tavidy or demonology, (e) kaumaa rabhṛtya or children's diseases,(f) agadatantra or toxicology, (g) rasaa yana or elixirs and (h) vajīkaranatantra or aphrodisiacs. These topics or the subject matter of

Ayurveda show that the scope of this field of study was not only vast in area, it also tried to cover up almost all the branches related to human ailments and the ways of their treatment. Moreover, these classification also establishes the fact of compartmentalization of various subjects related to Indian medicine. The earlier doctors even did various types of surgeries with minimum facilities available and in doing this they had to take the help of indigenous substances found in a natural way. So it is obvious that the concept of naturopathy was developed vis a vis the primitive ways and means used in the Ayurveda for curing various diseases. The scope of Ayurveda can be grouped under the following heads: (a) cosmological and ontological speculations about the intrinsic relationship between matter and life, (b) biological theories related to embryo, body, life, soul, and rules of genetics, (c) theories related to physiology and pathology, (d) food, (e) rules for good health and longevity, (f) diseases, their causes and treatment, (g) poisons and antidotes and (h) ethics. It is important to note here that there was a strong philosophical base behind the concept of treatment of diseases referred to in Āyurveda of ancient India. This was mainly related to the physical and metaphysical ideas about matter and life. The concept of cosmogony in the Suśrutasamhita was based on the Saa mkhya theory related to Purusa and Prakrti. Another important point to be noted here is that in the discussions related to the subjects of Ayurveda, three types of argumentations wer \overline{e} accepted. Those are (a) v dawhich denotes any type of academic discussion for arriving at a justified conclusion, (b) *jalpa* which refers to a dispute in which a person who is wrong tries to put forward the defense by unfair means and (c) vitandaa which relates a dispute in which one tries to find fault in opponent's view but cannot offer any alternative solution. Thus the term Āyurveda which denotes the ancient Indian science for treatment of diseases is considered as a complete field or branch of knowledge that includes almost all the issues of medical science and as a result of its wide nature this field of study is still working with full force in and around our country. There are many places in India where in modern days also people are completely dependent on Ayurveda for the treatment of their ailments and diseases and they still can boast of their good health and strong mental power. This branch of knowledge has attained sufficient importance in foreign countries also. People in many places are constructing ayurvedic villages for providing the treatment of ailments by following indigenous ways and natural means. The importance of Āyurveda is also felt as it uses indigenous medicine which are mainly extracted from various medicinal plants and shrubs as well as follows the means of naturopathy.

SAQ
What is the meaning of the term yuh according to the ancient Indian scriptures? (40 words)
Why yurveda was given the status of the Fifth Veda? (50 words)
What are the main points of discussion in yurveda? (70 words)

Check Your Progress

Ā

- 1. Name some earlier Indian scriptures where the reference of doctors or medicine is found.
- 2. What is the etymological meaning of the term Āyurveda?
- 3. Relate the wider meaning of the term yuh.
- 4. Give the names of some ancient sages who are considered to be the pioneer in the field of Indian medicine.
- 5. Which God is connected with the beginning of the practice of Indian medicine?
- 6. Which school of philosophy was followed by the ancient scholars of Ayurveda in the context of creation?

1.5 Different Works on Ancient Indian Medicine

India can be proud of its medicinal works from ancient time. The treatises based on this subject can be classified on the basis of their antiquity because many of those are recorded only in later works and some are found with distorted and incomplete form. Some works of Indian medicine are again found with changes

rendered by later scholars of this field. It has already been stated that the earliest part of Indian medicine started with the works like Brahmasa hitā, Prajāpatisa hitā, Aśvisa hitā and Balabhitsa hitā which are unfortunately lost and they are surviving only by the reference of their names in other works. Next come the compilation works the most of which also go with the name sa hitā and this includes the works like Carakasa hitā, Suśrutasa hitā, Hār tasa hitā, Agniveśatantra, Paraśarasa hitā and Bhelasa hitā. These works are regarded as the ancient books of Ayurveda as the earlier works are not available at present time. There are some works on Ayurveda which are regarded as the books of later period by scholars of the concerned field e.g. Asta gasa graha of Vāgbhaṭa I, Asta gahrdaya of Vāgbhaṭa II, Rugviniścaya of Mādhavakara, Siddhiyoga of Vṛṇda, Yogasāra and Yogaśataka of Nāgārjuna, Cikitsākalikā of Tisata, Bhāvaprkāśa of Bhāvamisra, Cikitsāsārasa graha of Cakrapānidatta etc. The work Bhaisajyaratn val which is based on the subject matter incorporated in earlier samhitas is regarded as a book of Ayurveda of much later period. This book is included in the curriculum of various courses of Avurveda in different universities. Besides these Avurvedic treatises, we also come across two other types of works which are also connected to the ancient Indian medical science. These are the Rasagranthas and the Nighantus. Apart from the original works on Ayurveda the commentaries and exposition on various original works also attract attention in this regard. Though these supplementary works are based on the message and theories established in the original works, sometimes many independent ideas and observations are seen to be reflected in these works. Some of the renowned works on Ayurveda are discussed below

1.5.1 Ancient works on Ayurveda:

(a) Carakasa hit

The most famous and authentic work on early Indian medical science is said to be the *Carakasa hit*. Caraka who is considered as the most renowned specialist on ancient Indian medicine is said to be the author of this famous work. As the name of Caraka is found with the king Kaniska as his family physician, his probable time is fixed to be the 1st century A.D. It is very much important to note here that the subject matter of the book is conceived from the *tantra* or *sa hitā* composed by the great sage Agnive a and later Caraka, in his *Sa hit* has enlarged and refined it with the help of his own observation and exposition in various direction. Caraka, himself has declared in the introductory part of this work that *tantrasya kartā prathammagnive o yato'bhavat* (s trasth na 1.32). As story goes, Agnive a was a resourceful disciple of Punarvasu Ātreya and he is the first one to establish the advices received from his preceptor in a *tantra* form and Caraka afterwards puts forwards his own explanations and opinions which were based on his own observations and experiences. So now what we receive under the heading of the *Carakasa hit* is primarily an

amalgamation of ideas on ancient Indian medicine established by various sages and scholarly persons and which is extended and improvised in a specific form by Caraka the great man in this field. Moreover, this work also bears extensive contribution of Drdhabala another scholarly name found in this direction. Some chapters of the present Carakasa hit are ascribed to Drdhabala. One must know that the name Caraka enrolls with ambiguity as confusion arises on the issue whether it is a proper name of a person or it is just an epithet (from the root car to roam or to wander) originated from the wandering nature of the person connected to the process of writing the work Carakasa hit. Whatever may be the etymological meaning or the derivation of the term Caraka, the work Carakasa hit always shines with its own magnanimity and valuable contribution not only in the field of early Indian medicine but also in the arena of medical study which still continues world wide. The subject matter of this important treatise is divided into eight sthanas viz. s trasth na or ślokasth na, nid nasth na, vim nasth na, śar rasthana, indrivasth na, cikits sth na, kalpasth na and siddhisth na. Among these the first sth na has thirty chapters, the second one bears eight chapters, vim nasth na has eight chapters, szarīrasth na has eight chapters, indrivasth na contains twelve chapters, cikitsasth na consists of thirty chapters, kalpasth na has twelve chapters and the last sth na i.e the siddhisth na contains twelve chapters. Thus the Carakasa hit as available in the present form has 120 chapters altogather. Many commentaries have been composed on this work of which some are well acclaimed in the society. The importance of the Carakasaa hit can be assessed from the fact that this work was translated into Persian and Arabic many years ago.

(b) Suśrutasa hit

Another monumental work on ancient Indian medicine is the *Suśrutasa hit*. It is ascribed to Suśruta the famous physician of ancient India. But the matter of regret in connection with this work is that like the Carakasa hit, this work also is not available in its original form. The opinion of different scholars show that the Suśrutasa hit available at present is nothing but the amalgamation of issues related to Ayurveda established at different time by various scholars of this field. The name of Suśruta is attached along with those of Ātreya and H r ta in the Bower Manuscript establishing his connection in the field of early Indian medicine. From the documents available so far the probable time of Suśruta is fixed to be 2nd to 3rd century A.D. It is very important to note that the present form of the Suśrutasa hit is not composed solely by Suśruta. History says that it is .rather, expanded and refined by N g rjuna who was obviously a scholar in this field. The chapter division of this work runs as (i) S trasth na, (ii) Nid nasth na, (iii) Sar rasth na, (iv) Cikits sth na, (v) Kalpasth na and the (vi) *Uttaratantra* which according to various scholars is an interpolation. This work, as also the case in the Carakasa hit starts with the discussion on the divine origin of Ayurveda. King Divod sa of Varanasi is named here as the

teacher of Suśruta. In the S trasth na Suśruta deals with some general questions and relates the name of the physician of gods i.e. Dhanvantari. The second chapter deals with various issues of pathology. The Sar rasth na is on anatomy and embryology while the fourth chapter deals with the ways and means of treatment. The Kalpasth na is on toxicology and the last chapter can be treated as a supplement of the whole work. In this part various ophthalmic diseases are dealt with and many topics which are not discussed in earlier parts are treated here with great care. This work obviously points out the fact that Suśruta was a great surgeon of extraordinary talent and he deals in detail with surgery. One important point to be noted here is that Susruta has put great importance to the qualities both of the body and the mind to be achieved by the student who is initiated for becoming the future physician. Moreover, Susruta has shown in his book a developed idea on human anatomy for which he was regarded as an authority in this field. It can undoubtedly be asserted that the Suśrutasa hit first furnishes a systematic way of arranging various experiences of the earlier surgeons and it has collected in a methodical way the so forth scattered facts of early Indian medical science. Susruta can be claimed as the surgeon par excellence. There is an anonymous saying in this context establishing the relative mastery of Caraka and Suśruta. śarire suśrutah śresthah carakastu cikitsite which means Suśruta was the best in the field of anatomy where as Caraka the best in therapeutics.

(c) Bhelasa hit

This is comparatively a less known work in the field of Āyurveda in comparison either to the *Carakasa hit* or the *Suśrutasa hit*. From the point of view of style of writing and language as well as subject matter, scholars are almost unanimous to place it in a lower rank. There are mainly some verses and a very little number of prose portion available in this work. The subject matter is almost same with that of the *Carakasa hit*.

1.5.2 Later Works on Ayurveda

(a) Aṣṭaa gasa graha and Aṣṭā gahrdayasa hit

The two works Astaa gasa graha or the Compilation of eight parts and the Astaa gahrdayasa hit or Compendium of the essential of the eight parts are ascribed to two Vagbhatas though sometimes it creates confusion as both these scholars belonged to the same lineage. The junior Vaagbhata is supposed to be the grandson of the elder one who was also known as Vrddhavaagbhata. The elder Vaagbhata was the son of Sinhagupta. As it is clear from the title of the two books, the later Vaagbhata has taken substantial portion of the subject matter from the work of the earlier one. The contents of the two works are based on the eight fold division of the subject matter of ancient Indian medicine viz. major surgery ($\acute{s}alya$), minor surgery ($\acute{s}l$ kya), healing of diseases (k yacikits), demonology (bh tavidy), Infant diseases (k kyayy), toxicology

(agadatantra), elixirs (ras yana) and aphrodisiacs (v jikarana). These works are very useful and the study on these works still reveals many a subtle ideas on early Indian medicine. As the references of Caraka and Susruta are found in these two works in a bulk, these two works are certainly later than those two samhitaas. There is a popular saying that if one completes the content of the Ast ngasa graha the study on other two samhitaas composed by Caraka and Suszruta is meaningless. Again the study of this work is necessary for understanding the meaning of the contents of the Carakasa hit and Susrutasa hit viz. ast gasa grahe j ate vṛth pr ktantrayoh sramah / ast gasa grahe'j ate vṛth pr ktantrayoh sramah //

(b) Other Works

Apart from the *aṣṭ gasa graha* and the *Aṣṭ gahṛdayasa graha*, there are some later works on Indian Medicine some of which are mentioned earlier. M dhavakara's (son of Indukara) *Rugviniścaya* deals mainly with pathology, Vṛndadeva's *Siddhiyoga* or *Vṛndam dhava*, a book written in ninth century A.D. deals mainly with the treatment of diseases with the help of prescriptive measures, Cakrap ṇidatta's *Cikits s rasa graha* deals mainly with therapeutics. Va gasena's *Cikits s rasa graha*, N g rjuna's *Yogas ra* and *Yogaśataka*, Govindad sa's *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* etc. have also their own status and importance in the field of early Indian medicine.



SAQ Write short notes on Carakasa hit, Suśrutasa hit and Aṣṭ gasa graha (100 words each)
Assess the place of the <i>Carakasa hit</i> and that of the <i>Suśrutasa hit</i> in the world of Indian medicine.(80wordseach)

Check Your Progress

- 7. Who are the writers connected with the present *Carakasa hit* ?
- 8. Which names are assigned as the composer of the present Suśrutasa hit?
- 9. According to the tradition which king of ancient India is attached to Caraka?
- 10. What are the chapters in which the *Carakasa hit* is divided?
- 11. What is the eight fold divisions of the contents of Ayurveda?
- 12. Who is the writer of the work Ast gasa graha?
- 13. What is the name of the work of Cakrapa anidatta's work?
- 14. Who is the writer of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* ?

1.6 Summing Up

The unit above on Ancient Indian Medicine gives you an account of the topic in an elaborate manner. This topic is meant to help you in understanding the early stages of Indian medicine. You have come to know about the idea of divine origin of Āyurveda and the names of the sages connected with the process of development of this branch of knowledge. This unit also makes ou aware of the contribution of the ancient scholars of Ayurveda like Caraka, Suśruta, V gbhata and others. At the end of the reading of this unit you will surely acknowledge that the origin of Āyurveda or Indian medicine was not a spurious development but it has its own history and a sequence and it started, though in a crude form in the remote era of the pre Aryan period and took a negotiable form during the Vedas when most of the part of the world was encircled with the gulf of ignorance and illiteracy. This is a unit that again furnishes the basic matters with which Ayurveda dealt. But as you will have to go through the prescribed portion of the book *Bhaişajyaratn val* which will be discussed through the next two units, any excerpts from any of the text of Ayurveda has not been incorporated here. It is expected that the basic idea of the concept of yuh as well as that of Ayurveda written in the present unit will surely help you understand the topics of the next two units.

1.7 Glossary

1. *yuh*: The span of life

2. *veda*: Knowledge, the four holy works of Hinduism viz. Rgveda, Saamaveda, Yajurveda and Atharvaveda.

3.sa hit: A collection

4.*pur* na: A particular form of Sanskrit composition where creation of the world etc. are furnished along with many mythical stories and narration.

5.bhişak: Physician6.bhesaja: Medicinal7.yakşm: Tuberculosis

8.parśu: Rib

9.vaidya: Physician

10.vaidyaka: Physician

11. bhaişajya: Related to medicine.

12. Cosmogony: The Science concerned with the origin of the universe.

1.8 Probable Questions

- (a) Explain the meaning of the term *yuḥ* in the context of ancient Indian medicine (100 words).
- (b) Write a note on the scope of Ayurveda. (250 words)
- (c) Discuss in your own words the topics with which ancient Indian medicine dealt. (150 words)
- (d) State about the puraanas where the subject matter related to Ayurveda is explained (150 words)
- (e) Write a note on the important works of ancient Indian medicine (200 words)

1.9 Suggested Readings

- 1. Rgveda etd. by Paritosh Thakur
- 2 Atharvaveda etd. by Sri Bijanbihari Goswami
- 3. Carakas hit with the Introduction of Sri Satyanarayana Sastri
- 4 Su rutasa hit etd. by Kunja Lal Bhisagratna
- 5. History of Sanskrit Literature written by Macdonell
- 6 History of Classical Sanskrit Literature written by Gaurinath Sastri
- 7. History of Sanskrit Literature written by A.B.Keith
- 8. Bhaisajyaratn val etd. By Sri Rajesvaradattasastri Ayurvedasastracarya
- 9. The Cultural Heritage of India (vol. VI) etd. By Priyadaranjan Ray & S.N. Sen



Unit-5

Bhaişajyaratnāval: A General Idea

Contents:

- 2.1 Objectives
- 2.2 Background
- 2.3 Title of the book
 - 2.3.1 Construction
 - 2.3.2 Significance
- 2.4 The Author
- 2.5 Contents
- 2.6 Importance
- 2.7 Summing up
- 2.8 Glossary
- 2.9 Probable Questions
- 2.10 Suggested Reading

2.1 Objectives

ā

The purpose of this unit is to help you to

- trace the meaning of the title of the book
- know about the author of the book
- get an idea of the contents of the work
- evaluate the importance of the book

2.2 Background

It is already clear to you from the earlier unit that ancient Indian medical science has a continuous history and background and many works related to this subject were composed at different time. You are also aware of the fact that the idea of Āyurveda can be traced in the literary works of vedic period and many Puraaṇas contain detailed discussion on various issues of ancient Indian medicine. Moreover, the concept of treatment and hygiene can be traced in the pre-Aryan period. The present unit will discuss specifically the famous work *Bhaiṣajyaratn valī*—which is considered to be an authoritative work on Āyurveda .This book has covered the important issues of Āyurveda and being a work of much later period, this book contains many developed ideas and information. So it is very much necessary to get an overall idea on this work. The present unit will also

furnish an exposition on the title of the work. Besides, this unit will present out a brief discussion on the contents of the book and it will also establish the importance of the *Bhaişajyaratn valī* in the world of ancient Indian medicine.

2.3 Title of the Book

It is common in almost all ancient works of Sanskrit that the title in every case remains highly suggestive and it bears a very close connection with the composer's view that he wants to establish in the concerned work. In case of the title *Bhaiṣajyaratn valī*, the same norm is applicable and the construction of the word will also signify the gravity of the subject matter. Here, the construction of the word as well as the significance of the term are discussed which will help you to understand the greatness of the subject matter of the book.

2.3.1 Construction

The title *Bhaişajyaratn val* evokes a considerably deep meaning and it bears grave significance in connection with the subject matter of the text. The term Bhaişajyaratn val is an amalgamation of two words i.e. bhaişajya and ratn val . The word bhaişajya has been originated from bhişaj or bhisaja. The root *bhişaj* is used to mean treatment. In the commentary of S yan c rya on the line sa haiten pi bhisajyeta (Satapathabr hmana 5.2.4.10) it is mentioned clearly "bhişaj cikits y m". So the term bhaişajya relates the meaning of healing efficacy which has been given substantial importance in India from time immemorial. In the *Kaus'ikas tra* also the reference of the term bhaişajya is found in the sense of peace related activity which is said to be used to get rid of the attack from diseases. The second term of the title Bhaiṣajyaratn val is ratn val which means a garland studded with jewels. The term ratna though primarily means jewel of any kind but it signifies excellence in the group, the meaning supported by the popular saying j tau j tau yadutkṛṣṭam tadratnamiti kathyate. Thus the meaning of the composite term Bhaisajyaratn val comes out to be a collection of excellent remedial measures used for removing physical and mental ailments.

2.3.2 Significance

As in the case of other works of Sanskrit, the etymological meaning of the title *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* has a deep connection as well as symmetry with the contents of the work. In this work the author Govindad sa has amalgamated a detailed discussion on various ailments and has shown the remedial measures to be taken during the time of affliction. The writer here tries to gather the causes and symptoms of almost all types of physical and mental ailments prevalent at the contemporary period and the most important feature of this work is that the writer has asserted a detailed procedure of the treatment of all those diseases in an exhaustive manner.

Moreover, almost in every chapter the author has enclosed the list of things to be taken and to be avoided by the patient. So from the view point of a person of the modern age, the writer has engraved here the jewels in the form of early medicine some of which are still in practice. Here lies the significance of the title of the book. The book with exclusive enumeration of the remedial measures for getting relief from the attacks of different types of diseases prevalent in human society can obviously bear a synchronisation with the title *Bhaiṣajyaratn val*. Thus the book really appears to be a work of bejeweled garland in the form of medicine and treatment measures. So it can be said that the title *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* remains as a symbol of great suggestion and it is very much compatible to throw light on the importance of the work concerned. Moreover, this title can assert the importance of the work of Govindad sa in the arena of Indian aboriginal medicine. So the title can be called a suitable and an apt one in consideration with the present context.

SAQ
Write down the construction of the title of the work $Bhaisajyaratn\ val$. (sixty words)

Relate the significance of the title <i>Bhaiṣajyaratn val</i> (fifty words)

2.4 The Author

You have come to know that the author of the book *Bhaişajyaratn val* is Bhi agratna Govindad sa. Following the Indian tradition, Govindsad sa also does not furnish any data in his work about his life and time. So there is hardly any information that can offer any idea about the personal life of this great scholar. It can be inferred that as Govindad sa has written the valuable book *Bhaişajyaratn valī* which can be used as a *materia medica* of Indian therapeutics, he must have authoritative knowledge in ancient Indian medical science. Moreover, as the work furnishes exposition on various issues of Āyurveda on the basis of the *Carakasa hit*, the *Sus zrutasa hit* and other earlier works, it can easily be inferred that before composing this work of great importance, Govindad sa had gone through all the available works on Āyurveda. The way

of treating the diseases, as it is available in the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* simply establishes the fact that Govindad sa himself must be a great ayurvedic scholar. From the very first verse of the book, where lord Gaṇesza is worshipped, it can be inferred that Govindad sa was a devotee of Gaṇesza. It is to be remembered here that the *Bhaiṣajyaratn valī* is later enlarged and edited by another scholar of Āyurveda Bhiṣagratna Sri Brahmasz a karamiszra who, by doing this job, has also proved his commendable knowledge in the field of Āyurveda.

2.5 Contents

The *Bhaişajyaratn valī* is a voluminous work with all the possible elements of therapeutics. There are altogether 109 chapters called prakaraṇas in this work. Each chapter contains a particular subject matter and the subtitle of the chapter is made on the basis of the main topic of discussion forwarded therein. The introductory chapter starts with an eulogy of lord Gaṇe a and then the writer passes to narrate the story behind the advent of the ancient stalwarts of Āyurveda like Indra, Dhanvantari, Ātreya and the like. For your information and an over all idea, the subject matter of the first twenty five chapters of this work is discussed here briefly one by one.

- 1. Ayurvedavat raprakaraṇam: In this chapter Govindad sa states about the advent of the ancient scholars of Ayurveda in this world starting from Brahm and he completes his narration with the name of Yaagbhata.
- 2. Sodhanam ranaprakaranam: In this chapter our author gives a detail discussion on the ways of purification of various elements like metals, stones, different seeds etc.
- 3. *Mi ravargaprakaraṇam:* In this chapter Govindad sa deals with the topics like the types of ailments, the duties of a physician, advice for immediate treatment, the characteristics of treatment, the required sequence of treatment etc.
- 4. Paribh ş prakaraṇam: In this chapter the author discusses the different units of measurement as well as the technical terms like *triphal*, *trikatu*, *caturusana*, *catur mla*, *pa calavaṇa*, *pa camūla*, *pa cagavya*, *saḍusana*, different types of mixture, the time fixed for extracting different medicinal plants etc.
- 5. Jvaracikits prakaranam: This is the longest chapter of the Bhaisajyaratn val and the author here narrates elaborately the process of treatment of various types of fever, the things which should be avoided during the time of such fevers, the things the consumption of which are prescribed during fever, the symptoms of fever, different types of fever, different ways of preparing various decoction (kv tha) suitable for the treatment of particular diseases, various ways of preparing electuary (avalehaka), process of making different medicines for the treatment of different types of fever etc.

- 6. Jvaraa tisaa racikitsaa prakaranam: This chapter deals with the treatment of disease called jvaraa tisaa ra i.e. fever along with dysentery and a detail account of various types of decoction prescribed for controlling this disease.
- 7. Atisaa racikitsaa prakaranam: In this chapter Govindad sa shows various types of dysentery like amoebic dysentery, bacillary dysentery etc., separate means of treatment and the things to be taken as well as to be avoided by the patient during this disease.
- 8. *Grahanīrogacikits prakaraṇam*: In this chapter the author of the *Bhaisajyaratnavali* offers a detail discussion on the disease called diarrhea and its treatment, the medicine to be taken and diet to be followed during the attack of this disease
- 9. Ars zarogacikits prakaranam: This chapter states about the disease called piles, its causes, treatment, the prescription of ointment for application and the things the use of which is prohibited during this disease.
- 10. Agnim ndy dicikits prakaraṇam: This prakaraṇa deals with the disease called dyspepsia or slowness of digestion. Digestion is the root of healthiness and so according to the *Bhaiṣajyaratn valī* one should always remain careful about the digestion process of one's body. This chapter of the book clearly states the treatment for the diseases arising out of stomach problem and indigestion, the things to be taken during this problem and also the list of things prohibited for the patient in this disease.
- 11. *Kṛimirogacikits prakaraṇam*: This chapter **@**eals with the problems created from worms. The author gives here the types of worms found in human body,the way of treatment of such problem, the indigenous medicine to be taken and the chart of prohibited things.
- 12.*P ndurogacikits prakaranam*: This chapter offers a detailed discussion on Jaundice, its treatment, the things to be taken to control this disease and also the chart of things to be discarded by a human being during this disease.
- 13. Raktapittacikits prakaraṇam: This prakaraṇa speaks about the disease known as bile blood i.e. disturbance of blood caused by bile. This disease causes spontaneous hemorrhage from the mouth or nose. Bhiṣagratna Govindad sa has offered in this chapter the treatment process of this disease, the list of things to be taken and to be avoided by the patient.
- 14.*R jayakşm cikits prakaranam:* This chapter speaks about the symptoms and process of treatment of the disease called tuberculosis. The author specifically notified here that at the very beginning of this disease, the treatment of fever etc. is necessary and then one should proceed towards the treatment of the main disease. In this chapter we also find the chart of things to be taken as well as to be discarded by the patient.
- 15.K sacikits prakaranam: In this chapter the author establishes the treatment process of different types of cough and the list of things to be taken as well as to be discarded in this disease.

- 16. *Hikkas zv sacikits prakaranam:* This *prakarana* deals with hiccup i.e. the problem of stertorous breathing, its treatment and the list of things to be taken and the list of things to be discarded during the ailment.
- 17. Svaravedacikits: This chapter deals with the ailment of voice break. This ailment may be due to cough, fat, wind and bile. This chapter like the other prakaraṇas speaks about the way of treating this disease, the things prescribed for having and also the list of things to be avoided.
- 18. Arocakacikits prakaraṇam: This chapter deals with the common disease called loss of appetite. It clearly points out the four divisions of loss of appetite as this may be caused by wind, bile, cough and mental disorder. In this chapter we come across a detailed discussion on the divisions of the said disease and the course of action to be followed during the time of this disease. The writer also puts forward the list of things to be taken as well as to be avoided at the end of the chapter.
- 19. Chardirogacikits prakaraṇam: This chapter deals with the most common disease i.e. cold which is also commonly called as running nose. This disease is said to be aggravated by cough and bile. So to get a control over this disease one must take care that the body remains free from the problem of cough and bile. This chapter again shows the course of action to be followed in the process of medication and the list of things to be taken as well as avoided is also attached at the end of the chapter.
- 20. *Tṛṣṇ rogacikits prakaraṇam*: This *prakaraṇan* speaks about the disease of morbid thirst. This disease may be due to wind, bile and also wound etc. For every type of this disease there is a separate way of treatment and the author has furnished a detailed treatment plan in this chapter along with the list of things to be taken and avoided during the disease.
- 21. *Murcch rogacikits prakaraṇam*: This chapter deals with the treatment of the disease called convulsion. This ailment makes one senseless every now and then. Basically three types of convulsion are discussed in this chapter which are caused either by the problem of blood or because of the consumption of liquor or it can be caused by the use of poison. The author of the present work has dealt with all these types of convulsion and he specifically mentions the treatment policy of each category. Moreover the lists of things that must be taken and the things which should be avoided during this ailment are also furnished in this chapter.
- 22. Mad tyayacikits prakaraṇam: This chapter deals with the disorder resulting from intoxication. The treatment for removing the hang over arising out of the consumption of alcohol is discussed in a detailed way in this chapter. It is noted here that the problem of intoxication may be due to wind, bile, cough and because of the consumption of betel nut etc. and the treatment of each category is incorporated in a specific manner. In each case it is seen that the use of the substance which bears the opposite character removes the impact of intoxication. Like other chapters, the writer has specifically mentioned the things to be taken and avoided during this problem in the last part of the present chapter.

- 23.D harogacikits prakaraṇam: This chapter deals with the ailments coming out of cauterizing or burning sensation. This disease facilitates internal heat and fever and a systematic process is to be followed to fight against this problem. The treatment of this ailment involves the use of things that generates coolness in the body. In this chapter also the writer has shown the list of things which are beneficial as well as the things which are injurious to the patients in this disease.
- 24. *Unm dacikits prakaraṇam*: This chapter deals with the treatment of mental disorder. According to the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val*, this mental problem may be due to wind, bile and cough and there are three separate ways of treating these categories of the disorder. The main aim of the treatment of this ailment is to keep balance of the mind. This chapter, like the earlier ones also states about the things that should be taken and discarded during this ailment.
- 25. Apasm racikits prakaraṇam: This chapter discusses the treatment policy of epilepsy which can be caused by wind, bile and cough. In all these cases the ways of treatment are different and the writer of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* prescribes different types of ointments for application to get rid of the attack of such disease. Like previous chapters, this particular chapter also offers a list of the things to be taken and to be avoided by the patient.

SAQ
Give a summary of the subject matter of the first fifteen chapters of the
Bhaişajyaratn valī.(150 words).
Name the diseases which are discussed in the sixteenth to twenty-fifth chapter of the <i>Bhaişajyaratn valī</i> .(100 words).

2.6 Importance

The book *Bhaişajyaratn val* can undoubtedly be regarded as an outstanding contribution to the world of Āyurveda. It is true that the subject matter of the book is derived from the works of the earlier stalwarts of Āyurveda like Caraka, Su ruta, Vaagbhata and others. but the credit of the systematic presentation of the

contents must be given to our author. The author himself says in the introductory part of the book that the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* owes its origin to earlier renowned works of Āyurveda and the present work has been originated from the ocean like contents of previous works. cf. *n n granth mahabdhilabdhasaguṇaa m bhaiṣajyaratn valīm* (1.3). Again about the aim of the composition of the present work the writer Govindad sa declares that it was meant for the delight of the true physicians *sadbhiṣaj m mude vitanute*(1.3). These statements of the author prove that though he knew that the contents of the book would not completely be a new one yet it will provide assistance to the good doctors. So it can be assumed that this book was basically written as a hand book of the authentic physicians in the field of Āyurveda.

The most important point about this book is that it has discussed almost all the diseases detected so far by earlier physicians and every discussion is followed by the ways of treatment therein. Moreover, in almost all the cases the author has furnished a list of diet beneficial or hurtful for the particular disease which has put an additional value to the subject discussed. Govindad sa in this work has shown how the three elements viz. wind, bile and cough cause most of the diseases in human body. It is important to note here that though this book is not divided in parts, it deals with psychiatry and also gynecology as well. In the context of treating mental disorder, Govindad sa specifically mentions the ways to be followed to keep the mind free from discomfort and anxiety and to regain memory *manah pras dam pnoti smṛtim samj am ca bindati* (24.3). Another important feature of this work is that in the second chapter which is named as

odhanam ranaprakaranam we find the ways and means of purification of the substances used as medicine in different diseases and in the fourth chapter which is named as paribh s prakarana the author has incorporated the meanings of almost all the technical terms used in the ayurvedic way of treating a disease e.g. triphal, trimada, trikatu, caturusana, pa c mla, kşirivrkşa, aştavarga etc. Moreover, in the last part of the book, the writer has added an appendix consisting of three chapters where he has specifically discussed the diseases related to bile and cough one by one in an elaborated manner. The third chapter of the appendix deals with what is called anubh tayoga and this chapter is added for the benefit of the practitioners. It is said in the beginning of this chapter ath nubh ta ye yogah s zr r jesvaras z strin m/pratna n tanas zca te sarve likhyante bhişaj m mude // This appendix as a whole has added an extra value to this work. So it can undoubtedly be said that as a work of therapeutics the *Bhaişajyaratn val* of Govindad sa can be kept at a place of high acclamation. It is also worth mentioning that the great scholar of Ayurveda Bhisagratna Szri Govindad sa has not only dealt with *rasacikits* or the treatment through the juice of plants, he has also treated the other forms of treatment which are done with decoction $(kv \ tha)$, aromatic powder $(c \ rna)$, liquor (sava)etc. in the same manner. This has made the work more resourceful and effective in the world of physicians of Ayurveda. It is referred to be studied in almost all branches of Ayurveda throughout India. So it can be opined that in the context

of the subject matter though the work is based on the earlier treatises of Āyurveda, the systematic way of presentation of the various means of treatment in different diseases, the prescription of things to be followed and also those to be avoided in each of the disease are the writer's own employment and for this Sri Govindad sa should achieve the proper credit and respect in the world of later physicians of Āyurveda. At present this work really remains as one of the important hand books of Āyurveda.

Know Your Progress

- 1. Who is the writer of the work *Bhaişajyaratn val* ?
- 2. What is the meaning of the term *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* ?
- 3. What is the term used for chapters in the *Bhaişajyaratn val* ?
- 4. How many chapters are there in the *Bhaişajyaratn val* ?
- 5. Write down a specialty of the work *Bhaişajyaratn val* .
- 6. How do you know that the subject matter of the book *Bhaişajyaratn val* has been taken from earlier works of Ayurvedaa?
- 7. What do you find in the last part of the work and what is discussed there?

2.7 Summing up

Ħ

The unit above on *Bhaişajyaratn val* furnishes an account of the topic elaborately. This unit will help you in estimating the work of Govindad sa in the arena of therapeutics of Ayurveda. You have come to know that the subject matter of the present work is not completely new but as the writer himself has incorporated in the introductory part of the book, the topics here are selected and discussed elaborately for the benefit of the practitioners of Ayurveda. The style of writing is very simple and the content is exhaustive. Almost all the diseases have been taken into consideration and the ways of treatment along with the list of things to be taken as well as to be avoided by the patient are conspicuously mentioned at the end of almost all the chapters. Because of the excessive volume of the work, the content of only first twenty five chapters is noted here just for giving an idea. The significance of the title will make you think that though Govindad sa arose as a scholar in the field of Ayurveda at a much later period, he has followed the tradition of Sanskrit work in selecting the title of his book. It can be inferred that the study of the present unit will surely make one capable of assessing the importance of the exclusive work *Bhaişajyaratn val*. This will not only attract the students of Sanskrit but the fascinating ideas incorporated in this book may offer solutions to the queries of many learners coming from other fields also. The present unit again will prepare you to understand the subject matter of the next unit as well.

2.8 Glossary

1. avat ra : Incarnation

2. paribh ş : Technical term

3. *atis ra* : dysentery

4. *m tis ra* : amoebic dysentery

5. pitt tis ra : bacillary dysentery

6. *grahaņi* : diarrhoea

7. ars za : piles

8. agnim ndya : slow digestion

9. *kṛmi* : worms

10. p ndu : jaundice

11. *raktapitta* : disturbance of blood caused by bile

12. *yakşm* : tuberculosis

13. *k sa* : cough 14. *murcch* : senseless

15. *mad tyaya* : disorder due to intoxication.

ā

2.9. Probable Questions

- 1. Write a note on the significance of the title *Bhaiṣajyaratn valī*. (200 words)
- 2. Give a summary of the prescribed portions of the *Bhaişajyaratn valī* which is incorporated in the present unit (250 words)
- 3. Estimate the importance of the book *Bhaişajyaratn valī*. (200 words)
- 4. Note down some features of the work *Bhaişajyaratn valī*. (200 words)

2.10. Suggested Reading

Bhaişajyaratn vali, text with commentary.

Unit-6

Bhaişajyaratnaa valī: The Text

Contents:

- 3.1 Objectives
- 3.2 Background
- 3.3 Summary of the first chapter.
- 3.4 Summary of the third chapter
- 3.5 Translation
 - 3.5.1 Chapter I
 - 3.5.2 Chapter III
- 3.6 Explanations
 - 3.6.1 Chapter I
 - 3.6.2 Chapter III.
- 3.7 Elucidation
 - 3.7.1 Chapter I
 - 3.7.2 Chapter III
- 3.8 Summing up
- 3.9 Probable Questions

3.10 Appendix (The Prescribed Text)

3.1. Objectives

The purpose of this unit is to help you to

- get the idea of the text of the prescribed portions of the *Bhaişajyaratnāvalī*
- to get acquainted with the English translation of the important portion from the text

ā

- identify the important lines of the text
- to know how to write the explanations of the important statements
- get introduced to the procedures of writing elucidation of apparently difficult yet meaningful statements.

3.2. Background

After going through two earlier units related to Ayurveda and the *Bhaişajyaratn val* respectively, it can easily be assumed that you have gathered

an overall knowledge of the science of medicine practised in early India as well as on the *Bhaişajyaratn valī*, the book as a whole. The present unit will offer the descriptive analysis of the prescribed text. Among 109 chapters of this book only the first and the third chapters are chosen as your text. The first and the third chapter, as you have already come to know, are called the Ayurvedavat raprakaranam and the Mis zravargaprakaranam respectively. From the previous chapter it is clear to you that the *Ayurvedavat raprakaraṇam* describes the stories and beliefs related to the advent of the stalwarts of early Indian medicine and it is established here as in the case of other works of Āyurveda, that these scholarly persons had received the status of divine incarnations in connection with Ayurveda. The third chapter discusses the meaning of healthiness (rogya), disease (vv dhi), varieties of diseases, characteristic features of treatment, definition of a physician, the duties of a physician etc. It is very much important to clarify the fact here that though these two chapters are not directly connected to the therapeutical issues related to Ayurveda, yet these two can generate the basic knowledge of the concerned field and with the help of these two portions a student of your standard will get the privilege to be acquainted with the basic philosophy and norms behind the policy of treatment of the diseases in the ayurvedic way. So the study of these two chapters is very much relevant and it will surely take you one step further in the concerned field.

3.3 Summary of the First Chapter

This chapter consists of ninety eight (98) verses and as the title runs, it tells in detail, the beginning of the practice of Ayurveda in this world along with the traditional beliefs connected with the origin of various ancient scholars in this field. As a customary norm this chapter begins with an auspicious verse eulogizing Lord Ganesza. The author, Szrigovindad sa says in the introductory verse that the pair of lotus like feet of the god having a face of the elephant king i.e. Ganesza, who is the cause behind the successful completion of work, (the pair of feet) which is eminent with the arrays of rays reflected from the numerous jewels studded in the crown of the lord of Gods (Indra) who is respectful with devotion, always gets victory. Then after saluting Sziva and P rvati and also lord Vișnu in the next couple of verses, the author points out the mission of composing his work and he is confident that even if the work would not be desirable by the renowned scholars of Āyurveda, it would definitely be useful to the young learners. Then the author directly proceeds towards the subject matter of the book and he starts with the definition of Ayurveda. According to the *Bhaişajyaratn valī*, the authoritative scholars call that scripture as Ayurveda in which the span of life, the conditions favourable or injurious to it, the cause of diseases and its treatment are discussed. As man gets longer span of life as well as acquires knowledge of the span of life of others through this knowledge, so it is called Ayurveda by the great sages. Then the stages of the origin and development of Ayurveda are narrated in this chapter. It is said that Brahm after recollecting the knowledge of the span of life advised it to lord Praj pati and it went to twin god Asvinau

from Praj pati, then from Aszvinau the knowledge came down to Indra and it then passed to sages like Atreya and others, from this sage, then Agnives za and others got this knowledge and ultimately they composed separate treatises on \bar{A} vurveda and those became famous in this world. It is also said that the Supreme lord Brahm extracting the main part of the Atharvaveda composed an easy book on the present subject which consisted of one lac verses and it came down by the name Brahmasa hit and He taught Daksa the knowledge of Ayurveda and the latter learnt Ayurveda along with its parts and ancillary portions. From Daksa, the twin gods Aszvinau learnt it and they composed their own treatise on it named As zvin kum rasa hit . The story relates that when Lord Brahm was beheaded by angry Bhairava, these twin gods offered necessary treatment and subsequently joined Brahm 's head in a perfect manner for which they got permission to take part in the sacrifices. Moreover, after the battle between gods and demons, Aszvinau instantly offered medical treatment and the injured gods got relief soon. These twin gods again offered treatment even to Indra when he was suffering from the tremor of his hand, to Moon when it fell down from the abode of Soma, to P san when he suffered from tooth problem, to Bhaga when his eye became bad and to Szaszi when he was suffering from tuberculosis. Cyavana, a sensuous descendent of the family of Bhrgu, when after losing his youth and vigour due to old age wanted to get back his lost strength underwent treatment from A vinau and received the desirable effect. The story found in the first chapter of the *Bhaisajyaratn valī* incorporates that Indra after observing all these and many other good jobs of the twin gods, asked them to teach him Āyurveda. Subsequently Asz vinau taught him whatever knowledge on Ayurveda they gathered so far and Indra after receiving the knowledge in this field, disseminated it to many sages like Ātreya and others. The story again tells that once Ātreya being unable to bear the sufferings and agony of the mortals, arising out of the attack of the disease, arrived at the place of Indra and reported him to share with him the knoĀtreya Āyurveda along with its parts and ancillary portions and the sage after the completion of the study composed a work under his name i.e.

treyasa hit for the benefit of the inhabitants of this world. Thereafter the sages like Agnivesza, Bheda, J t karna, Par szara, Ksīrap ni and H rīta learnt the lessons of Āyurveda from Ātreya with the help of the book treyasa hit. Agnives za was the first to write a book on Āyurveda and then other sages like Bheda and so on also composed books separately which could make Ātreya very happy and satisfied.

The author then proceeds to a different story. It relates that once the sages like Bharady ja, A gir h, Garga, Marīci and the like coming from the surrounding areas of the Himalaya gathered in a place and held a meeting on the issues related to health and they unanimously accepted the priority of health in every walk of life through the stages of attaining the puruṣarthas i.e. *dharma, artha, k ma and mokṣa*. But health is always exposed to different types of diseases and physical ailments destroy mental peace, happiness and also the strength of the body. So the sages gathered there approached the sage Bharady ja to request

him to get the knowledge of Āyurveda from Indra. Accordingly the sage went to Indra and the king of Gods after listening to the words of the sages from Bharadv ja accepted the proposal and taught him Āyurveda extensively. It is believed that the sage Bharadv ja received the knowledge of Āyurveda in the core of his heart and as a result of that he remained free from any disease and lived a long life very peacefully. The other sages too, after getting the knowledge of Āyurveda from Bharadv ja lived a long and healthy life.

In the last part of the chapter, the author of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* speaks about the story related to the birth of Caraka, Dhanvantari, Suruta and V gbhata who in all ancient works are regarded as the stalwarts of ancient Indian medicine. It is said here that at the time of the protection of the Vedas by lord Visnu in the form of Fish incarnation, Sesza the serpent also got the Vedas and he subsequently received Ayurveda as a part of the Atharvaveda. Once Sesza came to the earth just like a spy (cara) to observe the activities of the world and got very much hurt at the sight of the mortals afflicted by various diseases. He afterwards took birth in this world as a son of the sage Viszuddha-knower of the Vedas and the ancillary scriptures and dedicated his life to advocate the ways and means of Ayurveda among the human being to get rid of the attack of the diseases and affliction. As he came to this earth as a spy without being identified by any one, he came to be known as Caraka in this world. He became the famous physician. Caraka remained immortal with the help of his magnum opus the Carakasa hit. Next comes the story of another scholar of ancient Indian medicine i.e. Dhanvantari. This god was once asked by Indra to come to the earth and try to eradicate the diseases which make the human life always miserable. Having learnt the chronicles of Ayurveda from Indra himself, Dhanvantari took birth in the house of a kşatriya king in Kasi and came to be known as Divodaa sa in this world. He was later made the king of Kasi and became famous through his treatise which he used to teach the people for the eradication of diseases. Then comes the story of another renowned physician of ancient India Susz ruta by name. According to the story Sus zruta was the son of Vis zvaa mitra and to follow his father's advice he went to Kasi to learn Ayurveda from Dhanvantari who was the king there and named as Divoda as a. Suszruta with many others got the knowledge of Ayurveda from Divodaa sa and he, among all the disciples of Divodaa sa was the first to compose an independent work on Ayurveda. As this work was very well heard (sus zruta) in this world so the author himself came to be known as Suszruta. Lastly we get the story of Vaagbhata in the first chapter of the *Bhaişajyaratn valī*. It is said by our author that after Sus zruta there arrived another great man of Ayurveda in this world called V gbhata who in intelligence was like Dhanvantari and who was given the status of the important physician in the kingdom of Yudhisthira, the eldest of the P ndavas. For the benefit of the people of this world, he composed the immortal work Ast ngahrdayasa hit which projects the kernel of the works of Caraka, Suszruta etc. and which has been regarded as a treasure of Ayurveda in this world.

SAQ
Write a note on Āyurveda. (150 words)
Write a note on Caraka and Dhanvantari. (200 words)
A good the griptitle of the first abouter of the Phainginguate and (100 yyards)
Asses the subtitle of the first chapter of the <i>Bhaişajyaratn val</i> .(100 words)
₽*

3.4 Summary of the Third chapter

This chapter as you know named as Mis zravargaprakaranam consists of fifty (50) verses and deals with many topics like nature of human disease, its types, its remedy, the characteristics and duties of a true physician etc. This chapter starts with a very important observation of life which relates that the main cause to attain the four goals of human life i.e. dharma, artha, k ma and mokṣa is a body free from any disease and ailments curtails the delight in life and it disrupts the smooth running of the life force. Here the author had made a twofold division of human diseases viz. physical like fever, leprosy etc. and mental like loosing of mental balance etc. When there remains a balance among the three basic humours (doşa) i.e. wind (v ta), bile (pitta) and phlegm (kapha) it is the state of good health but if the balance is disturbed or lost it initiates ailment and that state is regarded as disease in human body. Broadly human diseases are classified into two heads viz. curable and incurable and these two are again subdivided into two types each. The curable diseases are: (i) easily curable and (ii) curable through difficulties whereas incurable diseases are (i) that remains dormant after using medicine and (ii) that which is not curable with the help of medicine also. This

chapter also highlights the existence of diseases originated from sin of human being as well as the diseases coming out of action performed by a person during his life circle. This division is basically made in connection with the origin of those ailments. The diseases originating from sin (papaja) is curable through the help of medicines etc. but the diseases coming out of action can never be uprooted. The present chapter clearly tells about the inevitability of death in one's life. After discussing the classification of death, the author passes on to relate the duties of a physician and the conditions not conducive to treatment. In connection with this topic the author also points out the undertaking of the process of treatment instantly otherwise the delay in treatment may bring many complexities. Thereafter the author speaks on the feature of treatment, its varieties and the success attained through proper treatment. It is said that the process by which the three ingredients i.e. wind, bile and phlegm get their own natural balance is called treatment(cikits). The process of treatment is of three types viz. demonic, human and divine. It is instructed in this chapter that one should not take the medicine prescribed by any one who does not fall under the category of dvija i.e. one who gets his rebirth after the completion of his learning in the field of Ayurveda as the system does not permit the son of a physician to be a medical practitioner only because of his birth in the family of a doctor. After these we come across the discussion on the qualities of a doctor as well as of medicines, the qualities of a nurse and also the qualities of the patient. A physician must have extensive knowledge of Ayurveda along with the proficiency in the allied topics like grammar, literature, astrology etc. and he must have a clean personality in connection with his mind, words and body. An ignorant physician who starts his job without knowing the disease, though may have extensive knowledge on medicine never achieves success. On the other hand one who has the knowledge of the disease and has the full command on the process of treatment is always regarded as an authentic physician. The doctor who does not have the knowledge of the scriptures or books can be compared with the messenger of death and he is considered as the god of death in a human form. A doctor who wears unclean clothes, utters harsh words or behaves rudely, who is shrewd and boastful, stays with low graded people and visits the house of the patients without being called, never gets respect even if he appears to be equal to Dhanvantari the divine physician. The present chapter then narrates the result of the treatment of Ayurveda in a detailed way and it comes to an end with the announcement of precaution that the known medicine prescribed by a physician is effective like nectar whereas the unknown medicine given to a patient by a quack may act as poison in the body.

SAQ
Note down the qualities of a good physician (100 words).
Write a note on the concept of disease and its varieties (100 words).

3.5 Translation

You have already come to know that there are altogether one hundred forty eight (148) verses of the text *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* are chosen as your prescribed portion. The meaning of the textual portion becomes easier to learn with the help of English translation. So for your convenience the translation of some important verses are forwarded in this part.

3.5.1 Chapter I

1. Verse no.6.

```
अनेन पुरुषो यस्मादायुर्विन्दति वेत्ति च।
तस्मान्मुनिवरैरेष आयुर्वेद इति स्मृत:॥
```

As by this, man gets long life and knows it, so it is called Ayurveda by the great sages.

2. Verse no.9

```
विधाताऽथर्वसर्वस्वमायुर्वेदं प्रकाशयन्।
स्वनाम्ना संहितां चक्रे लक्षश्लोकमयीमृजुम्॥
```

The lord (1Brahm) while expressing the kernel of the Atharvaveda composed the easy treatise (collection) with one lakh verses under his name.

3. Verse no.12

```
दक्षादघीत्य दस्रौ वितनुतः संहितां स्वीयाम्।
सकलचिकित्सकलोकप्रतिपत्तिविवृद्धये धन्याम्॥
```

Two Aszvikum ras after learning (Āyurveda) composed their own praise worthy compilation (on it) to heighten the expertise of all the physicians.

4. Verse no. 14.

```
देवासुररणे देवा दैत्यैर्ये सक्षताः कृताः।
अक्षतास्ते कृताः सद्यो दस्राभ्यामद्गतं महत्॥
```

In the battle between gods and demons the divinities who were made injurious by the demons were immediately recovered by two Asvins in great astonishment (of the onlookers)

5. Verse no. 20.

```
नासत्यौ सत्यसन्धेन शक्रेण किल याचितौ।
आयुर्वेदं यथाऽधीतं ददतुः शतमन्यवे॥
```

Then being prayed by the truth searcher Sakra (Indra), the two Aszvins gave the performer of hundred sacrifice (Indra, the knowledge of) Āyurveda in the same way as it was learnt.

6. Verse no. 25.

```
आयुर्वेदं पठिष्यामि नैरुज्याय शरीरिणाम्।
इति निश्चित्य गतवानात्रेयस्त्रिदशालयम्॥
```

I will study Āyurveda for curing (the ailment of) the embodied being (human being). Thus decided Ātreya went to the abode of Lord Indra.

7. Verse no.28.

```
शक्रस्तु तं निरीक्ष्यैव त्यक्तसिंहासनः स्थितः।
तमग्रे पूजयामास भृशं भूरितपःकृशम्॥
```

Sakra as soon as saw him (Ātreya), stood up leaving his throne (and), at the very beginning he worshipped him (he) who became extremely thin due to the practice of excessive penance.

8. Verse no.31.

```
व्याघिभिर्व्यथिता लोकाः शोकाकुलितचेतसः।
भूतले सन्ति सन्तापं तेषां हन्तुं कृपां कुरु॥
```

People in this world remain pain stricken by the diseases and they are with their hearts distressed by grief. To get rid of their sorrow you show pity (on them).

9. Verse no.33.

```
मुनीन्द्र इन्द्रतः साङ्गमायुर्वेदमधीत्य सः।
अभिनन्द्य तमाशीर्भिराजगाम पुनर्महीम्॥
```

He, the greatest sage (Ātreya) after learning Āyurveda along with its ancillary parts from Indra and congratulating him with blessings again came back to the earth.

10. Verse no.35.

```
ततोऽग्निवेशं भेडञ्च जातूकर्णं पराशरम्।
क्षीरपाणिञ्च हारीतमायुर्वेदमपाठ यत्॥
```

Then (he i.e. Ātreya) taught (the knowledge of) Āyurveda to Agnive a, also to Bheḍa, J t karṇa, Par ara, Ks rap ṇi and H r ta.

11. Vrese no.55.

```
व्याधयो हि समुत्पन्नाः सर्वप्राणिभयङ्गराः।
तेषां प्रशमनोपायं यथावद्वक्तुमर्हसि॥
```

Diseases have been originated as a threat to all living beings. You are to tell according to the measures to propitiate those.

12. Verse no. 58.

```
तेनायुः सुचिरं लेभे भरद्वाजो निरामयम्।
अन्यानिप मुनीश्चक्रे नीरुजः सुचिरायुषः॥
```

By it, Bharadv ja got long and disease free spannof life and also (he) made other sages free from diseases and obtainer of quite a long life.

13. Verse no. 66.

```
यतश्चर इवायातो न ज्ञातः केनचिद्यतः।
तस्माच्चरकनाम्नाऽसौ ख्यातश्च क्षितिमण्डले॥
```

As he came as a spy and (also)without the knowledge of anyone, so he became famous by the name Caraka in this world.

14. Verse no. 69.

```
तेषां तन्त्राणि संस्कृत्य समाहृत्य विपश्चिता।
चरकेणात्मनो नाम्ना ग्रान्थोऽयं चरकः कृतः॥
```

Studying and refining their works, the Carakasa hit, the book in his own name, was composed by the scholar Caraka.

15. Verse no.71.

```
तान्दृष्द्वा हृदयं तस्य दयया परिपीडितम्।
दयाऽऽर्द्रहृदयः शक्रो धन्वन्तरिमुवाच ह॥
```

Noticing them his (Indra's) heart, because of his kindness, got suffered and Sakra with his heart heavy with kindness told this to Dhanvantari.

16. Verse no.74.

```
तस्मात्वं पृथिवीं याहि काशीमध्ये नृपो भव।
प्रतीकाराय रोगाणामायुर्वेदं प्रकाशय॥
```

For that you go to the earth and be the king in Kasi. To fight with the diseases you manifest (the knowledge of) Āyurveda.

17. Verse no.90.

```
अङ्गीकृत्य वचस्तेषां नृपतिस्तानुपादिशत्।
व्याख्यातं तेन ते यत्नाज्जगृहर्मृनयो मुदा॥
```

Granting their words the king (Divod sa) advised them (on Āyurveda). Those sages received carefully and delightedly what was explained (to them).

18. Verse no.93.

```
सुश्रुतेन कृतं तन्त्रं सुश्रुतं बहुभिर्यत:।
तस्मात्तत्सुश्रुतं नाम्ना विख्यातं क्षितिमण्डले॥
```

As because the book which was composed by Su ruta became well heard (renowned) by many, so it became famous in the world by the name Suszruta (Suszrutasam hit).

19. Verse no. 94.

```
ततो व्यतीते समये तु वाग्मढः सद्वैद्यवन्द्यो विदुषां वरेण्यः।
प्रादुर्वभूवावनिमण्डले श्रीधन्वन्तरेः साम्यमधिश्रयन् सन्॥
```

Then with the passage of time V gbhaṭa, (who was) worshipped by the renowned physicians, (who was) best among the scholars, took birth in this world who attained equality with Sr Dhanvantari.

20. Verse no.98.

```
प्रदर्शितं तत्र महच्च कौशलंचिकित्सिते कर्मणि वाग्मढेन।
तथाऽपि सर्वं जगदेतदेवाधिकं बभूवोपकृतं यथार्थम्॥
```

Great tricks (of Ayurveda) in the field of therapeautics were exhibited by V gbhata by which this whole world became truly very much benefited.

SAQ
Write down the English translation of any five verses of the first chapter of the <i>Bhaişajyaratn val</i> .

3.5.2 Chapter III

1. Verse no 2.

```
व्याधयो द्विविधाः प्रोक्ताः शारीरा मानसास्तथा।
शारीरा ज्वरकुष्ठाद्या, उन्मादाद्या मनोभवाः॥
```

Diseases are said to be of two types, physical as well as mental. Fever, leprosy etc. are physical (diseases) and insanity etc. are those originated from the mind.

2. Verse no.4.

```
साध्योऽसाध्य इति व्याधिर्द्विधा तौ तु पुनर्द्विधा।
सुखसाध्यः कृच्छ्रसाध्यो याप्यो यश्चाप्रतिक्रियः 🖟
```

Curable and incurable are the two categories of diseases and these two again are divided into two heads each. (The first category can be) (i) easily curable and (ii) curable with difficulties and (the varieties of the second category are) (i) controlled for the time being and(ii) completely incurable.

3. Verse no.6.

```
याप्याः केचित् प्रकृत्यैव केचिद्याप्या उपेक्षया।
प्रकृत्याव्याधयोऽसाध्याः केचित् केचिदुपेक्षया॥
```

Some diseases are temporarily controllable by nature and some become such due to negligence. (Similarly) some diseases are completely incurable by nature and some turned to be such due to negligence.

4. Verse no. 10.

```
एकोत्तरं मृत्युशतमस्मिन् देहे प्रतिष्ठितम्।
तत्रैकः कालसंयुक्तः शेषास्त्वागन्तवः स्मृताः॥
```

In this body (or in the lifetime) there are one hundred and one types of death. Among those one is the timely one and others are known as sudden.

5 Verse no 15

```
व्याधेस्तत्त्वपरिज्ञानं वेदनायाश्च निग्रह:।
एतद्वैद्यस्य वैद्यत्वं न वैद्यः प्रभूरायुषः॥
```

To know the practicality of the disease exhaustively and (subsequently) to heal the suffering – this is the real characteristics of a physician, the doctor is not the master of the span of life.

6. Verse no.22.

```
याभि: क्रियाभिर्जायन्ते शरीरे धातवः समाः।
सा चिकित्सा विकाराणां कर्म तिद्मषजां मतम्॥
```

By which activities the ingredients (wind, bile and phlegm) attain natural condition in the body, that is called treatment of diseases and it is regarded as the work of a physician.

7. Verse no. 24.

```
क्रचिद्धर्मः क्रचिन्मैत्री क्रचिद्र्यः क्रचिद् यशः।
कर्माभ्यासः क्रचिच्चापि चिकित्सा नास्ति निष्फला॥
```

(Through treatment the doctor can attain) somewhere righteous activity, somewhere friendship, somewhere money, somewhere fame and somewhere again the expertise in work (field of treatment), (thus the process of) treatment never becomes useless.

8. Verse no. 36.

```
यस्तु रोगमविज्ञाय कर्माण्यारभते भिषक् ।
अप्यौषधविधानज्ञस्तस्य सिद्धिर्यदुच्छया॥
```

The physician who without knowing the disease starts the process of treatment, even though he knows how to prescribe medicine, getting success (for him) is accidental.

9. verse no.37.

```
यस्तु रोगाविशेषज्ञः सर्वभैषज्यकोविदः।
साध्यासाध्याविधानज्ञस्तस्य सिद्धिः करे स्थिता॥
```

(The physician) who, however, is expert in (detecting) the disease, (who is) the knower of all medicines, (who is) the specialist in the prescription of curable and incurable (disease)—his success stays in the hand.

10. Verse no.39.

```
शास्त्रं गुरुमुखोद्गीर्णमादायोपास्य चासकृत्।
यः कर्म कुरुते वैद्यः स वैद्योऽन्ये तु तस्कराः॥
```

That physician is a physician in the true sense who after taking the knowledge of the scriptures (i.e. Āyurveda, coming out) from the mouth of the preceptor and practising it more than once (i.e. many times) does his work, others are thieves only.

11. Verse no. 40.

```
अविज्ञाय तु शास्त्राणि भेषजं कुरुते भिषक्।
यम एव स विज्ञेयो मर्त्यानां मर्त्यरूपधक॥
```

One who without knowing the scriptures (i.e. without studying the books of Āyurveda) prescribes medicines (to the patient) should be known as Yama (the God of death) of the people of this world in the form of a human being.

12. Verse no.43.

```
अप्येकं नीरुजं कृत्वा जनं यादृशतादृशम्।
आयुर्वेदप्रसादेन किं न दत्तं भवेद् भुवि॥
```

By making recovered even a single patient (from ailments) anyway, what is not offered (by the physician) with the help of \bar{A} yurveda to this world? (i.e. everything is offered).

13. Verse no.47.

```
चिकित्सितशरीरं यो न निष्क्रीणाति दुर्मिर्तिः।
स यत् करोति सुकृतं तत्सर्वं भिषगश्नुते॥
```

The ill intentioned person who does not pay the debt (arising in the process) of treatment to the physician, all the good deeds he performs is achieved by the physician (the fruit goes to the physician).

SAQ
Translate into English any five verse of the third chapter of the Bhaişajyaratn valī.

3.6 Explanation

After going through the previous portion of this unit it can be assumed that you have got an idea of the importance of the prescribed chapters in particular and the book $Bhaisajyaratn\ vali$, in general. There are many verses in both the chapters which deal, directly or indirectly with the topics related to \bar{A} yurveda. It is very important to know that some verses of both the chapters contain many

issues related to Ayurveda which requires explanation. So this part is attached here. It is to be remembered here that the explanations which will be furnished here are samples only. With the help of these samples you can explain on your own the other verses also.

3.6.1 Chapter I

1. Verse no.5

आयुर्हिताहितं व्याधेर्निदानं शमनं तथा।

विद्यते यत्र विद्वद्भिः स आयुर्वेद उच्यते॥

This szloka has been extracted from the first chapter of the book *Bhaişajyaratn val* composed by Sr Govindad sa a scholar of ancient Indian medicine. Here the writer furnishes the definition of \bar{A} yurveda in his own words.

Āyurveda deals with the complete process of treatment of diseases in an indigenous way which comes down generation by generation in Indian society. Govidad sa has composed the *Bhaişajyaratn val* after going between the lines the works of earlier scholars like Caraka and Su ruta which are found in a revised form and this has enriched his work as a whole. Following his predecessors, Govindad sa also before going to the main topics of Āyurveda, has furnished the definition of this field of study. According to him, as it is reflected in the present verse, the scholars treat that scripture as Āyurveda where the issues beneficial to the span of life as well as the things injurious to health, the cause of diseases and the measures to be taken for the healing of those are discussed. It is important to note in this connection that Caraka, the renowned physician of early India has incorporated an almost same definition of Āyurveda in his compilation. According to Caraka

हिताहितं सुखं दु:खमायुस्तस्य हिताहितम्। मानञ्च तच्च यत्रोक्तमायुर्वेद:स उच्यंते।

So it is clear that Ayurveda is the science of medicine. It deals with the prescription of things which bring positive effect on human health and it also points out the substances as well as activities that tells upon the health. This field of study exclusively identifies the cause of diseases and subsequently it finds out the treatment for healing those with the application of proper medicine. The nomenclature "Ayurveda" tallies with this definition.

2. Verse no. 10

ततः प्रजापतिं दक्षं दक्षं सकलकर्मसु।

विधिधींनीरिधः साङ्गमायुर्वेदमुपादिशत्॥

This verse has been taken from the work *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* composed by Sr Govindad sa. Through this *sloka* the author incorporates a stage of the development of Āyurveda in this world.

It is believed that the knowledge of Ayurveda was first expressed by the supreme lord Brahm . In many puranic works also Brahm is related as the founder of early Indian medicine. So staying on the same platform, Govindad sa also says that lord Brahm has expressed the knowledge of Ayurveda after extracting the kernel from the Atharvaveda and thereafter He Himself composed a work on the same subject under his name which comprised one lac verses and which was very easy in style. Thus this verse stays in concomitance with the theory of the divine origin of Ayurveda. Whatever be the version of the modern scholar, the orthodox view reflects that like other things in this world, the knowledge of Ayurveda was also handed down to the human world from the supreme lord Brahma who is regarded as the creator of this universe as a whole. It is interesting that according to this theory the first book on Ayurveda on earth was the Brahmasa hit, which unfortunately remains as traceless. From this verse it is clear that the author Govindad sa accepts that Ayurveda was a part of the Atharvaveda, an opinion which can be supported by many verses taken from different Puranas. From this verse it is also prominent that Govindad sa supported the supernatural theory behind the creation of Ayurveda. Caraka also referred to Ayurveda in the *Carakasa hit* as one which is beginning less and eternal. Cf. सोऽयमायर्वेद: शाश्वतो निर्द्धिश्यतेऽनादित्वात।

3. Verse no.16.

विशीणी दशनाः पूष्णो नेत्रे नष्टे भगस्य च। शिशनो राजयक्ष्माऽभूदिश्वभ्यां ते चिकित्सिताः 🐇

This *s zloka* is an excerpt from the first chapter of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* of Sr Govindad sa. Here the author establishes the expertise of the twin god in case of therapy.

Two Aszvins- the twin gods were regarded as the divine physicians. Even in the Rgveda these two gods are referred to as the doctors in the heaven many a time. In the lineage of the scholars of Āyurveda, these twin gods had occupied an important place. The author Govindad sa, following the tradition, speaks of through this verse the expertise shown by these two gods in the process of healing various diseases of different divinities. The verse relates that when god P an was suffering from tooth problem, the god Bhaga got his eyes pierced and Saszithe moon was suffering from the severe tuberculosis, these twin gods offered them treatment and they all came out with full recovery. Such was the specialty of these gods in case of medical treatment. So it is believed that Aszvinau who offered their successful treatment to the ailing gods received the knowledge of Āyurveda from Dakṣa and they composed their own compilation for the betterment and development of all the physicians in this world.

4. Verse no.47

धर्मार्थकाममोक्षाणां मूलमुक्तं कलेवरम्। तच्च सर्वार्थसंसिद्धयै भवेद्यदि निरामयम्॥ This verse has been taken from the first chapter of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* of Sr Govindad sa. Here the author relates the versions of the sages who came suddenly and thronged at the sideways of the Himalayas to discuss the matter related to the physical ailments and how to get recovery from those.

It is said in the book that the sages like Bharadv ja, Angiras, Garga and so on. Once came together at a near by place of the Himalayas and started their discussion on the issues of Āyurveda. All of them were of same opinion that the root of the four fold purpose of life viz. *dharma*, *artha*, *k ma* and *mokṣa* is the body. That fourfold purpose can be served only if the body remains fit and disease free. It is said in almost all the Indian scriptures that *dharma*, *artha*, *k ma* and *mokṣa* form the *caturvarga* in human life. That means good activities, earning of necessary wealth through legal way, fulfillment of desire through a modest path and renunciation are the four goals fixed for a human being. But this *caturvarga* can be achieved only with the help of a healthy body. If the body remains strong and stout one can perform his duties in a smooth way but the exactly opposite situation occurs if the body is attacked by the diseases. So a healthy body is always needed to go forward. It is rightly said by K lid sa in the *Kum rasambhavam*, 'szar ram dyamkhalu dharmas dhanam."

5. Verse no.48.

तपः स्वाध्यायधर्माणां ब्रह्मचर्यव्रतायुषाम्।

हत्तार: प्रसुता रोगा यत्र तत्र च सर्वत:॥

ā

The context is same as before. It is said in the *Bhaişajyaratn val* that the sages like Bharadv ja, Angiras, Garga etc. once came together at a near by place of the Himalayas and started their discussion on the issues of Ayurveda. The sages staying together held a meeting and expressed that diseases were the destroyer of penance as well as of the study of the Vedas. Performance of penance and the study of the Vedas were given the top most priority in the ancient Indian society. These two were considered to be the most important duties of a male. These works used to pave the path to attain the four fold goal of human life. But to get all these, one needs a completely disease free life. The physical ailments can snatch away all strength anytime anywhere and make one deprived of doing one's obligatory duties. A healthy body is always required even to perform the works prescribed in the scriptures. So the sages were very much anxious in this regard and they were penetrating in the issue that how to remain free from the attack of the diseases. In this context the above verse is incorporated.

SAQ
On the basis of the explanation shown above try to explain any two verses
from the first chapter (You will get the text in the appendix).

3.5.2.Chapter III

1. Verse no.1.

धर्मार्थकाममोक्षाणामारोग्यं मूलमुत्तमम्।

रोगास्तस्यापहत्तारः श्रेयसो जीवितस्य च॥

This *sloka* has been extracted from the third chapter called *Mis zravargaprakaraṇam* of *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* written by Sr Govindad sa. Here the author relates the superiority of healthiness and simultaneously he condemns the diseases.

It is accepted by all that a healthy life is the root of all happiness. It enables one to perform all the duties in life. Moreover, it paves the way to achieve the four fold purpose of a human being. So the author says here that diseaselessness is the root of *dharma*- the good way of life, *artha*- the earning of necessary wealth through a legitimate way, *k ma*- the fulfillment of righteous desire and *mokṣa*-renunciation from this material world. More clearly we can say that a person whose body is free from any type of ailment can only strive for attaining his goals of life. On the contrary, ailment, be it physical or mental, always stays as the obstacle of good health and the serenity of life. It is said by the great poet K lid sa in his *Kum rasambhavam*,' *szar ram dyam khalu dharmas dhanam*' which means the body should be given the priority before starting any vow or penance. The inner meaning of this verse is to attain the specific goals of life one must try to remain healthy in all respect. This verse reflects the same idea as related by the verses no 47 and 48 of the first chapter.

2. Verse no.3.

दोषाणां साम्यमारोग्यं वैषम्यं व्याधिरुच्यते। सुखसंज्ञकमारोग्यं विकारो दःखमेव वा॥

This sloka has been extracted from the third *prakar na* named *Mis zravargaprakaranam* of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* composed by Sr Govindad sa. Through this verse the author has furnished the status of disease as well as good health in human life.

According to Govindad sa the body of a human being remains free from diseases if there lies the equilibrium of the three humours viz. wind, bile and phlegm. On the other hand if the stage of this equilibrium is disrupted and the balance is lost, it turns to be the stage of disease. According to the *Bhaişajyaratn val* human body remains in the good condition only when the elements called wind, bile and phlegm remain in a balanced condition and if any one of these basic ingredients turns to be higher or lower in comparison to their own volume, the body loses its equilibrium and it is regarded as the stage of ailment. It is obvious that *rogya* or the stage of healthiness always remains as what is called happiness and diseases are equated with sufferings only. Thus it can be said that the state of the body and mind when they are free from any disease remains as the source of delight. It is

because only with a healthy body one can enjoy the desired things of this life. Again a body with disease only causes agony and suffering. It brings pangs and sorrow and withdraws the mind from any type of enjoyment. The etymology of the term *vyadhi* supports that it is the source of all types of sufferings. Cf. *vividham duḥkham dadhat ti vy dhih*.

3. Verse no. 8.

यथाशास्त्रविनिर्णीतो यथाव्याधिचिकित्सितः। न शमं याति यो व्याधिः स ज्ञेयः कर्मजो बुधैः॥

This verse has been taken from the third chapter of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* which is attributed to the renowned scholar of Āyurveda Śr Govindad sa. Here the author explains the characteristic feature of the diseases which are believed to be originated from the work done by a person in his life.

Indian tradition considers some diseases as originating from the activities performed either in this birth or in the previous birth. Broadly the diseases are grouped under two heads viz. curable and incurable. Again the first group is subdivided into two heads which are easily curable and curable with difficulties and the two subdivisions of the second group are, one which can be controlled for sometime and the other which can no way be cured. But all these types can be put together into two categories viz. one originating from sin and the other arising out of one's action. Between these two types the former gets cured by the use of medicines etc. where as the later never heals. So the author of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* states that the diseases which is no way subjugated even after all types of treatment prescribed in the authoritative works of Āyurveda are called by the specialists as coming out of one's action. A similar idea is projected in the *Aṣṭ gasa graha* of V gbhaṭa 'y tin szeṣat m rogaḥ karmajo niyat yuṣaḥ/prapa tanniva viṣkambhairdh ryate'tr turo hitaiḥ //

4. Verse no. 11.

ये त्विहागन्तवः प्रोक्तास्ते प्रशाम्यन्ति भेषजैः। जपहोमप्रदानैश्च कालमृत्युर्नशाम्यति॥

This verse is quoted here from the third chapter of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* of Sr Govindad sa. Here the writer speaks on the topic of death in human life.

According to the author death of human being is of two types. The first type is the stipulated end of life and the second one is the sudden expiry of life. The first one is the fixed one and it is determined when the foetus remains in the mother's womb only. But the sudden expiry is of one hundred types and Govindad sa says that these can be subjugated with the help of proper treatment at proper time and also by muttering prayer and offerings on fire etc. That means the sudden types of death can be controlled by treatment and by performing religious activities. But the other one which is fixed and permanent can no way be treated. It is inevitable and everybody has to face this end as birth and death are the two

most natural phenomena of the world. The scriptures announce this in many ways. It is said '*j tasya hi dhrubo mṛṭyur dhruvam janma mṛṭasya ca*. Thus the intention of the speaker here is that a human being starting from his birth from the mother's womb till his end of life in this earth faces one hundred and one situation of losing his life force. Among these the hundred situations which are termed as sudden can be taken under the control of treatment and medication. Also by doing religious activities one can get rid of such situations where as no one can escape the fixed end of life and it is nature's law that who is born in this earth will have to die one day. Neither a physician nor any activity in this world has the power to conquer the attack of the natural death.

5. Verse no. 19.

जातमात्रश्चिकित्स्यस्तु नोपेक्ष्योऽल्पतया गदः। विह्नशस्त्रविषैस्तुल्यः स्वल्पोऽपि विकरोत्यसौ॥

This verse has been extracted from the *Miszravargaprakaranam* of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* composed by Sr Govindad sa. Here the writer establishes the necessity of instant medication for any disease.

According to Govindad sa a patient attacked by any disease must be treated with proper medication immediately. If someone thinks that nothing will happen and thus takes the situation lightly, it may turn to a fatal one and can destroy the life in no time. The author here says that in such situation the disease which appears to be light and as a result does not receive proper care either from the patient or from the members of his family, may turn out to be disastrous like fire, weapons or poison. As a very tiny spark of fire may change into horrifying flames and can be the destroyer of everything, as a weapon though appears to be very small and light but afterwards can take the life instantly and as poison, though small in quantity may damage all parts of the body, in the same way any disease, however negligible it looks, if not taken care of immediately with the help of physicians and proper medicines, can destroy the life force in no time by being incurable and permanent.

6. Verse no. 27.

विद्यासमाप्तावार्षं वा ब्राह्मं वा भिषजं ध्रुवम्। सत्वमाविशति ज्ञानात्तेन वैद्यो द्विजः स्मृतः॥

This *s zloka* has been taken from the third chapter of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* of Sr Govindad sa. The author here relates how the status of a brahmin is attained by the physician of Ayurveda.

It is said in the present work that after completing the course of a physician in the field of Ayurveda one gets a new birth and attains his second caste. More clearly it can be said that as soon as one completes the course of study of physician, pure and brahmanic intellect and thought come to his mind immediately. With that the person is treated as a *dvija* or *br hmaṇa* in the society. Thus it is found that

the physician in early Indian society were treated as knowledgeable person and they used to hold the place of higher caste. The important point to be noted here is that in the society of the period referred to the context, the caste system was not totally connected with one's birth. Because it is clearly stated by Govindad sa that the son of a physician was not considered as a physician only because he took birth in the family of a doctor. Rather, one used to attain the status of upper caste after the completion of his study in the field of Ayurveda. This establishes the fact that at that time a place of high honour was dedicated to the physician in the society.

7. Verse no. 50.

यथा विषं यथा शस्त्रं यथाऽग्निरशनिर्यथा। तथौषधमविज्ञातं विज्ञातममृतं यथा॥

This is the last verse of the third chapter of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* of Sr Govindad sa. The author, here points out how the medicines work positively and otherwise when prescribed by a proper person and a quack respectively.

The duty of a physician is to take care of the patient and diagnose his disease properly and finally starts medication to make him fully recovered from the clutch of the ailment. While prescribing the medicines one should always be very careful because any unknown medicine can spoil the life of the patient immediately. Here the writer compares such medicines with poison, weapon, fire and thunder. It is because the unknown medicine or the medicine used by a quack who does not have the knowledge of treatment, may act like poison in the body. As poison after entering the body causes senselessness etc. improper medicines, in the same way, can snatch away the sense of the patient. Such medicines can also create the effect of a weapon in the body. As a weapon pierces the body and causes unbearable pain etc. in human body, wrong medicines can bring such a situation in the life of the patient. Again as fire creates wound, burning sensation etc. in the body, medicines prescribed by a wrong person also bring these effects over the body of the patient. Moreover, these medicines may spoil the main parts of the body viz. the heart, brain etc as that is done by thunder and subsequently kills the patient. On the other hand, the proper medicine prescribed by a true physician remains like nectar in human life by assuring long and healthy life. Therefore, one should be very much careful in selecting the physician while attacked by any disease however small it is.

SAQ
Explain the verses no 18, 32, 44 of the third chapter of the
Bhaişajyaratn val (200 words each)

3.6. Elucidation

This part of the unit will help you to know the procedure of writing elucidation on important line from the prescribed text. The elucidation does not require the context. It is the presentation of the main theme of the particular portion in an enlarged way. The writer often presents deep ideas in a very brief manner. The purpose of elucidation is to take out the idea and flash it in an expanded manner. Some important elucidations are furnished here for your help.

3.6.1 Chapter I

1. तथाऽपि नव्या नव्यानामानुकृल्यं विधास्यति (verse n €.4)

The idea behind this statement of the author is that Govindad sa has composed his Bhaişajyaratn val for the benefit of the posterior generation and also for the group of people who are directly connected to Ayurveda. But he is a bit apprehensive about the utility of the present work. It is generally accepted that so long a work does not get proper feed back or positive comments from the people of the concerned field, the author remains in a fix. This idea is nicely projected by Mah kavi K lid sa in the introductory part of the *Abhij na akuntalam* where he says, "aa paritoş dviduş m na s dhu manye prayogavij nam". So our author is also in an uncertain situation whether his work would be appreciated or not. But he is confident up to some extent because he is definite that if the work is not palatable or appreciated by the scholars of this field, it would definitely be adorned by the learners of the concerned skill. Because of its easy style and presentation, the Bhaisajyaratn val will certainly attain acceptance in the society of the beginners in the field of Ayurveda even if it may not be appreciated by the renowned scholars. There lies the satisfaction of the author.

2. एतेषां दु:खतो दु:खं ममापि हृदयेऽधिकम्। (verse no.24)

The feelings of the sage Ātreya have been projected here. Ātreya the sage was a very kind hearted person. The pangs of affliction coming out of the attack by diseases in the human society made him disturbed. He was very much anxious about finding the way to eradicate this type of suffering of the mortals. So to find

out the way how to fight against the clutches of the diseases, Ātreya, the great sage, started roaming place to place. He was very much perturbed in the matter that the mortals succumb to the attack of the diseases and this always creates a havoc in the human society. The sage being very kind in nature, could not confine himself in his place. So he is in search of the preventive measures for this. There were many other persons in the society . All of them were not like Ātreya. But it is his nature of kindheartedness that took him forward in his mission. Thus the softness and belongingness of the sage is projected through this expression of the author.

3. रोगाः काश्यंकरा बलक्षयकरा देहस्य चेष्टाहरादुष्टा इन्द्रियशिकृसंक्षयकराः सर्वाङ्गपीडाकरा। (verse no 49)

This line states the characteristics of a human disease. A disease makes one thin by reducing the weight. It minimizes the strength of the body. It restricts the power of physical activities and it destroys the strength of the sense organs. A disease also creates pain in all parts of the body. These are the general features of the so called disease. The body being the root of all good activities and the source of attaining four fold goal of life, should be free from any type of disease or ailment. If by chance the body is attacked by a disease, it loses weight, strength, tendency to undertake physical work, the power of eyes, ears etc. Simultaneously the body gets pain everywhere. So a disease should be treated with proper care and medicine from the very beginning. Otherwise it will spoil the life.

4. आयुर्वेदं पठस्व त्वं लोकोपकृतिहेतवे। (verse no.83)

Suszruta the son of Viszv mitra was once asked by his father to go to Kasi and meet the king out there. The king Divod sa was a scholar of Āyurveda and he was often compared with Dhanvantari, the physician with divine power, because of his expertise in the field of early Indian medicine. Viszv mitra advised Suszruta to learn the knowledge of Āyurveda from Divod sa for the benefit of the people of the world. Āyurveda is always considered as the science of curing human diseases. A disease spoils all the good things of life. One turns to be crippled by the attack of a disease. So Viszv mitra wants that his son would learn the use of medicine and treatment so that he can give service to the mankind of the world. Su ruta, the worthy son, according to his father's advice learnt Āyurveda and became famous in the world for his extraordinary contribution in this field.

3.6.2Chapter III

1. व्याधयो द्विविधाः प्रोक्राः शारीरा मानसास्तथा । (verse no.2)

According to the doctrine of Āyurveda human diseases are of two types viz. physical and mental. Disease like fever, leprosy etc are called physical ailments where as the diseases like loss of mental balance etc. are called mental ailment. It is to be noted here that the disease in general, attacks both the body and mind. With any type of disease human being loses the strength of both the body and the mind. Even then the diseases which directly attack the body first and subsequently make the mind weak are called physical diseases. On the other hand, the diseases which directly attack the mind first and then make the parts of the body weak are called mental ailments.. Due to the intake of improper and imbalanced food etc.

the equilibrium of the three basic ingredients of the body i.e. wind, bile and phlegm is lost and the body is attacked by the physical disease. On the other hand, due to the imbalance in the emotions and the like, the mind is attacked by diseases and these are known as mental diseases. The mental diseases also can evolve out of the wrong use of the basic qualities like *rajas* and *tamah*.

2. एतानुपाचरन् वैद्यो बहुन् दोषानवाप्नुयात्। (verse no.17)

There are some established rules of treating a patient in the works of Āyurveda. Āyurveda always tries to identify the bad patients. The patients who behaves in his own way, who is in the death bed, whose organs are not working properly, who keeps enmity with others, who hates the physician and does not have any respect for them, who is , fearful and who does not follow the prescription-should not be treated by the physicians. Because by treating such patients, a physician gets bad name in the society. It is always very difficult to treat the patient with the faults and shortcomings as pointed out above. So any service rendered to them brings failure only. For this it is advised in the Āyurveda that the physicians should not undertake any such patient for treatment.

3. तावच्चिकित्सा कर्त्तव्या कालस्य कुटिला गतिः। (verse no 18.)

In the other works of Āyurveda as well as in the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val*, it is advised that the physician should continue his treatment and the family members of the patient also try to continue the treatment process even if one seems to die soon. It is because the path of time is not straight. No one knows when and how time can change the course of the disease. So the patient who is thought to die today for a disease in which medicines are not responding, may get a new life after some days. So only on the basis of the outer appearance, the condition of the patient should not be decided. Moreover, the decision should not be rigid also. The physician and also the people surrounding the patient should always be aware of the fact that there remains the scope of betterment every time and in this case they should try whatever they can till the last. In this regard we must also remember that death always comes according to the wish of God. So the duty of the human performer is to put his everything up to the last breathing of the patient.

4. पञ्च वैद्या न पुज्यन्ते धन्वन्तरिसमा अपि। (verse no.41)

The doctor or the physician in Āyurveda must have some special qualities. These are regarded as the essential qualities and one who does not have those can not be regarded as a physician in the true sense of the term. So it is said by the author of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* that the physicians who are dirty in their attire, rough in behaviour, shrewd and proud, stay with the low graded people and come without being invited for implementing treatment should not be considered to be a physician even if they are equal to Dhanvantari the divine doctor, in treatment. So the physicians had to follow some norms. Cleanliness, use of sweet words, being simple and innocent, living in a standard place and to wait for call from the family of the patient are the basic requirements which are expected from a physician. In absence of any of these qualities, the physician does not fall under the category of a real physician. He may have the expertise in the process of treatment but that is not at all counted in the absence of the basic qualities.

5. प्रयाति ब्रह्मसदनं कुलसप्तकसंयुतः (verse no.46)

The first and foremost duty of a physician is to take care of the patient. It is the basic duty of a medical practitioner. The doctor is just like a god to the patient because only he can save the life of the patient by giving proper care and necessary medicine .in due time. Thus it is said that by curing the disease even of a single patient with the help of useful medicine and thus saving the life of the ailing person, a physician goes to heaven after death along with his seven generation. It is to be added here that the entrance into heaven by a mortal is always shown to be the highest goal of human life in holy works and all religious and good activities are prescribed in the scriptures only for achieving this goal. Imparting effective treatment and making the patient free from the pangs of the disease a physician performs his work to the fullest extent and this leads him to the path of achieving the highest honour of getting his place in heaven along with his seven generation.

3.7 Summing Up

This unit on the textual portion of the *Bhaişajyaratn val* makes you acquainted with the prescribed portion chosen for your curriculum. It makes you familiar with the summary of both the chapters and translation of some important verses. This unit also shows how to write the explanation of the verses from the text as well as to elucidate the inner idea of important statement. The summaries of the chapters will make you understand the subject matter with which those deal. This will help you to make answers in the examination. Moreover, after going through this unit you will get the idea why particularly these two chapters (ch.I and ch.III) have been chosen for the course. The first chapter is purely introductory in nature which is important to assess the significance of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* itself and the third chapter speaks on various issues particularly related to the works and duty of a physician, which still has its relevance and significance in the present scenario of the field of health and medicine. You will find the text in the Appendix at the end of this unit.

3.8 Probable Question

- 1. Give the summary of the first chapter of the *Bhaiṣajyaratn val* showing the significance of the subtitle.
- 2. Write down the summary of the third chapter of the *Bhaişajyaratn val*.
- 3. Translate into English indicated verses.
- 4. Explain the notified verses.
- 5. Elucidate the idea contained in the specified statement

3.9 Suggested Readings

Bhaisajyaratn val , Chowkhamba Publication, Varanasi

3.10 Appendix: The Text

化橡胶

भिवस्तर भी गोतिन्द्रशासमं गतीता

भैषज्यरत्नावली

क्षिमर्था-टिप्पनीसहित-'विद्योतिनी' भाषाटीकोपेता

अधायुर्वेदावतारप्रकरणम् १

ABMINISTRA-

प्रचारितेनविनास्माधावानीयो स्था स्थानवानीऽतिपृष्टं प्रदानं ।
चन्त्रनारियिकामेदिविद्यातिर्वं नार्यं स्थानि स्थान्त्रीरियम् ।। ए।।
चन्त्रनारियिकामेदिविद्यातिर्वं नार्यं स्थानि स्थान्त्रीर्वं ।
अभि स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं मेद्रस्थानीर्वं स्थानिर्वं ।
चित्रं स्थानिर्वं स्यानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानिर्वं स्थानित् स्थानिर्वं स्थानित् स्यानिर्वं स्थानित् स्थान

अध्यक्ष्मिक्षान्यसम्-

भवन्यान्तरिक्दशराजकितीदक्षरिक्तांक्रियामानीकिराज्याविकास्तावत् ।

क्षीराज्यानिकादम्य प्रधानिकद्वत् साध ज्यानि विद्यालां विकासमान् ।। १ । ।

नेतान-दक्षरं करी-दक्षरं राज्यादे सुद्धः क्षीराच विकास वितास विकास वित

समापित-परिपृत्ति गारावार करते वाले देशराओं के गाया प्राप्त के शिर में भारत किमे हुए विशेष्ट में नई हुए। जांक रान्त्रों के समूत में से निकालने तूर्व शिरानों से क्ष्मैंपाना राज्य शोधानुका और आहेत कारा की शास्त्र विकासी (कार्त्रों) को विशेष्ट करने गार्ज मेरे औररोकाओं के दोनी कमानकार्त राज्य सर्वदार अध्यानकार हो ॥३॥

demokstower-

कर्पन्निकारकप्रमुखे कर्णाताकातुम्हे । विश्वास घरणी आक्षा अगुराजुराताकर्षे १। ११। विश्वते के प्रमुद्ध को सानित के वितर संस्ता के पाद-विता व्यवसीयों और मार्ट्सकों को में गाँक से स्वास्त क्रमण सन्तर हैं (१४)

finepronecti-

westfilten.

नादि विश्वपान में स्थाद सुमान्य विश्वपानित्ताच्च । त्रावापित कार्या माणानामानुसूत्राचे विश्वपानित । १४ । । भारे भार नीमार वैशामानामाता जामा विश्वपा स्थापन विद्यान तीर्या में त्राव भी भारत को भारत करने मोला भारत है। भी भी आपरित के भारत विद्यान क्षात्र के दिला विश्वपान नीमा ने उन्तरका स्थापन क्षेत्र है।

мербом минец-

आयुर्विकारियां स्थापितिकां आपने साथा । विकास ताथ निवारितः सा आयुर्विद असाने ११५१। विकास मान में कानु असीन् कार्यकां के प्रिते विकास अर्थर अविकास मान्यते का प्रभोधा हो और विकास के विकास असीत् कार्यक होने का स्थाप कार्या और कार्यो प्रथमि का प्रथम असीन् विविधान का कार्यन विकास कार्य हो से विवार कार्या असीन् कार्यो में १६३

ningiberer fenfin -

वर्षण पूत्रको सम्माद्वानुधिवानि सेति सा। वास्तानुविवारीम आयुनीद इति स्थूनः । (६)। इस साम के द्वारा पूर्ण असीन् प्रतिसक अस्य अन्ति दोशीनु का नाप कार्त सन्त दोशी की की अस्य वर प्राप्त कार्त कारों है, इसी से पुण्यों में पोष्ट औरों में इसे 'आयुनीद' कारा है ।(६)।

mitted in ...

अरमुर्विद्यालयम् आवेषाः विश्वासम्बद्धः सूच्यो । अस्यतं विश्वासीयः तामहः वात्यालयाच्याः संदूष्ट्यः । १ ॥ । । त्यसः अस्य ये पूच्यो पः सायुक्तिः असीत् वीतासम्बद्धः वतः तत्ततः हुत्यः, तासने वहत्ये असी (अस्य) यो वे अर्थनः । गार्विद्याचेत्र नामो (अस्यो) और वैद्यालयः त्रित्यः वर्षः १ ॥ ।

amphitralments:-

त्रकाः व्यूत्याः अपूर्वः वित् अन्तर्भात्रवित्रवत् । सीतवित्रवे तो व्यानकाः वीतवित्रतिकान् कृतित् । तेत्रतित्रवेशवित्रवति तु पुत्रक् त्राव्यति शेविते ।।॥।। (सारानी में उरकू' के निवन (जान) को बादने तार्त प्राप्त (नेट) ना स्थारन' कर दक्ष नामक अवस्थित को उपदेश दिना तथा अन्तर्वति में अधिमांकुमार्थ को, विकित्तंकुमार्थ में इन्द्र को तथा इन्द्र में अपने नादि कृतिकों को अनुमेट' का जान अनुमा। उसके नाद कर नाने में अभिनित्तादिक मुनित्ती को जान कराना और अभिनोधादिकों ने कृतक नृषक अन्तर्व-कार्य कार्य में विकास कराई ।८.४

क्षमगर । वस्ती वक्षमः अपूर्णनः-

विकास वर्षानिकामानुर्वेदं सक्तातकत् । स्वयंत्रमा संदित्तं अके व्यवकारिकाविकृतुत् । (५.)।

नारने में नामने पार्ता जापूर्वेद ब्रह्मानों से सामन हुआ है, यह काले हैं-ब्रह्म जो में अन्तरिद्ध का सर्वास अवस् नापूर्व में अपूर्वित हैं, त्रामा करता काते हुए, अपने नाम से 'ब्रह्मावीया' नाम की एक शास अमेक्टीवार्त गुरू बारत नीवान करते तथा

ातः अक्षान्ति दक्षे दक्षं सम्बन्धनंतिष् । विविधिनिति। साञ्चलकुर्वेदसूर्वाद्वात् । । १ ० । । ि इतके नाद कृदि के नाषुद्र अवसन्ति ने सार्ग कार्नी के काले में निकृत दक्ष नामक सारान्ति को अब साव आवशी के अवस्त तक (अन्तुन) अनुसीत नवस्त्र । । ६ ० ।

यक्षाम् भाषाः -

ान दक्षाः विश्वपदक्षाः शर्मीको वेदमानुषः । वेदमानाम निर्दाणी सूनीप्रते सूरक्षमधे ११६ ह.। ११७६ (अक्षानी वे आयुर्वेद काल करने के) कद कम किनाओं में निर्मुण दक्ष नामक प्रभावी में नामें के वेद्य १९९९मा में क्षेत्रः, यूने के पुर और निर्दान् दोनों ऑफ्लोबुनाई को आयुर्वेद विश्वपात् ।।११।

सरिवरीतुरस्य प्रीयः -

दक्षादर्शिक दक्षी विश्वपुतः सहितां स्थिताम् । सामानिविधानाकाशीकारिविधिकृद्धवे सामान् ।। १२।। दन्ते जोतानो-कृत्यते ने दक्ष नामक प्रकारित सं अधुनेद प्रकार ताने विधिनात्व पोर्ट के ब्रात को पृद्धि के निव् अपने प्रताननेत स्थित (असने नाम से अधिकनेकृत्यत्वीतक) कर्मा ।। १३।।

स्थानमुख्यः जितानिकार्त गीरावेणा स्थाप्तय तत् । अधिकार्या गाँद्वेशं नारवाणी काली प्रक्रमाणिती । । ५ ६ । । राशंत पाद जब कुद्ध श्रीकार गीरावर्ति में अद्यानी का जित कार काला का, एक क्षणी गीरते अधिकारी कुद्रकों में असे राश में गीरत जिला का । इस स्थाना नाले जिल में में मीरी पात में मान प्रति के अधिकारी हाद (+ ६) ।

देवायुराणे देवा क्रेपेंचे प्रकृताः वृत्ताः । अध्यात्ते कृताः सत्तो द्याप्यावकृतं व्यवः ।। ए ४। ।

त्रण दिवार तथा दिन्छे का पुत्र हुआ, तथ जाओं किन नेपालकों भी तैनने ने पालत कर दिवा का, यन साने भी हुआ। अरिनाने नुहारों ने सामान (विविध्यय कार्क) बात (पान) ही प्रीत्त आर्मान पाल कर दिन्छ, तथ नाम जन दोने का तथ उत्तर जानान अञ्चल कार्या हुआ अर्था।

व्यक्तियोर पूर्व शुक्रातरकः स प्रांतरको विविधित्यकः । क्षेत्रकोत्वर्णनाव्यक्तारकार्यक सुर्वाकृतः ।। १.५.१.१ जन राज को भूता का सामान ही गाव का, तब तकार्य भी विविध्या हजी क्षित्रको कुकते ने बो से और क्षा अन्यक सोवानीक से तिर गाई थे, तब मी दावी दीयों ते (विविधान क्षेत्रके) नहीं प्रांति विका स्व १९५३।

- T. C. SHENNEY SHEET SHEET
 - militionerwineericht wit altere; : Deurwegerus saltzigzzuh e.
- Inforgrafitation straightenanties straight softs ; rise is now, "straighte areas follows-software incoming amountmental execution of a some some fix within the 40 Absolution was, food?"
- 4. Inhality of the --

endates sole, grove, risortiet i stat metra stee sand 45 a armit unitse micrimorrant i utilidagnisi esse atom a

a confirmed space out-

जिल्लीर्ग कृषे दुःख-राष्ट्राध्यम् जिल्लीरात् । सम्बद्ध राज्य स्वर्धाः-सङ्ग्रीहः स प्रस्तीः ।

विश्वतिकों दक्षणाः तृष्यों नेते नक्षे भगान्य सः । ज्ञातिनो राज्यवस्थाः भूदविष्णां ने विविधीसताः ।। १६।। अस गृप योगतः तृषे के दोत हुट गर्वे और भग नामक तृषे के नेत्र मृह गर्व से शक्ष समझ्य महे राज्यसम्। (अम्) तेश हो गरा ना, अस दम कोगों को नो विविधाना अभिनाने-कुमारों ने हो भी भी भार ६।।

व्यानिकासकार करावी पुद्धः साचिक्तिं गरः । बीर्वकर्षान्तारीतः, कृत्येशविष्टां पुरसूता ।। १-७।। सुद् तत्वि के रोप में जनक कानी व्यक्त कृति जब पुद्ध होने से कुरून ही गरी है, वस हन्ती व्यक्ति-पुन्तरे ने (विद्यालय द्वार) बीर्ड, बार्ड और नवा में पुन्न काले विद्या में वन्ते पुन्न (प्रवान) कर दिया वर १३/४।।

प्रतिकार्णके बहुनित कार्योशिविकां करों । कस्वतुर्वृत्ते कृत्याविकार्योगं दिवीकामम् ।।१८।। इन्हें तक कार्यो एक्ट् और मी बहुत से कार्यों के हात केर्यों से लेख के दोनों आंक्यने-कृत्या इन्टारिक वेकारओं के आधान पूत्र्य हुए ०५८।।

saxigate:-

कंतुक्त्य शक्तवेतिकः ऋगिष्येत्रसीर चन्यकात् । आयुर्वेशं विश्वदेतं ती. यावत्ये सामीयतिः ।।१९।। राग्ये (राज्य क्षेत्र क्षेत्र) यति राज्य ने अविकाने कृत्यते के पूर्वकः सामी को देखका अविवास यानवतित सीने हुए एन रोगों के निवास निवास अपूर्वेश साम कार्योग्र साम कार्य के निवास सामीय की ।१९।।

वासान्त्री सान्यसम्बंध प्राचेत्रण विशास वार्त्याली । आकृतिहं यावार मीतं एस्तुः कालगायने ।। १०।। तब सान्यसम्ब (युक्तिका) इन्ह के कारीय काले का भारत्याची-युक्ति ने विशास ग्रहा का सान्य सम्पूर्ण आपूर्णित इन्ह भी तक विभाग ।। ०।

नामाध्यक्तावर्तालेक आयुर्वेद आराज्युः । तामाध्याध्यक् **वद्**रावेषश्रयुक्तान्त्र्रीत् ।। १९।। अभिनयो-कृत्यो से अनुष्टेद यह काले इन्द्र ने में अलेनादिक स्तून से पुनियों को पहाल १४६।।

interegate: -

व्यवदा जगदालीका नदाकुर्तानासादः । किनाधानाम भगवानावैको मुनियुक्तकः ।) २ ५ ।। एकः रूपम मुनियो वै केन भगवान् आवेशको द्वार-प्रका (वार्त ताकः) संस्ता के लीव्हें को रोप से स्थापुता देशका विकास कार्य रागे ।। १ ।।

ांके करोति क्या संस्कारि कर्ता लोका विभागाता। । स्टानिक सामग्रानेकाच शाकीनि निरीक्षितुन् । । १ % । । मैं क्या कर्ता ? क्या चार्च ? और क्रिया प्रथम से मंदल के और ग्रंप में स्ट्रिय हो ? मैं इप कर्ता की इस तथा तेंग में पुन्द अब अधिक रोक्सो के लिये अर्थ्य नहीं हूं । १ % ।।

विकानुप्रकारको स्वाचाको पुरस्कितः । एतेको कुन्धानी पुन्तां समावि प्रवर्तेप्रविकाम् । । १४४। । वर्षाकि में अन्यान ब्रह्मनु स्वाचन स्व हुं और स्वाचन दुर्शास्त्रम् श्रीत है सर्वान् स्वाचन की कीई ताली क्रमन नहीं सक्तान । स्तानु प्रभावों जो पून्ता होने से मेरे स्वाचन में पुन्ता हो गए है । १४४।।

आसुर्वेशे व्यक्तिकारि वेशकाम कारोरिकाम् । इति विश्वास गतकामकेविकाकासका । । २-५ । । अतः इत क्रांपने के अरोरको अब वे अनुसेत प्राृत्त प्राृत्त । ऐस्त विश्वय कार्क आर्थ्य पुत्र कर्मालेक (३-१९४)। अराजनी) को नवे । २-५)।

तत्र अन्तिर्विन्दरम् गरमा प्रातं एटर्ज ॥: । तिश्चासन्त्रमध्यते स्ट्रुप्यतं पुरर्विषः । : ४६ । । भागमनं द्वितो भागा भागस्यवित्रं विद्याः । आयुर्वेद्वरम् द्वारतं विरोधारायं विद्यासम्बद्धाः

वारों पर इन्द्र के शावन में प्राचन देवाँने तोगी से पहुँच किये गार्ड, निवासन पर मेरी, पूर्व के समान अगरे प्रध्या में दाने दिलाओं को अवस्थित करते हुए, उत्पूर्वेद के बढ़े भागे अल्पान और देवताओं के निर्धारण अपने प्रियंतिक एउट संस्थान को उन्होंने देवता अन्य,-१००१

शक्तान् वं विशेष्ट्रवेण स्वकारिकासकः विकासः । तक्षां पूजवान्याः कृशं सूरितसःकृशस्य ११७८४। कृशस्य परिचारकः संबद्धाः सम्बद्धाः स्वतः । सः पुरियोक्तसोत्रीः विकाससम्बद्धाः । १९५४ तन प्रमण्य को तम आरंगपूर्ण को देखते से विस्तान बोद्धका खाई हो गई और त्याच्या बाते से विस्तार करेंट अन्यान कींग से गण मा, गेरे वर (उसलेप पूर्ण) का फाले पुर्शनकींत पूजन विद्या, अनंबात् कुटात तथा आहे का बातन इस । तहरूपार अर्थन बुद्धि भी अर्थन अर्थ का वो बातन था, और बातरे और १८४८-५-५४

रंगरात । य राजाऽति दिल एक वर्ता प्रकार् । विकास विदेशी प्रशासिकीयोशीकाम्बद्धार । । ३ = । । व्यक्तिविकारिका स्टेबर, प्रीवसकृतिकामेस्सः । स्टूबर्स वर्तित प्राप्तार्थ सेवर्त कार्यु कुछ । । ३ र । ।

रंग्यंने करा- हे होरेन्द । अन्य केवान न्यारेनरेन्द्र के हो रहरिकारी लीगों का मान्यपूर्वक प्रतान करने के रेनवे पान नहीं ते. निम्यू रेग्यान ने आपको रिम्पेनरे के लीगों का भी पानच करने के रिपर्व पान कराय है। आहता प्रशा कान पुनर्वतात में रोगों में मीहित तथा प्रतान से स्वाहुमा विस्तवाने जो प्रतिन हैं, यह नावें का प्रशास हुए करने के रिमर्ट स्वन कुमा नहीं (15 4-2 8.1)

अत्युविदेशकोर्ग में कुछ आपन्यानी पुराग्य । प्रक्रेयक्षणा प्रश्नाकोड आवश्यासात सं कृतिय । १२ व । । भूतिय क्षणाः साहारायुविद्यानेना सः । अधियाका समावविद्याग्यासात स्ववद्योष्ट् । १३ व । ।

राजुरूनी पर दान सर्गत जाने जान मुझे आयुर्वेद पर प्राचित देते । इसके पाद दाय में 'ताबद हतु' आर्थनु-'विश्व करण सकते हैं नेता में को रोगा अरचना कर आरोग सर्वेद को आयुर्वेद प्रश्नाव । सुनिर्मेश्व आरोपको स्त्री देता से साम-सारक्षणक सामितियान पुराचेदा-सोन्यानक-सारक्षणक-साम्यक्षणक और प्राचीकरण कार्य, इस ८ अपूर्व के प्रवित्र असूर्वेद का सामितियान पर और एक (देन्द) का सामितिय द्वारा अर्थन्तरूप कार्या विश्व पूर्वा पर गर्वेद आरो १० ६ ४३।।

जनारेची पुनिसेची जनावनावादादावाः । सारायाः संदित्तं यक्ते सरवर्गातुकावात । १५४।। सर्वद्राण्याते संबद्धः वाद्यार्थः वरातास्य । श्रीरवर्गात्रकः शरीतवात्र्वेद्रमधानस्य । १५५।।

रागांत कार क्या कि गिर्देश एका मुनियों में जाका बरावाद करोबाओं से बबुध्व तर्त कर कुरत करके वाल के एक नेतिया (अगोपानिया नेताक प्राप्त) आपार्थ । प्रदार्शना क्षिण वेश-तेल-संस्थानी-प्रश्नात-संस्थानिय और द्वारीय, दूध ६ आरोगों को गांधे (आरोपानिया) द्वारा अगुप्तिय प्रदारत (१०%-१८)।

तावान्य कर्ता प्रवासनीयवेशीः। ध्वस्ताः । तसी धेशारमात्रक्षः क्लं क्लं कृतांति च । । ३ ६ । । काम्यायाद्यांत्रेणं पृत्तिवृत्तेत सन्दित्तत् । शुल्यः च ताति तथाणि प्रक्रीः सूद्रीत्त्रवदः । । ३ ७ । । धानानाद्वितं द्वारम् अपना कुल्ले। मतन् । दिवि देवतंत्री देवः। शुल्यः सर्वकातं प्राप्तुताः । । ३ ७ । ।

प्रश्नीत संस्था में रात ६ श्राणियों से से स्थान करने करते हुए आपने आपने अपने प्रश्नी कार सेक्ट्रिय अधिकों में से उनके साथ में कार सेक्ट्रिय अधिकों में से उनके साथ में कार सेक्ट्रिय अधिकों में से उनके साथ में कार सेक्ट्रिय अधिक स्थान में में प्रश्नीत में में स्थान स्थान में में स्थान स्थान में में स्थान स्थान में में से स्थान में में से स्थान में में से स्थान स्थान स्थान स्थान स्थान स्थान में से से स्थान में से से से स्थान स्थान

authandaja-

प्रस्था दिवसप्रशाली देखारामाच शहरा: 1 पुरुषी सहकारोधी चार्चीनः क्रावसायद्वस् 112 ए 11 एक साम श्रामायद्व विकास के प्रस्तित कार्यत् तार्यं के प्रध्य में बहुत से दुनि लीत शहरा स्वयद्धी हुए 1 में नाम महिला प्रदानित का वार्षित कारण हो—115 ए।

भारतानी सुनिवारः प्रवानं सामुनारातः । तार्वाश्रीकृतास्त्राती कार्ती कार्विश्रानुं प्रवानि । १४० । । पुरानको स्थानको विकास सम्बद्धाः सम्बद्धाः । इत्योगी कोत्रकः सांस्त्रती केर्नाश्रक्तको । १४ १ । । १४ १ । । वर्वाणिक साम्बद्धाः सम्बद्धाः । १४ १ । । वर्वाणिक साम्बद्धाः सम्बद्धाः । १४ १ । । वर्वाणिक सम्बद्धाः सम्बद्धाः । १४ १ । । वर्वाणिक सम्बद्धाः सम्बद्धाः । १४ १ । । १४

ब्राह्मण्यात्र विकास विकास संश्वासक्ष्यात्र स्थानक्ष्यात्र स्थान क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र क्ष्यात्र । । पुर्वाचिक्तात्रे तथ् असे च्याः चल्यात्रिकात् । । ५० । ।

निर्देश विकास के साथ अनुसार्थ अर्थ, मानवारों अर्थात, तिया पर्य, वर्षीत, पून्, कार्यन, वृत्रकार, अर्थान, वर्षित, वर्षित, प्रति पर्य, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, प्रति पर्य, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्षित, वर्ष्ट्य, वर्षित, वर्ष्ट्य, वर्षित, वर्ष्ट्य, वर्ष्ट्र, वर्ष्ट्य, वर्ष्ट्

existrations graps where and existences which freezes a value of the control of t

परिचार कर का निर्मा का निर्मा का पूर्ण कर्नार को भी भी भी भी है अपने को उसे पार पूर्व कर पार पूर्व की आ निर्मा करने के निर्मा पूर्ण की प्रकार है, का निर्मा के तीव की र विकाद कर, व्यवकार अवदेश केंद्रव्यक्ता, यह , अद्वेश की का निर्मा करने, की नक करनेकार्त तीव कार्न क्यों कार्न कार्ना में किया होते हैं 1784-1884

रीनाः साप्त्रनेवारः बल्यक्षणाः देशस्य वेशस्त्रात्त्वा इतिकार्तात्त्वाक्षणः स्वत्रपुत्रीक्षणाः । सर्वाक्षीक्षणाव्याकृतिक् स्वत्रिक्षणाव्याक्षणः सरस्य भागात्त्वतु वर्णात कतिः तदि वे क्षेत्रं कृतः प्रतित्वत् । १४५।। सर्वाचं प्रतानम् सञ्जय विविद्योत्तर्भये सर्वाक्षित्रे सीन्वेरिकानिकारः संसदि संस्कृतं पूर्वः प्रशासन् ।

ार्थ कोरानी करावाद सहस्वादार्थ करावाद तरावाद करावा (accompliferation के incompagne sample करावाद (115, 21) भी कि वर्तापार्थ के राशी की पूर्ण करावाद्य करावाद करावाद करावाद कर करावाद करावाद के राशा कर करावाद करावा

हुन्यं सं पृथितियां वे वार्तिये विश्वयां प्रति । यहपूर्णा पृथितं प्रते समाव विश्वयामा । १०,६ । । स्रोत्यामार्थे प्रता मुश्रीयामात्रासम्बद्धः मुक्तास्य मुक्तास्य मोजनाव्यक्तिमात्रासम्बद्धः । १ । । सुनुष्ठितः । पृथि सात्र भाष्यानामात्रा सुनुः अस्त्रीतः । स्वार्त्यः वे । स्वर्तिः सं सम्बद्धानाम् । १ । । ।

त्रण नकार त्रक निरुष के त्रुक को नीत्रण नीत्रण मुस्ति के उनकार की, अब अपियों में केना अपदानकों उपराित्त को उन्हें । त्राचे क्रम के प्राप्त के प्राप्त कर अनीति अपदाित अस्ति के नावत प्रकारकार , देवनिताति के नावत में प्राप्त कर अनीति अपदाित अस्ति के नावत प्रकारकार , देवनिताति के नावत में निवास, प्रवाहत के नावतिकारी कर की नेवार । अवदान सुनित को देवनों को उन अनुमान क्षेत्र में नावतिकारी के नावतिकार अनुमान सुनित को देवनों के नावतिकार के ना

भीउनिमान जात्रामीवित्रीयाच्या पुरेषाम् । प्राथितां स्था धावकः व्यवस्थातः साम्यः । । ५ ४ । । १८२२ची वि सङ्ख्याः वर्णवित्रमध्यकः । केलं स्थापनेवानं प्रशासकः । । । ५ । । । अमानकानुनि सङ्ग्यापनि साम्यन् । अभिनुनेवानकानि देशे नीवन् विद्यान वर्षः । । ५ । ।

नगरमण तथ मन्द्राम पुनि में में अभीन वाचन सम्मान्त कुछ वार्तानियों में हम्द्र का व्यक्तिमार क्रांत प्रतिवाह है। कमें हुने नगरों की स्थान कम से फारिनरिंग कह पुन्तार और बात कि है दिशद । हम समय हम्द्रा में अंध व्यक्ति के रित्रे कम्बूद अभिक्र तेन समय हमें हैं । एनके दूर करने का प्रवाद रित्र तथा से से, तथ तक से क्रिके कर्तान क्रिक अनुपंद प्रदारों । बरहाज के इस अपन के सुपत के पात हान के भूति को अहाँ के स्थित कर प्रदार्शिय पहारत कि तिसी सुपत्र आतो दिया से पहिला होकर कालों बार्ड, तक भी सकी १४,४० ५६।।

.संश्रानकारं विस्तवस्थानपूर्वेदं वहानुनि । वसावद्यितालार्वं सूत्रुपे कन्ता मुक्ति ११६७३। त्रोतापुः कृतिरं लेथे भरद्वातो विरामवन् । अनावर्षि सुरीक्षके वीकतः सुविवासुनः ११६८।।

आंग अन्यरंक्त की अन स्थापूर्वि पर्रद्वालयों में भी विस्तर्क नार भी तरना भारी की तरना विस्तर्क केंद्र-रिवाह और ऑक्सामारी तरंग तरम विस्तर केंद्र अनुवाहित की तीवा भर तीवा मोड़े की दिएते के पूर्णकर की प्रवाह रिवाह और अपने की परद्वाज कृषि में तीव की परिवाह किया कीची मानू वापता विकाह और दूसरे भी सुनिवाह की तीन की सहित्स तमा कीची अवयुक्तम सर्वाह रहे के तीव की परिवाह कीची मानू वापता विवाह और दूसरे भी सुनिवाह की तीन की सहित्स तमा कीची अवयुक्तमा

armaignfa:-

कता कामावासरेगा हरिया वेद प्रदूष्णाः । सदा जीवश्च वर्तेष वेदं वासूनवास्थान् । १६.५ । । आवार्यान्तरेशं रास्त्रराष्ट्रवेदं च लकावान् । एकदा स व्यक्तिकं प्रदू व्यर हवास्त्रः । १६.५ । । तत्र सीवास्त्रदेशेलात्वावया परिविधिकात् । स्थानेतृ बहुत् व्यापाः विकासमाशि पृत्रवान् । १६.५ । । तान्त्रवादिकाय्युक्तवीर्थं पृत्रवेत पृतिकः । अवस्तिक्तवायाः निर्माणकारायम् । १६.४ । । प्रतिक्रयं स स्थानं तत्र पृत्रेः पृत्री वसून ह । प्रतिक्रमा विक्रुप्तान्य विद्योग्यक्तिकः । १६.५ । ।

िक्स करना सरस्वाधान पूर्ण अस्तान विक्र में केई का प्रदार किया था। उस्त करना और भारता में उसी असन मा अपूर्ण के स्वीतन केई को अन्य किया और अस्तानेत के अस्तानेत को उन्युक्ति का, को भी अर्थनार्थि से अस्ता किया। एक प्रस्ता नहीं का प्रस्तान कर (कार्यूका) भी भीता किये तीर के पूर्णक (अस्तान) का कुछाना नामते के दिस्से (सूर्णक में) असे । एक प्रस्ता के भारत का अस्तान नहुत के अन्यान कर दिस्से को संत्रों से अस्त एन स्वस्त के अस्तान सीवित्र करा करा एनं असे आ अस्तान अन्यान की दिस्सा के अस्तान करा कि पूर्ण की उस साथी के मुख्य के सु विक्र केती हुई। विक्र की विद्याली करा करा का अस्तान अस्तान अस्तान अस्तान की किया और इसके अस्तान अन्यान कार्य की अस्तान की क्षा सीवित्र की अस्तान करा नामता की कार्य का तामता करा कार्य की क्षा की क्षा और इसके अस्तान अन्यान की अस्तान की कार्यनेताल जिल्ला करा नाम के सीविद्यालियों की पूर्ण के पूर्ण हुए (स्वरूप-क-क-दार)

वारता हाताताते च हातः केलिकातः । तम्बाध्यरकारमधानी क्यांततः वितिमणको ।। ६६।। स भावि वारवरवात्वी देशायानी नमा दिवि । वारवरवदनस्थानी नेन स्वत्वे क्यां कृतः ।। ६७।। आरोकाय मुद्देः जिल्ला अधिकार्याद्वे भावन् । मुन्तो वारवर्यातः कृतं वार्व स्वतं भावतः ।। ६८।। वेस्तं तथानि संस्कृत्य सम्बद्धार विविद्धारः । वारवेन्यास्यने नान्ता सम्बद्धारं स्वतः कृतः ।। ६९।।

अनोकि रोग परतान कर भी भीत करके अर्थ में वर्तर किसी ने उनकी संस्थान तक भी नहीं मा अस्तान में पाता पात के पुन्तान में मिन्नान हुए। विकित नेतर का राज कर दिन्न और जो उसने के आग है, देशे का परवासाओं की पार्ट में दिन्नाओं के आग है, देशे का परवासाओं की पार्ट में दिन्नाओं के आग है, देशे को प्रवास में सुविधित हुए। पूर्वीक अर्थन नहीं के विकार अर्थनीयादिक बहुत में पूर्वि हुए है और उन प्रेरी में अन्येन उनके तन्त्र (कन्य) करके में उनके उनके का अर्थनात का साम साम प्रवास करके मोन्यादिक कर प्रवास करके मान्यादिक कर का प्रवास करके मान्यादिक कर के प्रवास करके का लिए उनके कर के प्रवास कर का प्रवास कर है। इसके उनके कर के प्रवास कर का प्रवास कर के प्रवास कर कर के प्रवास कर कर के प्रवास कर कर क

क्षकवरिशादुर्शनः --

एकता देवराज्यम् दृष्टिनिर्माताः भूति । १०० तम् नरः तृष्टा व्याधिपर्यश्रीतिताः । १००८ । । राज्युद्धाः स्टमं तस्य द्यानः मरिनीरीतम् । इत्यान्। इत्यानः स्था सम्बन्धीरमुणाः सः। १०६ । । कानार्थ । वृत्त्रिक ! अरुक् ! विशेष्णको । बोल्वी आर्था भूगानवृत्त्वारको अर्थ । १०३३। उपन्याप व्यवस्था नेत्र कि त्र कृते पूर्ण । विशेषकोत्रिकीको्रकुरकुराव्यक्तिकारक । १०३३। तालव भूतिको वर्ष कार्यको पुरो का । अर्थकारक विश्वकारकोति व्यवसार । १०४३। इत्यक्ता अरुक्तुक, वर्षकृतिकारम । सार्वाकारको नेत्र कार्यकोतिकार । १०४३।

व्यक्तीरमः भारतृष्टं नेपानिकाशकार्यकारिः पूरः । वारतात्र सृत्तिवर्षे कारत्यां जाती काष्ट्रस्तिवर्षे । (4) । पानतः पु नेपानिकासकार्यः विकासम्बद्धाः इति विकारे । बाल गाव विकासीः पुनवासाः गुणवासाः । (4) । पानेतः प्रकृतः अञ्चलः सं कारत्याकारचेत्रपुरम् । तस्ते कारत्याविक्तीतिः वार्त्याकार्योऽपिताति । (4) । विकास देशियां भ्योत्रिकं स्थितः विकास विकास । अस्त विकासियो स्थितावर्षिताः वार्यकार्यकाः । (4) ।

प्रभाव कि विशेष क्षेत्र के प्रभाव के पूजा करणाह में स्वक्रवर्ति में अनुष्टि का अध्यक्ष विषय । मानावाद प्रविधान कर असन आरोहित के राज्य में बाहुज अनीय सर्वित कारों के उठा के पूत में उनक सुध और विशेष्ट्रण इस जान में क्षणाह में देशकात हुने । के प्रकृतकार में तो विशेष क्षणाहर जान कहा जा साले लगे । अनेक बाद कई-बड़े राज्ये में नीवारी अपने साम को में उन्ने महारोहित कर प्रथम क्षणाह । उन्ने दिन में और स्वन्यन्ति की बाजी कर प्रथम करने जो । उन्नेय आदिन्ति के दिन के विशेष अपने बद्धार आतीय अनीय क्षण के क्षणाबीर नामक बहिता करते । जाकि तह विश्वती अपने की वाले विश्वत क्षणी क्षणाह करने ।

question -

अस्य शान्तुभा विकाशितकाकृतस्थातिकृत् । अस्य कामान्तिः काक्ष्यं कार्यस्थात्वाकृत्यमे । १८ ० ११ विकाशितो पुनिर्मातु पुत्रं सुद्धानुकावान् । सामा । सामानार्ति गासा ।सं विक्रीयाध्यानगाम् । १८ १ १३ विकाशित प्रतिकारः सामित्राचीऽतिक स्वष्ट्रकः । स्व विकाशितः सामान्त्रपुर्वितिक्रि सन् ११८ १ १३ अस्तुनित् प्रतिक तम् तान्त्रप्रिकृतिकृति । सर्वक्रिकृतिकः तीन्त्रप्रकारीः स्वतानकः । १८ १ १३ विकाशिक्रणकावान्त्रं सुकृतः कार्यक्रको नकः । तेन नार्त्तः सामानेत्रं सुनित्तुकार्यं वर्ताः । १८ १ १३

तास सम्यानारि वार्ती वाराध्यक्तां विकास । स्वतानां सुरक्षेत्र्यं सुविधिकांतुर्वेतः, स्वूतम् ११८-६११ स्वयोगायाति विकास । स्वयानं स्व त्या स्वयु विकास विकास । १८८-६११ स्वयानं विकास विकास वाराध्यक्तां । १८८-६११ स्वयानं विकास वाराध्यक्तां वाराध्यक्तां । १८८-६११ स्वयानं वाराध्यक्तां व्यवस्थानं वाराध्यक्तां । १८८-६११ स्वयानं वाराध्यक्तां वाराध्यक्

प्रशंक पाद निवाद में यूक्त होंगे हुए पाद कार्य में जिसकी उन्होंने बहुत-में लूपि लीत पाद पहें हैं, ऐसे देखाइकी में बेबर बातान प्रशंका प्रशंका में कारणाव प्रशंका में किया बादियां के कार में अनेवान देखा और प्रारंपित प्रशंका में का अपना प्रशंका के कार में अनेवान के प्रशंका में का अपना में यूक्त । उनके बाद प्रशंका में मूर्य में प्रशंका में का अपना में यूक्त में मूर्य में मूर्य में प्रशंका में प्रशंका में मूर्य मूर्य मूर्य में मूर्य मूर्य में मूर्य मूर्य में मूर्य मूर्य में मूर्य मूर मूर्य मूर्

अवशिक्षण वस्त्रवेशं वृत्तविष्ठानुसारित्रस् । जायकासं तेत्र से वाव्यक्तपृत्तुनेयां सुद्ध । १९ ० । । कार्यकारतं नामार्गार्थविष्ठित्रकः सुद्धातिकः । सुनुष्ठाकः सुनिक्षात्रं कार्यनेत्रं <u>व्यक्तं व्यक्तं । १९ ० । ।</u> त्राव्यं सुनुसार्थेष् राजायं क्षात्रात् सुद्धात् । सुनुष्ठातः सामार्थेऽपि वृत्यकार्वाति विति । १९ २ । । सुनुति कुतं साथं सुनुते बहुविष्ठातः । सामान्यसुनुतं सामा विद्यापं दिव्यक्ति । १९ ३ । ।

ान (प्राप्त) प्राप्ति । स्वतिक तेत्रुक्त के क्यारे हुए तान को बहुति का उन्तरंत्रा दिख और उन क्या सुनिही में नी प्रम तक हैं। राजाना के पान कार्य (प्राप्त का अविकास का अविकास कार्य अपूर्व को अविकास प्रदेश के को प्रमुख्त हैं। कार्य के प्रमुख्त का अविकास का अविकास कार्य (प्राप्त का अविकास कार्य (प्राप्त का अविकास कार्य कार्य

नुपूर्ण के बाद कुल जनवा बीमाने पर साईदों में पूजनीय जात विद्वारों में जेल औं बाबानाई बावानू औं कुलक की बान करते पूर्व 'काना' भी पूजनेकार में अबद हुए और पानवारों में अब ताय सन्योगी कहारता यूक्तिका की अबद हुए के अपने पानवार में अब ताय समाने की अविद्वार की अबद है अपने विद्वार की साम में साने जाते हुने अवस्थानूनिक पत्रके माने से । अनीने अनेकी सबनते की अवस्थान निवार (तार साने में बाद करने अवस्था 'कानावार ' काने से बातानों को । जी बाता ताय सुनूत दावा कानावार साने में अवस्थान की अबद कानावार करते भी अवस्थान की विद्वार के लिए में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना इस अवस्थान कानावार कुना अवस्थान की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना इस अवस्थान कानावार की विद्वार की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना अवस्थान की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना अवस्थान कर कानावार की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना अवस्थान की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना अवस्थान की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना अवस्थान की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान दिखाया । विद्वार हुना अवस्थान की विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान विद्वार हुना । विद्वार के विद्वार में बहुत बाद बीमान विद्वार हुना । विद्वार के विद्वार में बाद की विद्वार में बाद की विद्वार में बाद की विद्वार में बाद की विद्वार में विद्वार में विद्वार में विद्वार में विद्वार में विद्वार में बाद की विद्वार में विद्वार में

इति विद्योगिनी-भागारीकायामायुर्वेद्रश्रवतात्रकारसम् ।। ५ ।।

-middle-

अब विश्ववर्णप्रकरणम् ३

ardropok selfenneg-

समितिकामधीक्षात्रकारियाँ मूनमुक्तम् । गीनाकास्त्रकार्यक्षिः क्षेत्रकी अधिकाम अ ।। १.। ६४, अर्थ, कम और पीक इन वार्धे का नाम काले में साम को नीर्वण्य की प्रकार काला है उस्त कालीक । है। नामीका तथ, जम अर्थण क्षा मुख्यु के विकास है ।।)।

अधिकानभेदेन व्यक्तिभेदाः--

कारको द्वितिकाः बीचकः प्रकृति व्यवसारकाः । प्रकृतित व्यवपुरक्ताः, प्रवादकाः वर्शनकः ।। ५३।

रीकारीयातिकः --

दोषाच्यां साम्बन्धारोश्यं वैकानं राजीपाध्यके । सुख्यांक्रुवासारीयां विकासे कु खरित सः ११३०।

ारत, पिता और आण इस सीनी दोनों भी मान्यसान्य (प्रकृतिनदान) भी अस्तिन सकते हैं तथा इसी दोनों भी रिक्यनर (प्रकृतिकतन्त्रमा अवस्थनस्था) भी स्वति हैं। संस्थरत स्थार में सूख भी अस्तिन तथा पू.स.सी रिजार (स्वतिक असते हैं (13))

सामाहिकेटेन सामिकेटः--

भारकोऽ भारत इति व्यक्तिद्विमा की तु पुर्वद्विमा । सुध्यनाच्या कृत्वकृताच्यी काली कहावतिक्रियः ।। ६।।

भागत और असरिक मेंद्र में स्वापित करना की तरंह की होती हैं, तिया हमारें में आर्थक के की-की तिव हैं । असीन तामक जाति के मुख्यासम्म और कुराकुलान के की मेद करन असरिकार्यांट के सामय और अवस्थितिक के की मेद हैं ।

अर्थना और पण्यादि से लिकुम होने बाजी स्वार्थि नामा तथा हमते होना नाही होते बाजों को अन्ताना अपने हैं। हैं। सर्वाद साहरण नाम (स्वेशन्यदिक) में होता हो जाए तथारी मुख्यानारा वक्षते हैं। जैसे सर्वाद (एकदोसार) जहां संस्थादिक हो है होता हो जाना है। वो स्वार्थित होता और्थन है होता होती हो उसकी प्रश्नानार करते हैं, जैसे दिहास

Substantious residence (substantial expension) and expension of fine expension of the expen

- Issuer idmite occupations: i this transfer gas rood fredition is
- is . Individ it services of the sands in
- is approximately there.....

हैंगान, पूर्वकार्यात कावान्यवाद्यांन प्रत्य स । व मा शुरूनपूर्ण कुनी न तुन, क्यूरिपर्वस्त । मा शं स्टारपूर्वकार्य मा देशो कुल्पका । परिचार तालवाद वेपान्यवादां मा स । प्रोचार्वक, स्ट्राम्पर्वे केंद्र प्रत्येक्तकम् । प्रमुक्तक्रमार्थकः सुक्रास्थाना स्थापन् । ।

the season acress—against against acresses much in

e. orrescon mente-

ाना अर्थन । तो स्थाप ओक्स तथा तथिय प्रश्नादि अर्थायात से कुछ सार्थ के लिए एक सामी ही जमादी पाता है । पाना स्थापना स्थापना ओक्स तथे जाती से तथाया तथी हुई जाती है फिर्म्यू औरस्य होंग्रेसी ही किन अर्थन समस्य पाता प्रश्न तथी है । जो स्थापना स्थितिकारणा अधिकारणात करें तथा तथा जीवा औरस्य देशा से विवाह से हीती हैं उसे अर्थनिकार करती है । पा

weighted with after-

वान्यानं कार्रः बाचवानु कार्यः एकाव्यवाध्यक्षम् । जीवतं हान्यवाध्यान् वाव्यवर्गनवर्गायः ।।५।।

रेटर के जनक होने हो जनके पता फाने पत जनके पता (विकित्सन प्रम्थितक) कोई करने के कान्य होते हुए पी पाण हो आता है। इसी करत नाम्य क्लॉब विकित्स बही फाने से अन्तर्भ (अवस्थित) होतर कर पहुल्प के वाली मी नह बन रोती है। हमा

cheered sententered-

दारातः वेदवित् प्रभूतिय विरिध्याच्या प्रवेशस्य । प्रकृतसञ्ज्ञानको अस्तरः विभिन्न वेशिन्तवेशांना ।।६।।

कुछ रिप प्रकृति (सरकार) में हों " पान्य होते हैं एक कुछ रोग जान्या में तांचत का देने के श्रवण प्रीवत विविध्या अहं पहले के पान्य में पाने हैं । इसी जाह कुछ रोग स्थापन हो से अध्ययन तथा कुछ होंचत विविध्या नहीं गर्छी हैं पा प्रीवत कर देने में अध्ययन हो जाते हैं । इ.।

street, site with partiers.

त्रतेकाः कार्यते व्यवस्थानः कार्यको स्थाः । वास्त्यः प्रश्नमं स्थति स्थानस्थितवर्तानाः । । । । । प्रकारकाविकारिते सम्बद्धानिकारितेकाः । प्रश्नमं प्रति से स्थतिः स्थानः क्रमेने स्थीः । (८.१)

months Directions, these service is not a flavouring temporal and the direction of temporal networks and temporal networks and the service services and the services are a serviced to the service and the services are a serviced to the service and the services are a serviced to the service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a service and the services are a service as a serv

you write it from you reason will did wirse same serior fact report & flow; quest arrive all wants offer for more & that you have recovered and notice series and notice of series and series of series of series of the great closest in their coverages of a fine flat want if man did...

र्गाणकात्रम्ये साम्बरभावतं राज्यवेशवा । साम्बरमञ्जूष्टानेतः वेद्यात्रशस् वार्वाचन् । साम्बरमार्गात्रीतन्

suffe surject virus world? Drawiges a scorfee Securebulch's surgit Spft as

41 THEORY OF HISTORY SCREEN

प्रान्तकोचे विश्वोत्तकप् । विश्वासकार्याकारणं अस्त्रित्वयं प्राप्ताः ।। व्योगपुरुवदर्शासकार्याक्रमण्डीव्यापारम् । पुर्वतिका पृत्तकप् कर्मार्थं अर्थावं अर्थाव्याक्रम सः ।। (स्राप्ताः) प्राप्तिकारणः विश्वाः सर्वतः प्राप्ताः विश्वविकार्याः । व्यापार्वकर्मः विश्ववे विश्ववे व्यापारम् ।। (स्राप्ताः) अर्थाविकारणानिकारिकुत्ववीकार्याक्षम् । व्यापार्वकरम् विश्ववे विश्ववे व्यापारम् अनुस्वर्यम् ।। (स्राप्ताः)

1. THE RESERVE

contributive foregoing of reach according to favor, alternate, whereas modeling others or it shading a contributive foregoing to the foregoing and the contributive foregoing to the contr

1. Aller recent little; dwar, adapted, a

^{4.} Econodismost type wer-

special free designation in con-

अस् अविकासः प्रीयकालयं जातते । असे मृत्यकालीः स्वास्तिन्तु रोगी निवासी । । ५ । ।

हार जेकर के लोगे के बताबे रहता नहीं है क्षेत्रीकों पूत्रपू को कोई नई रिकारण पूर्ण कर सकार, विराह क्षिपुत्त के होने पर प्रतास कुछ तेना विकित्त्रक हुआ कारणन जातने जह कारणे हैं। इस्त्रीत्रक तक अस कार अवस्थित हो ती। ती विकित्तवर्ग जाते सहन्त नहींगा कर।

entrick-

त्वरातर पुत्रपुरत्वर्थातम् हेर्ड प्रविधितसम् । क्षेत्रतः व्यानसंयुक्तः श्रीवाधारण्यातः स्पृतः ।। १ ० ।। वे विवश्वराज्यस्य, प्रीकारके जनस्वतित स्वर्णतः । स्वर्णानस्यानित कारणानुनि शास्त्रति ।। १ ९ । ।

(सं देश अपना प्रोवणवाल में एक भी एक मुन्तु" कार्य गई हैं (६० ६ भर पृत्यु के बतान उन्होंना हीते हैं) । इनके के तार अवस्तुन्तु तार तीय ६०० अवस्त मृत्यु का अवस्थुक पृत्यु नार्य गई है । अवस्तु मृत्यु ना अवस्त तार सन् नान्त्र के पताना तो अवस्त हैं । पतानु काराहुन्तु किसी भी अवद से हुए गई हो सकती हैं ४१०० ११०

gratespanicken-

विश्वित रोजवारसियि मान्यवरिः सम्बद्धः । सुराधीकर्त्तं अ स्वातितं मान्यवर्गतः सि स्वित्यम् । । ५ २ । । राजादः तिथ काण्य तथा सर्वविदेशसम्य अस्त्यकृत कारम् से प्रेतितः हुए स्कृत्य का यदि काल (कार्यः) प्रत्य सी मान्य की की प्राप्तां नाम्यं संस्थादरि मान्यद् भी स्थानं नहीं कर सकति हैं । । । । ।

> अन्तर्भ वर्षां वर्षा वर्षा वर्षा क्षेत्र का त्या क्षेत्र क्षेत्र का त्या का त्या है। इस वर्षा का त्या का त्या क वर्षा क्षेत्र का वर्षा का वर्षा का वर्षा का त्या का त्य

manuscript opt with reserve, more efficiency with the model model of the control of the control

materia - species gifteret and a this general in these area incomes a subsequential authorization or species with the contempor in gifter bear about a

^{4.} Total enema tonorest and helichord; a

^{1 (}i.e. refer in adjust in our organism it is near area of any or it anyward in any or it will in the cases from any proceedings of the state of the same area of it is near the same and it is not the same of the same of

23 2323

Stablet-weithereiter -

Selection in

आपुर्वे कर्नाता क्षीत्रे गोकोश्ये दूष्णे वक्त । जेष्कारि व बन्धाः व श्रीवा व पूनर्वकः ।। अक्तो प्रकारिके लच्छ स्तर्थे पारवपः ।। इ.।।

रार्गिदियास्वात्रमात्र क्षण आहु के राज्यस्थात्र (नियानक) कर्न के क्ष्रीण से क्षरे की दशा में तेन्द्र से निर्देश हुए पहुंच्य को कारतार्थन हो जाने पर विकार तथा (युद्धाय) अञ्चल्य प्रान्त से किने पर अधिनितनों, कन्य, होन तथा पर तन्ति या बोर्च न्या निवार प्रकारों हैं (१९३६)

海绵10月内夏11日田日1元-

analyzenhedron was done silvely, a fallountly a phanasis greature, as sixe-

ार्थ (अन्यानपुत) में कर्ना हुई वर्ति, विश्वी का शानु का क्या हुआ उपनामुद्द का (दिनक) और सैनादिक कोई इनके सार्थां को अवस्था में दिनक को प्रधानकार निर्माद करों हो। इसी तथा प्रतिर, इन्द्रिकों, साथ और अध्याद इनके सार्थां में स्कूल जीवित तकता है। किन्दू वालीधारान्देशसंबंध तीये हुए भी बातू के इसि के लगाने में यह बुझ (विश्वीध (2) जाता है जाने तरह आरोपिटकारवासमानुष्क स्कूल भी अनुवित जादान-विद्युप संपन्नदिक स्थापने में जानक हुए रीपी के हुए। स्थापन ती में पर जाते हैं सर प्रति है सर्था।

destinations were-

surframenfrant diportial fines (tyrband theat in the ingraps, 1144-11

হালে বিশ্ববিদ্যালয়। যি হাব বিশ বাং বাংলালৈও প্ৰাণ বাংলা, প্ৰতেশন নিৰ্মাণ বিশ্ববৃদ্ধন বিভিন্নৰ দাই প্ৰথম । কাতি বিশ্বব বাং প্ৰয়োগৰ বাংকালৈৰ আন্ত কাই বিশ্বব (কানিবা) है। বিশ্ব আৰু বাংলাৰ কাই । কাৰ্যাৰ কালবাংলা বাংলা কাঁ কবি কৰা কৰাৰ হুঁ । ৪-১৯

articlisconstition -

पापृत्तिकारोः पृत्तुद्वित विक्रीतः करण्येता यः । तेती य सेव्यविदेशी सदावीतः प्रवाद्वितः ।। १९।। विकासकारिकासका सेवकारको विक्षातिकाः । सारावसकार सेवते सहय होकासकान्यकाः । ५७०।।

र्शनावरणार्थः, सरणावरणः, प्रान्निक्षण पान क्योपित्य प्रोप स्थानको के रोगलः, सर्गणनंत के मैद र विषये पान स्थाने मानोः, मीदा होता राहाने मानोः, अन्य राहाने मानोः, मीदा होता राहाने मानोः, अन्य र रोगलः, क्योपकः, अनुस्तानः, प्रान्तिकः क्योपकः विषयः में प्राप्तिकः मानोः मानोः क्योपकः स्थाने मानोः म

'exformation's vibine (firm) : (sense), industrial vibra (films open); (spens)

man it you de false. On what of specia specia are in man, or discharged new \$1.

TO - Augmentaring authors augmented by apply, paines, fairlithing their worst informer point, say a come, neglect for freeze franctions, sector, made, applying upon the c

tion. It is, transferred on animal set of what is first entered & forg out updates and degree such sections from it is defined.

^{1.} Drivery's --

formative and the series

नाम्यु बान्यानाः, आगा नामकान्ति विदिश्यितः । तामिक्रिकाः सर्वामा बारामा मुस्तितः नितः ।। १ ८ ।। पार ताम रोगी में, काय में बाग अर्थात होते हो और तम तम प्राप्ति प्रत्यानीय नाम नहीं हुई हो तम ताम निर्वयाना कारो तामा प्रतिन्ते । क्योंकि मारा को त्यों मों कृतिन हैं । क्योंकिह रोग प्रश्लेषित हो जाता।। १ ८ ।

THE RESERVE

Margaret.

मी एकः अमृतिकारातं भरान्तं वैद्वारम्भवः । स दर्श करमें काले किसारं काली द्वार्यः । अमृतिकार्यक्रमेन विद्वादिक्यिकाराकान् । समृत्यो दि स्थानका कालं एकारावसूत्रात् । । २४. १. स. ३.)

name it distributed the sease of these \$-

folioi seg shafashafayni eada x mpan-sanahalan... sensen, segannifit x

Acceptable 2 Projet United the property of country of the six spin store with a feb suc of firm exceptable Principles (Company of the Company o

मामा से हा पार्टी कर मार्थक्त मामानिकार मामानिकार सम्मानिकार स्थान है है। इस इतिहास को मान्य से मान्य के मान्य मान्य का मान्य से मान्य मान्य मान्य का मान्य से मान्य से मान्य मान्य मान्य का मान्य से मान्य मान्

descending owners whole, and go so bug management is

when me it wouldes some makes a

1 - Septem - September and reproduct supportion that the --

urfin errennen erlige, unt neisennen, almeirk societagete, erkanbeileurite, figer neusein, zu, opn, algebegete, alterfestier, plus beier, principe, dell'aber, unt famite, delefeste, altiqueste, separateleste, altiqueste, separateleste, altiqueste, separateleste, altiqueste, separateleste, figurestein, principalite, partiqueste, principalite, partiqueste, appropriate, principalite, partiqueste, appropriate, appropriate altiqueste partiqueste, appropriate altiqueste altiqueste partiqueste, appropriate altiqueste altiqueste and altiqueste appropriate altiqueste altiqueste and altiqueste alt

্রালার্কার্কার্কার সাধ্যান্ত্রালয় করা ও প্রস্থানির বা সাংস্কৃতি সাধ্যান্ত্রাক্তার্কার । । সাধ্যান্ত সাহ-পর্বাহীর মান বার্কার করি বার্কার কি সভার বিভিন্নতার সাহাল্যার বিভাগের করা বিভাগের নার্কার্কার্কার বার্কার বিভাগের বি

telemetricals inflation officers i for forcing requirementals in

Then a series of the court of the court of a second of the court of th

marken-country or on the self-country of the fit for another provide maken, belongstudent on the self-country of the self-coun

हार अवतर्त से से एक एक जातर अनेब रेजी में निवार अबाब से 1 पान्यु बान्यूनी नेतीयर नवारा उन्हों देश में निवार सबसे से 1

physician acceptator. -

अस्तराजातिक्रीक्षणकात् विदेशको स्थानका गाउँ । विद्वालकोत्तरेणकुमाः स्थानकेटनि विकासिकानी ।। १ ९ । ।

All and, were, were, marchine, differe, and copies asine that it first made it it long manys therefore, occasional at many many many was all altitude of a well first made a profess that is remainded at the same of a state of a series of a state of a sta

spiret automine meseroprofiling : exponentimen in make merens; ; ; pospigación sit se Sende emiliar : empresament a se civilizablembe ; ; plose subde, maranal galet aplicame; ; meser forme, apparent forbancamentalis ; ;

WEIGHT TENTONISM STREET, THE

tight is disk if social fraction reserving in Wheel' II are first the contribute reserving offer rock if firsts set in technic reservations, as seemed and developed in the property special set first, so find a serving alternation if a

problem federal classication methodal---

अराजकार प्राप्त, इस निर्माण द्वार रोगी में जान तुम पानरेंद्र में मर्गकर निर्मा प्राप्त रोग का निर्माण का तो नहीं जाने हैं। इस पद्मीतारें में देगों के नाम, मून, यून, उन्ह. परितास सुकृत्याना (Canadian spinus) ती कार्य की तारिए के उन्हा आहें। जो प्रतिका सारते हैं। इस प्रियोग्यांका गरिकास्ता है किया निर्माण की ती कार्य की है।

- t-marefree (Chance))--- on the ser made amount out all go when is feet from more if a
- a-anytherenese assume and a particular of a supplement of a state alternate our pasts on the state of a state of the state of a
- जीवराष्ट्रदर्शिय-मूल्य को हुई काम को गई। यह रोगी के कृब, एक, अन्त तथा क्रमांगरेत पुलादे-अन्य का रोग कामे तिराज पहालों से पश्चिम कामें इस्त गर्थ के नोर्ग गर्धा को प्रकार जीवराष्ट्रपति विकार जाता है।
- THE YEST STORMS, AND STORMAN, MANAGEMENT, THEY WAS A STORMAN, SPECIAL SPECIAL PROPERTY AND ADDRESS OF A STORMAN ASSOCIATION AND ADDRESS OF A STORMAN ASSOCIATION ASSOCIATION AND ADDRESS OF A STORMAN ASSOCIATION ASSOCIATION

were restrict and country and the first of the second second terms of the first second second

In all the property of the contract of the state of the s

a productive contract of the c

A - DOTTO THE CONTRACT OF THE PARTY OF THE P

'पूर्वनित्रं स्वर्शिकृतासम्बर्शना वर्ताता । स्वेत्रेन्त्रवर्णना च कः व्यवनेत् च स्वतितः' । । वर्ता-कर्ता विप्तित्त्व में कर्नद्व द्वीर का उसके विकारता के वित्त प्रकार क्षेत्रविद्धी का वर्तीय वित्तव वर्ता है । वेत्री विकार कर्ता के तिक विकारित कार्तिक व्यवका के विकार प्रवेतिक विवार क्षाव्यक क्षाव्यक क्षाव्यक ।

तेन के उराज्य होते को कुछन निर्मालक कानी आदित्वे। ऐसा उनके बरिन की है ऐसा जान कर विशेषकता की प्रकार की कानी आदित कार्य कार्य के कीन हैं। जो उनके हैं के उनके की एक की तरह परित्र के कीन कर अर्थित कार्य के की कार्य की कार्य की कार्य की कार्य की की की कार्य की कार्य की कार्य की कार्य कार्य की कार्य कार्य की कार्य की कार्य कार्य की कार्य कार्य की कार्य कार्य की कार्य की कार

situfations about gards frenchis-

use meets were fout moment in quelyoung fout-freezes in carry

तिया तकता जारत पूर्वा चोड़े ही परिभाव का आवात हैं। कारत का सकता है । तिरानु ताई अनेका अने का तो उनके का अधिक परिभाव करते पर करता है । इसी तक दीन की पूर्व एपड़ीर अवसादा में स्वयंत्रक (त्वहुव्यतिक) विश्वासक ते। के प्रोप हो साता है किया बाद जाते का अधिक साता तक स्वयानपूर्वीक विश्वीदक्ता करते कर दोक होता है । 4 + 11

singersamingialulusumuni umeq-

प्रतिष् प्रतिकृतिष् प्रातुक्तलं कि श्रेष्टकत् ।

ते प्रभावता बीक्सीम प्रवत्ति सलावन्त्राचि । प्रतिकृत्य प्रधाननी प्रधान कुर्वाधिवित्तिवाम् । । ५५ । ।

(pl), twice leafth restablish safetyint content it was all it great marker from the for histories made all advan-

President - 1. Other (Industryalization - with all foliation) and then president \$1 paid it frame \$1 paid in separation (Constitution) for the separation of the separation of

रियों कर स्थानन रामां परंग, गरेना, भरता, अपरेग, उत्पाद, क्या तेवाँच स्थान है तर नहीं । पूर्वतित्रकूताना, त्यांनावरीय केवी सराव्य हाता, केवी बहुता रचन, जब उर्वाच्यात की गई, जन गरियात हाता हम्बद्धि तथा किये जाते हैं ।

FROM SERVICE AND A CONTRACT OF THE PARTY OF

n-entral comparation — that it there are the term for the set operation-distance, remove, quarter of a desire from the set of a modification of a first of period of the set of finite section is been redshift for it is very all other when redshift or extent quarter to the first of the section of the set of the section of

\$ - Desire of Supersons - Side. It is not be sold with all offsets, upon, takes all \$100, were all upon a construction without and the sold in the sol

a - electrical (Automotivation) - for refer staffs wereness (Automotivation) are given, refer to the staff of

पुण्या कर तथा है है इस्पर्याप अर्थनक प्रतिपृत्त अर्थाय अर्थना अर्थना अर्थना पार्ट की कामधानक विभागित के तथा पर पाप काम बाद और तथा में द्वीपत निर्माणक अर्थन करते में रहेश में देखें नेपाल में अर्थन हैं ।

Pathonemuses.-

काचि देशावर्तिकारिको प्रारंति कारणः प्राप्तः । यह विविद्यात विवदानामां वहर्षे प्रतिकारं वस्तु ।। २ १ । ।

िक्त विकासी (जारानी) के बार विकृत के बरिता कर्यू अर्थात करते. विश्व और क्रांच में अर्थने स्थानविकात्तरका को अरुत हो कर्त क्याँ गीरों की विविक्ता है तथा की हुए कार्योक्ती कोने की बायून्तरकात (अर्थातनकार) में कारत रखी विद्याल कर्ताव है 3.2.20

Parlicent structure.

अपूर्ण बार्ड्स केवे विक्रीतनम विकित्स पात । असी. क्यानेन्ड्रियों, क्रांस्थानमः पुरुविताः ।। ३५।।

आहों। प्राप्ति और देश निद्द में विकित्सा तीन सवार मदे होते हैं। प्रावक्ति के द्वार की विकित्स की है अपकी असूति, सामाधिक और देश निर्देश कर पर निर्देश कर प्राप्ति असूति। सामाधिक और देश प्राप्ति निर्देश कर प्राप्ति असूति। स्थान की विकित्स होते हैं दक्ति नाई के द्वार महिन्द नाई विकास को भाग है दक्ति की विकास को भाग है दक्ति के देश महिन्द की विकास को भाग है दक्ति के देश विकास को भाग है दक्ति के दक्ति

write: Seferment, manners-

enforgel, water-list stational; welfag any analysis to surface for femous you a

देश एवं अवसाय रूपन क्यूबर को विशेषावर करने में सर्व, समान अर्थ करते दान कुनी क्यूबर को विशेषावर काने में मेरी, सामार्थियों भी विशेषावर काने में सब, अस्तुबन रोग विशिष्ट्या द्वारा दीन को कर पर विश्व करा और उन्हेंक संपन्न को विश्विप्ता करने काने कई (विशिष्टा) का अस्तुबन दोना है। इस तरह विश्विप्ता विश्वे एक से उन्हार नहीं केरण है। 1779।

altereds dependently according.

आवामनिकालः पान्नी कुरम्पानः अर्थनानिकः । इति विकास परिचार सेश्चं पाने विभीक्षेत्रः ।। १५।।।

राज जाति के प्राप्त करती हुई क्षेत्रिय जाने जाति सालों के तियो काव्यूयन करतीह रहती के संत्रय को क्षेत्र में जाति हैं। विद्या में अन्य विकार और की बात हुई औरन्य किसी की नहीं प्राप्त नाईट्ड सावींक अन्योगकर होने से का रहेक से नहीं अने नानों में । अन्यान साविक्त रीजों से । अन्य सुद्धियन नाईट को प्रतिक्ष से कि औरक्ष बनाने के लिए की को ही नियुक्त करें 175 8.11

fatter framfelbe.-

विकास सभी विकास किसेना जारियालयों । य वैको विकास कि सभी पर्यक्रमण । । १६ । ।

अपूर्विद के अरमापन की समाधित होने पर नेप्तें की दूसरी जाति (दिना संद्रा) तीर्थ हैं अपूर्व एको यह विविधासक कारनाज हैं। तीर केमान पूर्व करण की मार्थित से अपूर्वन नेप्त की सम्बन्ध परत से तीद तथीं नाम का सकता है । (1) (1

विकास माराजा को का बादों का विकास कुछन्। सरकार विज्ञानिक प्राथमें से बैद्धी दिखा, अनुहा, ११ एक ११

अवस्थित जिल्ला के पढ़ जूनाने पर जान का उदान कीने से तीर में अपने अन्तर्म क्रांस कृष्टि का प्रतिस कीना है। उन्हें में नाम दिना नेकारकार है कर का

America Nation was referred -

लोकार दिव्यक्तिकारोती: व्यक्ति द्वादिने अति । वार्यक्रती स्वीत्रक्ती व्यक्तिकी प्रवेद दिवा: ११४८ ।

ment moveder that shart our a shart shoulde reflect manual me to be, fig. 1.

^{1 :} Tufferensynf vick tots-

soyed freezolist amond sonthight a cofreshyamound federalisalisability in

a strength...

ात. बहुत इसक्रामांत दिवादीयों के द्वारा की बनाई हुई आोचींच तिरात करता है आचीह तीय से दाना की जनाई हुई रक्षात है तो पक्ष प्राथविकों होता है - और यदि बोर्ड दिया पहला है तो यह यदिन हो जनते हैं। अनते ह विदेश से तैना को राजही हुई और रक्षात द्वारों में इसीय होता है जात. नहीं सक्षात पाहिने 1124 म

fill scening court

विकास कुल्ल्युप्रस्थाता सीची पालबाहुत्त्वयू । कुल्लाकु ब्यारणी तीर्थ विकासप्रयोधाताताती । १२५।। १९४५ के अस्ति विकासक, अविकास, अव्यक्ति और विकास मान्य पाल व्यक्तिक पूर्ण से मुख्य सेट का विकास (रोज) के अतारका कार्य में साराय कार्य की सीच इंडरहा।

йипрет — ...

क्ष्में क्ष्मेंकदाराज सहको. दृष्टकार्नेता । तथ्यं प्रतेकविति क्षेत्रं तैसी गुराबशूरूपम् । ।) = । ।

असाम अस्पूर्णनामा तथा प्रत्ये वाल कामान सामित अस्ति मानाता, स्वाप्ति, त्यान, स्वाप्ति, व्याप्ति, व्यापति, व्य

dringen -

आतंत्रकोक्षणसम्पूर्वः जात्रको व्यक्तिः चीव्युक्तम् । वृत्तकात्रः वदानीर्थः गज्यवर्गतकान्तिवरम् ।। ५ ६ । । कोराक्षणस्थितं सुद्धः वृतं जोक्षाविकं सन्ता । क्योद्धनः कालो सन्ताः भेवनं मध्यः नक्ष्यः । ६ ४ । ।

प्रशास पूर्व में सामा कर पुरस्तिकार, विद्वारिकोंग और गूम कर, मरण, विशेष पुत्र कि में समार्थ हूं। प्रापृत्र नात में अनुम राम अस्तानाम एवं तका राम, वर्ग और राम से पुत्र तम कोटाडिमों से असीता सीताम । (सामाजिता) ऐसे बामार्थिक तम लाग गुद्र काले कि पुरस्ता से मार्थ सीतामिक जिल्लिक रिकार्टन से प्राप्त की देशका सीमा रामा में सुक्त भी हुई तेना नेका मार्थ रहे हैं।(15.5-13.1)

श्रीकारकपुरसः -

अववारक्षम स्टब्स्पयुरामक स्वति । श्रीकार्वति चतुर्वति चूनः सरिवते जने ।। ३ ३ ।।

- Tearnals strategistered to thing a fine-deficience: ports a
- 1. This of lagger day became programs it a three file again it from it, more
 - patent une nim, memore, gettem, men, etqu, decen uniter an unen in alternatural est une ni era patent une nim, memore, gettem, men, etqu, decen uniter an unen in ulternatural et une nighten sont membrenenne follocurens men bezont it neb ult ordernt such uniternatural et une nighten sont membrenenne follocurens and bezont it neb ult ordernt such uniternatural et uniternatural et
- चातु क्रिकारक्रयस्थाः व्यर्थनव्यविधिकाः । य तुक्रमातृष्टं ताम तमा स्टेप्पिकास्थ्यः । चातु क्रामेत् शिकारके स्टब्स्टीक्स्मक्षणित्वाः । य तस्यु पूर्णं पार्वति तस्यक्षणित त्रात्रः । ।
- swarefelden ngt. werdenvilmenribesennenverbese verdensternenvergenrigeren frent school op fort sei gest all nidet at globarel utdet i g. q. 11. s.

निर्देशका के कार्यात्राम रेग्ड को चीन्द्र उत्तर है जीका स्थान कर अनुसार के तथा जीवित्राम नेक् पात कर तथा, प्रश्नीकरमाध्यात्राज्ञीय जिल्हेंस प्रमुद कर्न देशों के प्रथान तथा जनकर असी अवस्थी का बात, प्रश्नीकर्तिक प्रभावत्रात्र, तथा प्रथमों के निर्देश में बीट और सर्वव्यक्तावर्तिकार में तक परिचाल के तथा है अपना

majoquin-

sqfrffdemrfreedreenwik a cassesse distrategras gat til 115.511

अन्तर्गत विकास को अनुति (जान) रखना, सेन्द्र के उन्होंज कर पहला, विश्वविका तथा रोगों के अनुतार्ग की रॉक व्हेंक सरकार है। तथा निर्दे के पूर्ण हैं (18 का)

менее бин шеме.

श्वरत्रव्यवानुष्टाकाः पुरस्तवानापूर्वः पत्रतः । जन्मद्वनित पूर्णः वैकापूर्वः पनदार्थः पत्रतः । ३.५.। ।

tion their speec is fine flest, new, was, up note sufficiel/drawn and it will see the in time when, whereas after their in all affailures if a p. c.

scotteding-

ung demilians sentemennet freng i sentembersprenne flettedigsen i i a s.i.i.

simplest in South it Forget ship for the six six six marks in over (Torque) will allow man it half three may be independent to the second it ships are about to the second it is a second in the secon

Prorfusioner-

nog elefindense, urbinenssiffen, a samesanafenarannan flafar, mit flans 21 i o 11

ा नेटा देश, बराव और बातू के अनुबाद रोगी की निर्देशन का द्वारा तथा की तथार की कीमीओं के रख, गीर्थ, राजाब, पुत्र, गांच अवद की जानक हो उसरे पैनी के समय और असमायदि क्षान में निर्देश की अभी के अंग में देशों की तथा में दक्त करते की निर्देश का सर्वत्र विकास लेगी हैं 115-417

stransmapregaffenates-

पुरावार्त च प्रशासको सेवा: नवान् निर्मायभागाते । पुरावाद्यांनि न अन्तरता स्थानता क्षत्र दिल: ११३८ ।।

िरानों अवशोगना अवस्थित प्रश्ना का अन्यासन विश्वत की तथा पुत्र के क्षात प्रश्ना एक, पान्त, ऐस. दील, आवार नहीं प्राप्तींद अंग्रेशनों के निर्माण का प्रश्ना दान करने निर्मा की तथी को तीन सकते हैं तथा नहीं निर्माणक में निर्माण नाम का निर्माण है। प्रश्नीय प्राप्तावहान तथा अन्यासम्बद्धिनका प्रश्न दोनी अपूर्त में से भी तथा तक से हीन (क्षान्यूमा) की अन्यान अनेक में के प्रश्नित हो प्रश्नाय पूर्व होती है जिला तथा देश तथा पत्रम करने अपने अपूर्वताई परिवर्त में समर्थ नाम देशन है निर्माण

Application-

त्यान पुरस्कानुविधीनाम्परियाम् पारम्भः । ५- वर्ग कुन्ते वैद्यः च विद्यान्त्रे हु स्वयमः ११३५।।

पूर्व के पूर्व में राज्योंना (जीएक्सिय) बारत को कृष्टि में राष्ट्र कर और क्याबा को कर कामान कर तीने के प्रसाद मेरे निर्मालकोंद्र नामें कामा में नामें केंद्र कामाया है जब दूआरे निर्माण शर्मात किया पूर्व की कामी का क्याबा का उपका एक समान क्या काम कर के भी निर्माण करने हैं में समाप (पीटानों के तम एक्स समी के कामी के सामी है 114 एन

managadahahap-

अधिकार मुं आक्रांति सेमले कुमते निमक् । यम एवं य विक्रेपी मार्वाचे फर्नामप्रमुस् ।।५५ । ।

कर स्वपूर्ण करवार कर राज्य प्राप्त पांच्य पदार प्राप्त के राष्ट्रपति को अधिका देशत है जब रेडरेगरे के पियर प्रमाण के साथ को स्वपूर्ण किया हुआ अस्तर स्वाप्तिक स्वपूर्णनेकारों स्वस्थान ही कि शुरूष है राज्य है।

Sophelm -

क्षानेताः कार्यका व्यवसः कुळानी प्रयुक्तायाः । यस वैका व युन्यानी सामानविकास अधि ।।'४१।।

में जोर दर्गीच्या कर्ष को प्रियम क्रमें, क्रांत एवं अधिव क्या व्यक्ते कर्त, यूर्व एवं अववस्थात, मेंच (क्रूट) ारेची को बाजों में काने करते तथा जिल्हा किया बाहते ही सैतियों के पूर पर आजे आते तैये पूर्व अक्रम के तीव बाहरता के seaso and no of speec street will the small if except,

नार्वीतिक्काः र स्वयुक्तानां वर्गाकां यो व विवर्ततः । सारकाव्यात् जान्त् कि क वैकी वक सब कि ११४ ४१३

"It follower that all copy" from your offer we proof when you one in suff we want it out consensus The A tree head follows self-worst week covers

streffeferiertenen-

अनोकं जीवनं कृत्या तमं बाहुताराहुरात् । तातुरीहरावादेव कि व दर्भ सकेंद्र सुन्नि ।(४३)।

रहत्या. अवस्था काले विका विकार विकार रोजनामा से पवित्र हुए एक रोगी को भी अवश्वविद्या अनेपीराई है। उद्देश है उत् other such such that is qualt in one was self these selling endougn ast give our first proby alternate in support offer sided over lines staff, it services

60年第一

वर्रायाकोरिकामदि वाकल परिवर्तिकर् । कर्ण matticgftरावेक्ट्यूपीक्टक्सा । । ४४। ।

मारिक्षी महिला (मारुवेद) गीवने में पान भागों से जो आपत पुरस प्रान्त होता है उसकी अविद्धा प्रतिक्ष प्रतिकृत \$1000 FOR \$100 AS TREBUSED WARR ID ARREST STATES

व्यक्तिकार्याक्षामानार्थामां कारणं सार्थं । तस्त्राद्वानेम्बद्धनेतः नर्थः व्यक्ति सर्वतः २०४५,०३

वार्तवास्त्र, बार्ववास्त्र, बारसीसर और संबाल राज्यात इस प्रमानीकालय के बाग्य में उन्हेंग वह गोरिया हो tres sent it ended agriculum du inform su essent meser d'incom-

mini. Budiger milet duble, confr. apopt, genezonitys 1144.11

1. TO The - making regions application of a point of their first forestamenting as Parformed outsit and it with it within you be using it with all regis provides an exect act a with the far and that you is suited and it thank which a drawness to from \$-

was the east many which a special also after a

felgufterer feregebung und eine undebe : :

पुरुष के प्राचित तरक पत्र के पार्ट करने के अनुसूर के लिए तर तरहां अनेका माना तरी है । जाता की के बार्ट पार्ट पहला है, हाईहरे THE RE STREET, STREET WITH SHAPE THE RE SHAPE AND SHAPE AND ADDRESS AND RESIDENCE AND THE THE WAY AND ADDRESS AND and sends in coming methods. Describ prior we work in other or wife a comit without the action in comit in comit without in account of the comit without the comit with the comit without the comit without

weren which were now forthwise, I forces were made through: finishing is

with this was when most writed a more and set when suck after \$1. Yes there in you go when saidallerote notedis free en its at en its origin :

leaft it was. Her, was, any counts it is all all about tribes and saffaces, surrous new expension and recognish 地位于1.700年4日

und find mit die feret enfrudbeng i europeenstreen w und vert wurering i ; ME PROFITE MINER WAS PROFITED 1 APPRILATED SPECIAL FOR SOME WAS A MARCH 1

cere and other wich it see, fourt outs it has all extens used at. Next year our ways end at other at other are drived with the other set the fire

all einem tigt und nich frame sich princhenten nich fint que unter

and cathyle in the sit also senses out, once it forem, use it whoever out and it is follow refrance remembers. Sport in separate resembles of many a

inverse, i

District verschanden i

अविश्वादित के द्वारा नेताल एक प्रणा स्थापनार्थ रोण-र्जन्त वार्यनाय विश्वासम्ब अन्त्रे साथ कुली के स्वीतन सही पर क्रारामीय और प्रणा नीता में १८८६ व

विश्वीकासम्बद्धाः व्यापाद्यविश्वये द्वारा-

विश्वविद्यालयकोरीर और व रिव्यविद्यापि कुलेवित । यह यह कारोपि सुपूर्ण सन्दार्थ विश्ववादाहरि । १ ४ ७ । ३

भी तेत्रों विशेष्टाच्या के बात जाएक की जाने पत नो बात आवार आपानों होते पर आप विशेष प्रार्थिक अन्तरि जानी इस्त विशेष्टाच्या के बात के पूछ जो जीता है तेत्रों अपूर्ण के किसे पूर युक्ती का पान कर विशेष्टाच्या की बात और है प्रकार

explainment grouplets.

gylenaylmentmidgia fine anny i

enformpelingelt, venforseftmolitifet i avlightlemorfelt for sugarit (1944);

दर्शन, स्थापि अहेर प्रस्त हुन तीन राज्यों हुता हैन का हान विन्ता नात है। नात, पूत्र तथा विद्धा, मेंन, साथ, मेंर अतीर अहार में स्थाप हुए विकास स्थापित के देखने से तथा नाही (असुधानुत्तीनात दिसर 'असमा सम्प्रात') भी पन्न, पीत, विकास नीत और सामादि होनी की विकास, हुएस भी अप-विकास नीत, पुरस्कृतनात सीमादि विद्धारि, जात भी तुपुत्त, कालेक्ट, विभावतात और सामाद्यावीया तथा महत्त् और प्रतिक्ष भी पृद्धि प्रत्यादि सात हरत हारा स्थापित साली में तीत मुद्दाओं कर का भूत से तेले तथा होता के विकास में आहेता मानदार विद्धार विद्धार विद्यावादि सातत के प्रतान मानी में तीत मानदार विद्या जाता है स्थापना

Bufficerreen-

रीनवादी परिक्षेत्र वर्तीत्र वर्तात्र वर्तात्रकारीच्याह् । सन् कार्त निवाहः प्रकारकारपूर्व स्थापनित् । १४ ५ । ।

वार्तवरम् त्राहः बाते हुई निर्देष के अपूर्ण होत्र बते परिता (अवस्थित रिवार) करने स्वहित् । रिप्तिनीय करने के पात्रण औरन को गरिक करने स्वहित् । असीत् जीनक क्षाप्त रेडियून, प्राप्तावित्रप्रेणून, राष्ट्र, वर्ण, वर्ण, रम्, वर्ण, रिवार और प्रथम इस पूर्ण के मुख है असमा नहीं तमा इस दिवसित होता को वर्ण करते कि प्रशास करने में कार्य होते का उसे इत्याप करता के असमे होता करेखा कर तीने स्वहित् । इस ही वर्णकारों के प्रशास करने हैं कार्य एक प्राप्तावर्शनपूर्णका विकास कार्य कारण करता स्वहित् । इस ही वर्णकारों के प्रशास करने कारण करता प्रशास करने ।

affered franches sight result-

wise, free year area sometherconfinion a multissenfugger fregmenter som 11% = 14 ple freesometrifringsprontigations discontinuess freesoficative getter; 11% = 1

पूर्ण गेंद्र के द्वार प्रमुख को गई अविद्यान अंतर्थि किए जो साथ शीव की संख्याता कार्यंत केरी को बात द्वारानी है नक प्राप्त को नाम देवार सकतानी पोद्धा उत्तरम स्थादे दाई अर्थन को ताद्य सरीत में पोद्धे, पुरुषो, विराद्धे, पाद, तुम अर्थन एक्का मान्ये एवं गाम को ताद स्रोद्धा हो प्रदेश, अरित्यकाति उन्होंहों को तिवाह कार्यंत देनों को पाद स्टापनी है । किन्तु प्रश्नात्वाच और प्रस्था अनुभार के अन्यान तीय द्वारा संयुक्त को हुई औरना अनुन की ताद देवते को संक्षित हो तेनी में पुल प्रशास अर्थन प्रस्था करती है 24, 411

16 Septiminated Transfer September 11311

一种技术和企业。